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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs
shall come to order. This is our regular meeting of February 25, 2013. This morning present
from the Committee we have our Vice-Chair Mr. Couch-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: --Committee Members Mr. Carroll, Ms. Crivello-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --Ms. Cochran, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. White, Mr. Guzman-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: All Members present. We have kind of long agenda today, Members, but before
we do we'll start taking public testimony on any item that has been agendized by the Committee
this morning, and we also do take testimony from our sister offices in Hana, Lanai, and Molokai.
So Ms. Hamman are we ready for testimony?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, we are Mr. Chair.
. • .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll start with the first person in the Chambers. We will ask Ms. Robyne
Nakao to please come and share her testimony with the Committee. If you'll state your name,
please, and your organization if you represent one, and then the item you're talking about, please,
thank you.
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Good morning. My name is Robyne Nishida Nakao, and I'm testifying
regarding Nominations to Boards, Committees, and Commissions item PIA-2(2). Good
morning, Committee Chair Hokama and Committee Members. My name is Robyne Nishida
Nakao. I'm here this morning to ask you for your support for my appointment to the Maui
County. . .Maui County Fire and Public Safety Commission. I'm third generation Maui County,
Maui County resident from an Upcountry fanning family residing in Kula raising and caring for
my family. I'm currently employed at Hale Mahaolu as the Deputy Executive Director and
Development Director. I have been advocating for safety since sanitary housing for our elderly
and families and support services for our Maui community for 18 years. Hale Mahaolu has 14
housing campuses scattered throughout Maui County including the islands of Molokai and
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Lanai. I believe being a rural resident and my work with Hale Mahaolu has given me an
appreciation of the challenges that face outlying areas on the day-to-day basis. I believe I can
make a difference in our Maui community beyond my career of affordable housing and support
services. I look forward to the opportunity to volunteer and to serve our community on the Maui
Fire. . .County Fire and Public Safety Commission. Thank you for your time, consideration and
support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Nakao. Members any questions for the lady on her testimony this
morning? Having--yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and thank you Robyne for being here
this morning. I warma particularly ask you about your interaction with the neigh..., with our
sister islands.
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What kind of work do you do there?
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Mostly to do with Hale Mahaolu and our housing sites. On Lanai we have
Hale... Hale Kapuna Lanai. It's a 24-unit housing site for our seniors and on Molokai we have
85 units, and so most of my interaction there is with our residents and the community and the
activities that we have there. So it would be mostly related to the issues with our senior
community.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And you've done that for how many years?
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Eighteen years. So the opportunity is that I have had with Hale Mahaolu to
travel there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. Started when you were five, huh?
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: (laughter)
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you Robyne for being here this morning.
So Robyne with, with that in mind you've. . .have you had some experience in working with
safety within those regions the neigh..., the sister islands with fire, police, and other. . .other
areas of concern?
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MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Fire and police it would be related to our residents?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: If they needed help, not directly I would hear about it after the fact. Like if
our residents needed help with fire, you know, specifically like if there was a fire in their unit,
you know, if they left an unattended fire, then we would know about it then and how we would
react or how we would prevent a fire in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Have you done any work with the Fire Safety when they come
around for inspection purposes when the fire inspectors come out? And not directly but you
review the reports for your various properties-MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --throughout the County?
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Yes. Yes. And we participate in how we can improve the fire safety for our
residents specifically, you know, to help them to keep them in safety since sanitary housing, uh,
how we can prevent fires. . .yeah, with our residents especially-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So some direct, direct working, working with this, these people as
far as the fire safety for your various prop..., campuses throughout the County?
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Sure. Yes, yes, yes, always.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Robyne.
MS. NISHIDA NAKAO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else for Ms. Nakao, Members? Having none thank you very
much for your testimony this morning. We'll go to Hana office.
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana office and I have no one waiting to
testify. I do have Douglas Ward Mardfin here who is appointed to the Hana Advisory
Committee. So he is present in the office, Chair, if you have questions for him.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I can barely hear. I apologize but I cannot hear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. I'm sure we all can. . .having a hard time hearing. So Ms. Hamman can
you ask for her to repeat. Is Ward Muffin [sic], Mardfin ready to testify?
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MS. HAMMAN: I believe she said that she doesn't have anybody waiting to testify, but that he is, he's
one of the nominees and he is there if anyone has questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We'll move to Lanai. Lanai office.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Mr. Chair. We currently have one testifier and that person to
testify at the Lanai office is Darren Lopez who will be testifying on item PIA-2(2).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Lopez.
MR. LOPEZ: Good morning. Good morning, Chairman and committee of the whole. My name is
Darren Lopez. Yeah, I've been in nomination for that commission position. And I was born and
raised Lanai. Give you a little history about myself. Born and raised Lanai, moved back about..
.(inaudible). . .be a productive community member by participating in these commissions. I've
had ten years experience in this capacity, of five years in adjudication and five years in the
commission and enjoyed myself. Continue to contribute through my community and by helping
out all the different businesses, questions or referrals or in educational purpose to make this a
lucrative but yet safe. . .safe environment for the community. I continue warma. . .continue to
warma serve in this capacity and I hope I have your support and so I can continue my mission.
And if you have any questions, please feel free to ask.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Lopez. Members, questions for Mr. Lopez who is being
nominated by the Mayor to the Liquor Control Commission? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Is he one of the one's that was called up to-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so we'll have a chance to talk to him later then?
CHAIR HOKAMA: When we bring up the item.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, great. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll reserve my question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'll wait. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anyone else on the testimony provided so far by Mr. Lopez? Okay, having no
questions thank you. Mr. Lopez if you could wait in the office when we bring up your item.
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There will be some questions for you and the other nominees to the Liquor Control and Liquor
Adjudication Boards.
MR. LOPEZ: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai, is there anyone testifying?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. There is no one here waiting to testify on Molokai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Alcon. Back in the chambers we have Mr. Warren Watanabe
speaking next.
MR. WATANABE: Morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the Committee. My name is Warren
Watanabe, Executive Director of the Maui County Farm Bureau and I'm testifying on item
PIA-62.
Maui County Farm Bureau on behalf of our commercial farm and ranch families and
organizations is in opposition of the proposed designation of critical habitats for 135 species.
The US Fish and Wild..., Fish and Wildlife Service has recently proposed to designate 271,062
acres of endangered species critical habitat on the islands of Maui Nui. On Maui island
approximate..., over 190,000 acres are proposed for designation, equivalent to 41 percent of the
total land area of the island. About 46 percent of the land proposed for designation is privately
owned.
Farmers and ranchers are not opposed to critical habitat designation in appropriate areas such as
public lands that are funded for habitat recovery or preservation and so have a good chance for
success, or private lands where the landowner voluntarily agrees to the designation.
There have been several issues. First, notification. Our fanners and ranchers found out about
impacts on their properties through the grapevine. Shouldn't there have been a greater effort in
notifying landowners and work with them to find a solution. Second, being told "there will be
no impact". While admitting there may be no. . .there may be indirect consequences, telling
farmers and ranchers that there is no impact is presumptive at best.
Based on review within the Farm Bureau our findings are, one, fanners and ranchers who may
require any federal funding and/or federal approval for lands designated as critical habi...,
habitat will be required to undergo a formal "consultation" process with the FWS. State and
local government decision-making will be affected by the CHD. Three, lawsuits. In the past,
environmental activist groups have successfully sued landowners in Hawaii to force them to
undertake conservation activities on their land in order to protect endangered species habitat.
Four, ability to farm or ranch. Designation of critical habitat could jeopardize existing activities
that may degrade the habitat (for example, livestock grazing), even if no endangered species are
present. Five, lowering of property values. Designation of critical habitat on land not occupied
-7-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

by endangered species represents an unreasonable encumbrance that can devalue the land, since
potential future land uses may be limited by the designation. This could reduce or eliminate the
land bon owing capacity. And six, sustainability. Designation of critical habitat on lands used by
farms and ranches could jeopardize Hawaii's goal of food and energy self-sufficiency.
-

Maui County Farm Bureau respectfully request that FWS work with private landowners and the
State and County. Hawaii farms and ranches are found on each of the islands and involve
hundreds of thousands of acres of land. We are good stewards of the land because we care and
because our livelihoods depend on it. Many of our farms and ranches are family owned and
multi-generational. Our legacies are well-managed lands we leave behind.
Excluding private property from a critical habitat designation, in most cases, would outweigh the
benefits of including these areas. For the difficult task of conservation work in Hawaii,
cattlemen, farmers, and land..., other landowners can continue to be a valuable asset through
ongoing participation in many partnership efforts being conducted throughout the State and, you
know, there are many watershed partnerships across the State that, you know, our landowners
participate in.
These partici..., partnerships work together on projects to restore habitat and help endangered
species while at the same time accommodate economically beneficial land uses. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Members, questions on the gentleman's testimony
presented? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair and thank you Mr. Watanabe for being here.
You. . .having looked at your written testimony, and you mentioned some of the things on there,
of all these concerns have you discussed this with the Fish and Wildlife Service?
MR. WATANABE: Uh. . .you know Farm Bureau. . .and I think you'll have some representatives from
the Cattlemen's Association, they have met with them and again it appears that their concerns are
not, you know, being addressed.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So there. . .so they understand but they're not changing their position?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I mean I. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In your opinion.
MR. WATANABE: In my opinion yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You mentioned the lawsuit on the Big Island. Can you give a little bit
more discussion on that? A little more bit more detail?
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MR. WATANABE: On some of these. . .(inaudible). . .I would like you to. . .maybe you can refer to
Janet Ashman who are, is our technical person on this issue.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. She, she's gonna come up and testify?
MR. WATANABE: Uh. . .I assume so, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Either that or when we bring up the item itself we can ask for her to come up.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Watanabe again, you know, for being
here. I'm curious in when you said lawsuits in Hawaii you're talking in the island of Hawaii or
the State of Hawaii?
MR. WATANABE: I think we generally speaking of the State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: State of Hawaii, okay. And I wanted clarification because I know
there's been two suits throughout the state from Kauai all the way down. So I was kind of
concerned when Mr. Couch was just talking about the island of Hawaii. I know they have been
designated and now they're trying to fight the issue.
The other question I had for you is these sustainability when you designate critical habitat on
lands used for fanning ranches could jeopardize Hawaii's goal for food and energy
self-sufficiency. Could you expound a little bit on that-MR. WATANABE: Well, I think you know when-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so the public understands. I'm sorry. Go ahead.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah. When Hawaii's looking at, you know, trying to increase our food capacity
and, you know, any time you put additional restrictions or regulations on agriculture it makes it
more and more difficult to farm and any time you raising your cost of production. As I've noted,
you know, many times to this body, you know, it really jeopardize our farmers and ranchers
remaining in business.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. WATANABE: I mean we are, you know, a business.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And Chair I have more questions but I'll wait 'til we
get into the subject matter to get more details. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a quick question Chair. Thank you, Mr. Watanabe, for being here
this morning. You spoke on behalf of the Maui County Farm Bureau. Is the Hawaii State Farm
Bureau behind your position also?
MR. WATANABE: Yes, they are. You know we're an organization, we are umbrella group of
11 County farm bureaus under the Hawaii Farm Bureau Federation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Then it is a statewide thing?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions for the gentleman? Having none, Mr. Watanabe
thank you for your comments this morning.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm gonna bring up James Nobriga next in the Chambers and then after
Mr. Nobriga we'll go back to our sister offices.
MR. NOBRIGA: My name is James Nobriga. I'm here to testify on PIA-62, U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service Proposal to Designate Critical Habitat for Endangered Species.
Good morning, Chairman Hokama, Vice-Chairman Couch, Maui County Council Members.
Again my name is James Nobriga. I'm with Nobriga's Ranch. We're located in Kahakuloa, a
family ranch. I myself I'm third generation. Run a 100 or so breeding cows and we get it done
part-time. I have voluntarily served for over 20 years and currently Chairman of the West Maui
Soil and Water Conservation District taking over from my Dad who served for over 50 years
from the start of the West Maui District. Our ranch practices many voluntary conservation
practices, controlled grazing, we isolate highly erodible lands from grazing, and even remove
herds in times of drought.
The Fish and Wildlife Service identifies reintroduction as a goal and primary tool for
conservation and recovery. In terms of private lands, critical habitat designation effectively
discourage, discourages reintroduction. Our private land, a more productive approach or on
private land, a more productive approach is to work cooperatively with landowners using
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voluntary programs and federal funding assistance. Burdening the private landowner with
additional federal and subsequently State and local regulation discourages not encourages
conservation. Critical habitat designation is a regulatory burden. Like us, many ranchers are
already undertaking conservation projects on our property. Working with these ranchers to build
upon an important. . .the important work they have already. . .already doing to accomplish the
goals of conser..., conserving and recovering listed species.
As it is written, the proposed rule alienates and burdens private landowners. The Fish and
Wildlife Service repeatedly asserts that critical habitat does not apply to private lands. However,
when a landowner's property is on a map that proposes to designate it as critical habitat, and then
reads the statements filled with management "requirements," it appears that Federal regulations
would be broadly applied to private lands.
Taking a collaborative approach working with ranchers will increase, not decrease, the amount of
conservation work being done because rather than starting from nothing, cooperation between
landowners and agencies will build on the work that is currently underway on private property. I
welcome the opportunity to discuss the conservation work already being done. I am hopeful this
will be the start of a collaborative process that recognizes private land contributions or
landowners contributions to conservation. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Nobriga.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, we'll start with Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you Chair, and thank you, Mr. Nobriga, for being here. My
question to you even though it does say critical habitat does not apply to private lands and you
guys believe that not to be true, how much of your land you presently use do you think would be
caught up in this 41 percent or so as far as critical habitat is concerned?
MR. NOBRIGA: Well, the maps that Fish and Wildlife put out-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. NOBRIGA: --is very hard to understand 'em, but we're looking at maybe 5 to 10 percent of our, of
our private or owned lands and another maybe 15 percent of State lands that we lease.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So that, that and that was my next question. Thank you for
answering. 'Cause lease land from the State is also encompassed in this area right?
MR. NOBRIGA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair. I have other questions, but I'll wait.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Nobriga for being here. You
mentioned you already working on conservation issues. Is this in conjunction with the Fish and
Wildlife Service and if so what kind of things are you doing?
MR. NOBRIGA: It's not in conjunction with the Fish and Wildlife Service but things that we're doing
like I mentioned.. .controlled grazing. Controlled grazing limits the amount of time that animals
can graze on land and, and encourages rest periods. You got more control of where the animals
are at certain times and where they are not. Another thing that I mentioned was we isolate. . .
there are a lot of lands that is designated in this designation that we have already taken out of
grazing on a voluntary basis because of erosion, you know, and basically just for con...,
conservation. Like I said pretty much have conservation bred into my blood, yeah-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, right. Thank you for serving-MR. NOBRIGA: --with my Dad and my, myself getting involved over 20 something years ago. So we
look at it, you know, like. . .it's, it's in me and not to make pitch but just like Coca-Cola, yeah,
it's in me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you for your service on the conservation. . .on soil
conservation board.
MR. NOBRIGA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Nobriga, Members? Having none, Mr. Nobriga
thank you for your presence.
MR. NOBRIGA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll go to Hana office. Is there anyone wishing to testifying?
MS. LONO: Chair, there's no one waiting to testify at the Hana office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai.
- 12 -
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MS. ALCON: There's no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll return to the chambers, Members. Next we have Lisa Bail.
MS. BAIL: Good morning, Council members. My name is Lisa Bail. I'm an environmental attorney
with the law firm of Goodsill, Anderson, Quinn and Stifel, and I'm here to testify on behalf of
Lanai Resorts, LLC, regarding PIA-62.
Lanai is disproportionately affected by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Services proposed critical
habitat designation. Twenty five thousand four hundred and thirteen acres on Lanai are proposed
for designation. Ninety-nine point nine nine percent of the area proposed for designation is
privately owned by Lanai Resorts. The Service reports that the remaining areas are owned by the
County.
The Service includes in its proposed designation areas that are not suitable for recovery of
endangered plant species. The designation, for example, includes the 18 th hole of the Koele Golf
Course, portions of the Manele Golf Course, and the Lanai Cemetery. None of these areas
contain the elements the Service deems necessary for recovery of endangered plant species. The
Service itself says it did not intend to include developed areas in its designation. They say in
their proposed rule that existing manmade features and structures such as roads, lawns, and urban
landscaped areas do not contain the physical and biological features needed to recover
endangered plant species.
Why does the Service claim on the one hand that these areas are needed for endangered plant
recovery and on the other hand say that these areas do not contain the necessary elements? Lanai
Resorts cannot explain this contradiction but suggest that additional and more careful work is
needed before the proposed designation can be finalized.
The Service includes areas on Lanai where essential water and electric utility infrastructure
already exists. It includes existing communications facilities at Lanai Hale including the area
where the Maui Police Department intends to locate an important communications tower.
Designation of existing utility infrastructure is inappropriate.
Even the undeveloped areas the service proposes for designation are of concern because the
designation broadly seeks to include entire ecosystem units. The Service did not conduct
adequate field investigations before proposing more than 25,000 acres on Lanai for designation.
The conditions the Service says are necessary to support endangered plant species are simply not
present on the ground. For example, areas proposed by the Service's "coastal ecosystems" are
too far inland to properly be considered "coastal". Areas proposed as "lowland wet units" or
"montane wet units" do not have the rainfall necessary to meet the Service's own rainfall
thresholds. Areas designated as cliff units do not have the slope greater than 65 degrees, but the
Service deems necessary to meet the definition of a cliff unit.
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Perhaps more importantly recovery of plant species in some of the proposed designation areas is
highly questionable due to the presence of other factors such as dense kiawe or iron wood or
extreme erosion out by Garden of the Gods.
Finally, vast areas of land are not occupied by the plant species for which they are proposed. The
largest unit proposed by the Service on Lanai is more than 11,000 acres. The Service proposes
this as a lowland mesic unit, yet no part of this area has a moisture regime defined as mesic.
Specifically, rainfall in this area is between 25 and 30 inches a year and rainfall for a typical
mesic regime is between 50 and 100 inches a year. Significantly, the 11,000-acre proposed
lowland mesic unit is not even occupied by several of the plant species for which it's proposed.
Some of these species have only been known historically on Lanai and haven't been present on
the island, at all, during our lifetimes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Bail can you please consolidate your comments and wrap it up, please.
MS. BAIL: Yes. In summary, Lanai Resorts has a history of successful conservation efforts on Lanai
which we would like to continue. Back in 2003, the Service acknowledged the importance of
cooperation of private landowners especially on Lanai. The Service's sweeping designations
include areas not presently occupied by endangered species, not appropriate for recovery efforts,
and lacking the basic elements necessary to support recovery. These designations are not
appropriate. Lanai Resorts encourages the Service to work cooperatively with Lanai Resorts,
other private landowners, and the County to continue and greatly expand upon the exceptional
conservation work already ongoing on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. You have your remarks written down?
MS. BAIL: I do. I don't have a final copy with me, but I'd be happy to e-mail it to Council staff later
today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that would be appreciated. We warma make sure we get all of your
testimony. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you Ms. Beel for being here. . .Bail.
MS. BAIL: Bail.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Son y. Um.. .you mentioned that all of these concerns you have, have you
talked with the Fish and Wildlife Service as, as part of your duties?
-

MS. BAIL: Yes, I've actually been in a dialogue with the Fish and Wildlife Service since before the rule
was published on behalf of my other client, Castle and Cooke Properties.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And are they being cooperative or still. . .
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MS. BAIL: I think we would like to see this as an extension of all the good conservation efforts that we
do on Lanai and the problem here is. . .you know really hanging over our heads is a threat that
we'll go forward if we don't do more and more and more, and I think we'd like to see
cooperation happen. It's just that, cooperation. And really the good things that have happened
on Lanai are extraordinary. I don't think this rule is necessary. The whole rule comes out of a
lawsuit against the Service on the mainland for not having made the designations. I know
they've put it together quickly and my primary point for the Council here today is I think it's
happened so quickly that mistakes have been made.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Chair if at all possible is she a. . .gonna be a
resource as well?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can ask Ms. Bail to try and be remain to be present when we bring up the
item. I don't know if her limitations of time but if. . .she'd be welcome to participate if she's still
here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions for the lady on her comment so far? Having none,
Ms. Bail thank you for your testimony.
MS. BAIL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm gonna ask Christy Gusman next and Ms. Gusman is also speaking on item 62.
MS. GUSMAN: Aloha, Chair, County Council members. My name is Christy Gusman and I'm here on
behalf of item PA-62 [sic]. I don't know what more there is to say that we haven't already heard.
Just that as a small landowner, rancher, and farmer myself. . .we are also opposed to this and
hope that we can collaboratively work together to come up with some kind of measures or to
stop this from happening. A lot of us small farmers and ranchers do already work with the
federal government under the U.S.D.A. EQIP Grant which a lot of you are familiar with where
we do participate like Mr. Nobriga said in control grazing, removal of invasive species, and land
erosions. In doing this we also do have a formal consultation with the U.S.D.A. They do come
out and actually physically visit our properties and help us do farm plans that are adequately, you
know, used to manage our properties. And for the Fish and Wildlife Service that come in on top
of that and add additional rules is just. . .it's basically killing our small farms and ranches. So
thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here. Any questions for the young lady on her testimony
Members? Thank you very much for coming this morning. Hana office do we have anyone
waiting to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai.
MS. ALCON: The Molokai office has no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, we'll come back to the Chambers. We have Bobbie Patnode
next, please. And after Ms. Patnode we'll bring up Mr. O'K..., Sean O'Keefe.
MS. PATNODE: Aloha. . .excuse me. Aloha, Council, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PATNODE: My name is Bobbie Patnode. I'm Vice-President of the Kula Community Association
but I am testifying for myself today as our board has not had a chance to meet yet on this topic.
Last week at our Kula Community Association general meeting, I learned of the concerns of
members of our community regarding the field..., the Fish and Wildlife Service plan to designate
271,000 acres of Maui Nui as critical habitat for I don't know how many species, 38 or more.
Our members are concerned that this will have a great effect on the livelihood of farmers and
ranchers who own or lease land in the critical habitat area.
I then. . .excuse me. . .attended the public information meeting at Kealia Pond last Thursday
afternoon and I asked a lot of questions. I learned several things at that meeting that I believe
could make a big different to the community if they had the information.
FWS views this designation as important only for projects with a Federal nexus like Federal
roads projects, but it will also include requests for Federal funds from landowners. The
economic analysis acknowledge that the critical habitat designation will have an effect on land
values but it is un-quantified, and not all landowners were notified. Many letters were returned
and our community associations were never notified. Land that is being grazed or ranched or
farmed will not have the required environmental characteristics to be deemed critical habitat and
therefore is excluded. This is definitely not clear in the materials. In other words, the boundary
for the critical habitat could include land, but because you are farming your land is not included.
Why not explicitly exclude this land? It is possible to have your land excluded as some large
land..., landowners are already working on, notably Wailea 670, who is considered in the
published materials to be destroying critical habitat and therefore is required to recreate it in
another place. This information is published in the Federal register.
My biggest concern is that the public comment period ends on March 4 th . The public
information meeting was only last Thursday, and the outreached person was not even there. It's
simply is not enough time. Every landowner deserves a personal discussion and opportunity to
- 16 -
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have their land excluded and the community is not aware enough yet to provide the comments
and landowners are not the only one's affected. Many people lease lands. I ask the Council to
do what it can to help Maui people who are affected. Expand the information and
communication efforts. Extend the public comment period so everyone can participate and the
pertinent comments are generated. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members any questions for Ms. Patnode on her
testimony presented? Having none, thank you very much for your comments this morning. Sean
O'Keefe.
MR. O'KEEFE: Good morning, Council members. I'm Sean O'Keefe, Director of Environmental
Affairs for Alexander and Baldwin. At first, I'd like to thank the Council for considering this
important issue and I hope that by reviewing this within the Council you'll come to a full
understanding of the potential impact of this proposal on Maui County. And we definitely
appreciate the efforts of Council members to make their thoughts known at the public hearing
last week held by Fish and Wildlife Service. I'd like to say that A&B shares many of the
concerns that have already been expressed by Farm Bureau, the Cattlemen's Association, and
others. And I'd just like to touch on a few of the major issues that are of concern to us at
Alexander and Baldwin.
First of all, I'd like to point out that we do have a long history of conservation efforts in Hawaii
including participation in watershed partnerships on Maui and Kauai, as well as dedicating
several thousand acres of our land on Kauai to. . .conservation easement with the Nature
Conservancy. We understand that there's a need to designate critical habitat to foster the
recovery of endangered species, but we believe that the designation of land is critical habitat has
to be supported by sound science, including a careful consideration of the recovery needs of the
species and whether the land being designated meets those needs.
Designation should be done in a manner that will result in actual benefit for the species not just
lines on a map. And if you look at the map that shows all of the critical, all of the areas that are
being proposed for critical habitat, the 270,000 acres in Maui Nui includes over 190,000 acres on
Maui alone. That's over 40 percent of the island that's being set aside for critical habitat. I
recently obtained the list of all the landowners that are affected by this. There's 150 different
landowners, private landowners on this list in addition to the County and the State of Hawaii.
We think again that there's really no benefit to just drawing these lines if the land that is
designated for critical habitat never ends up getting managed by the people who own it whether
that be a private landowner, whether it be the State.
The approach that Fish and Wildlife has taken really is. . .I think as you can hear from some of
the testifiers is really alienating the very landowners from whom cooperation is needed to protect
these species. We think that a much more cooperative approach is what's needed to designating
critical habitat. I would certainly echo Ms. Bail's comments about the lack of on the ground
research to support this designation. I see my time is running out so I'll skip to the end.
- 17 -
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I think our main point here is we would urge that the Fish and Wildlife Service carefully
re-examine this proposal and eliminate areas that are not essential to the recovery of the species.
We think that Fish and Wildlife Service has grossly underestimated the economic impacts of this
proposal. And part of that is that the economic impacts. . .the cost of this proposal, the estimates
are generated based on how much land that is not already critical habitat will become critical
habitat, and how much land that is not already occupied by endangered species will be
designated in critical, as critical habitat. One of the key missing pieces of information in all the
reams of information that has been put out is it never says how much of the proposed areas is
actually not even occupied by any endangered species. And I think we'll find once that question
is answered that the vast majority of it is not occupied. So again, I'd like to stress that a
cooperative approach is really what's needed and certainly an approach that's more. . .based on
more sound science than the, than the current proposal. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman on the testimony he has provided this
morning. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Out of the 150 land, landowners how many of
those parcels are owned by private landowners?
MR. O'KEEFE: I don't know exactly how many parcels are owned by private landowners, but there's at
least 150 private landowners whose land is within the critical habitat and there are quite a
number of parcels that are owned by the State of Hawaii. I don't think they're here today, but
certainly they have some issues with this proposal. I think DLNR will be submitting comments
to Fish and Wildlife on this proposal asking that it be scaled back and then there are. . .and then
of course the County of Maui has some, some land that's in the proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Any further questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you Mr. O'Keefe for being here. And the
same question I have to you as I have to other people who are dealing with the Fish and Wildlife
Service. Have you been discussing this with them and what is their response?
MR. O'KEEFE: Yes, we have. And you know I've been involved personally in multiple critical habitat
designations since the first one in Hawaii in 2001 and believe me I give the same comments to
Fish and Wildlife Service every time a proposal comes up that affects us. And I'd just like to
point to the, to the. . .original critical habitat proposal in 2002 that occurred on Maui, and if you
go back and you look at what was proposed back then, it was huge, and all of the same kinds of
concerns that are being raised now were raised at that time. And the final critical habitat was
scaled back considerably. I don't know exactly by what percent. But I think what happens with
Fish and Wildlife on these kinds of proposals is. . . my opinion is they throw out a huge number
knowing that there's gonna be some objections to that, and then when they scale it back, you
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know, basically they take what they can get. So. . .yes they, they listen and hopefully they'll
listen to the extent that this proposal will also be scaled back significantly.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. One of the things that I, I've been impressed
with is that the island of . .well, our islands both Molokai and Lanai and Maui have probably the
best organized watershed protection efforts of any island in the State. And so I would, I would
think that people like the Fish and Wildlife Service would like to take advantage of the
knowledge of the local. . .local establishments that are currently working up in those areas. Are
you aware of any, any discussions or any thoughts coming from. . .not from you guys but from
the Fish and Wildlife Service to allow the decision making to take place at the local level with,
you know, utilizing all of the assets that we have with the support and education from the Fish
and Wildlife Service rather than a top down demand. Are you aware of any of that kind of
discussion going on?
MR. O'KEEFE: Well, one thing I'd like to point out and it's a very good point that you make about the
watershed partnerships is that Fish and Wildlife Service is aware that there are these types
partnerships in existence on Maui and on, and on other islands and they do take that into
consideration. In fact there are some parcels of land that although Fish and Wildlife has
proposed them for designation, they are considering exempting them from designation based on
the types of special management that is already going on as a result of these watershed
partnerships or, or things like nature conservancy. . .conservation easements that sort of thing.
So they do take that in, into consideration and they are putting some things, some parcels on the
table as well. We might be willing to leave these parcels out and actually A&B has a parcel that
falls into that category. But again. . .and I think this point was made previously, the thing we'd
like to, you know, stress and we'd like to see more of is once they, you know, draw these lines
what they think might be suitable habitat, you're right they absolutely should be coming here,
talking to the people who know the land, talking to the people who manage the land, and asking
the question hey, you know, we're thinking about putting this land in there what's your thoughts
on that? Is there any chance that that will help to recover the species? And I don't think a cow
pasture, you know, the answer to the question is gonna be yes. And I don't think, you know, a
housing development in Piiholo, which is in the critical habitat, I don't think the answer is yes to
that question. So yes, absolutely they should be doing more of that. And, and I believe as
Ms. Bail pointed out that it was a really matter of time constraints that they weren't able to do
that sort of groundwork that really needs to be done in order for this proposal to move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: One last question, Mr. Chair. Are you aware of how many Fish and
Wildlife staff have been involved in this here in Maui Nui?
MR. O'KEEFE: You know, I'm really not. I mean I know some of the, some of the folks just because
I've been working on this issue for a number of years, but in terms of how many people are
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actually working on that I think you know that's probably a question for, for them to answer
'cause I really don't know what their staffing is.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
MR. O'KEEFE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And aloha, thank you for being here. So you
mentioned that the original. . .this was started back in 2002. So is this a revisit to that
implementation and just to see you know if it's. . .what's been working or not been working and
sort of just kind of revamp, is that what this is about?
MR. O'KEEFE: What, what this proposal is, is it's a, it's a proposal for new critical habitat on top of
what was designated in the 2002 timeframe. And so around 2000, 2001, 2002, Fish and Wildlife
Service went through a designation throughout the State on every island and they, they put a
certain amount of acreage in four various plants that were listed as endangered at that time. Now
this go-around they're expanding that and they're adding additional species for which critical
habitat is being designated. So it's kind of an ongoing process where they periodically take
another look at, you know, is this adequate for all of the species that are currently listed. I think
another important distinction between what's going on now and what went on in 2002, and, and
perhaps is leading to what we would consider a bit of an oven each is there's a, there's a
completely new approach that's being used by Fish and Wildlife Service today to designating
critical habitat than what had been used in the past. . .and it's what's called an eco-system based
approach. And that's what leads to these huge areas that, you know, may or may not meet
specific eco-system requirements, you know, being put on the table as possible areas of critical
habitat. In the past, in my opinion, they really took a much more. . .a much closer species by
species look at hey, what does this plant need, what does this plant need, and where does this all
exist. And, and. . .so they based the critical habitat more on. . .I think more on the specific
biology of the individual species as well as where the species are currently located.
-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. O'KEEFE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much.
MR. O'KEEFE: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair-CHAIR HOKAMA: We are in testimony portion of the meeting, Members.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, the question then would be can this person be a resource as well 'cause-CHAIR HOKAMA: We can ask Mr. O'Keefe if he's available to stay when we bring up the item.
MR. O'KEEFE: I am available for most of the day, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Would appreciate it if you'd consider that, Mr. O'Keefe.
MR. O'KEEFE: Okay. Sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, thank you, because he's brought up several questions just in his
comments so-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I agree. I would rather take it up when we bring up the item.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further com..., questions on the testimony he has given so far?
Mr. O'Keefe, thank you for your testimony.
MR. O'KEEFE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we'll bring up Janet Ashman, please?
MS. ASHMAN: Good morning, Chair, Members of the Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. ASHMAN: My name is Janet Ashman and I work with both the Hawaii Farm Bureau Federation
and also the Hawaii Cattlemen's Council. And today, if you will allow me, I'd like to present
testimony for Alex Franco who is the President of the Hawaii Cattlemen's Council. He wasn't
able to be here today. Thank you.
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My name is Alex Franco, and I'm the President of Hawaii Cattlemen's Council. We are a
Statewide umbrella organization comprised of five county Cattlemen's Associations with more
than 130 members. Hawaii's ranchers are stewards of the land who manage open space that
covers approximately one-quarter of Hawaii's land mass. I also manage a small beef processing
operation here on Maui called the Maui Cattle Company which markets locally produced beef to
meet the growing demands stimulated by the local food movement. As Hawaii's residents
engage, engage with our industry to become more food secure, farmers and ranchers are
directing more time and financial resources away from their actual core business of producing
food to dealing with the increasing pressure to protect their individual private property that is
under constant pressure of urban encroachment, property liability, and government regulations.
Cattlemen have expressed several major concerns with the proposed critical habitat designation
for the Maui Nui listing. To date, our comments have not been addressed in a manner that
reflects or acknowledges our concerns. In addition to our oral statements, the Cattlemen will
submit formal written comments on the Draft Economic Analysis by Fish and Wildlife Service
by March 4 th . I'm here today to reiterate our concerns and I'm hopeful that this can be a start of
a dialogue and the beginning of a collaborative approach to designating critical habitat. I believe
the most successful process would be one that includes and values the contributions of key
stakeholders such as private property owners, and I welcome the opportunity to work with Fish
and Wildlife and you.
It's my understanding that the proposed rule designating critical habitat for Maui Nui species
does not comply with the legal requirements for designation. The designation must be based
"the best scientific data available", and requires a balancing of often widely different interest
which in turn requires public input in the collection and analysis of a broad range of information.
In designating critical habitat, the Endangered Species Act requires the Fish and Wildlife Service
to consider "the economic impact, and any other relevant impact before specifying any particular
area as critical habitat". Overall, Cattlemen view. . .views critical habitat designation as a
refinement process, beginning with the possible habitat locations in the Proposed Rule. The next
steps will be to refine locations until the only areas designated as critical habitat are those
essential to the conservation of the species after consideration of the biological information like
current species locations, status of primary constituent elements, and economic and other
relevant impacts. Throughout the process, the scope and approach to impact evaluation needs to
be discussed with landowners that may be significantly affected.
I can see that I'm running out of time so I, I hope that you have the written copy in front of you,
but I think the point that Alex is trying to make and Farm Bureau also is that this process has to
consider economic impact to the County and to the State, and also take into consideration if it's
going to diminish our ability to provide food and energy for our County. And I am available for
questions if you'd like me to be. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, questions on the testimony Ms. Ashman gave this morning?
And we do have the written testimony from Mr. Franco and others from the ranching industry.
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Thank you, Ms. Ashman for your testimony. Hana office is there anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. LONO: There is no one here to provide testimony at the Hana office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai.
MS. ALCON: The Molokai office has no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We'll ask Ms. Annette Niles if she would come up and give
testimony and following Ms. Niles we have Ms. Johanna Kamaunu.
MS. NILES: Hi, my name is Annette Niles, rancher, fanner, bus driver, hunter, fisherman, fisher lady,
whatever. But anyway my thought and my presence here is that on behalf of everything that I do
is that to me that we are the stewards of our land. We have taken care tremendously of
endangered species. I could go on forever because we had lease land in Kahikinui which had
many, many, many endangered species and it was very well taken care of by the steward, the
person. . .the lessees, the owners, everything of the land, you know. And for them to come in and
try to tell us or take away our property is beside me. You know, I guess they want us to be just
like they did in the northwest when they had the spotted owl, and this spotted owls got destroyed
because they took care of it. Did they warma see on their property? No. Is that what we want?
No. You know and I think conservation is we're doing a great job of what we do. And also my
comment was about Kahoolawe. The Federal government, 50, 60 years of bombing Kahoolawe
they didn't worry about endangered species. They didn't worry at all. They didn't worry at all.
Why don't they take this endangered species and move it to Kahoolawe. Nobody lives there.
That's my thought. I mean I don't want to take up your time. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Niles, thank you for your candid comments. Questions for the lady on her
testimony this morning? Having none, Ms. Niles thank you for being here.
MS. NILES: Okay. Thank you guys. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Johanna Kamaunu. . .(coughing). . .excuse me.
MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
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MS. KAMAUNU: I'm Johanna Kamaunu and I'm from Waihee. Today I'm representing the
organization I belong to called Hui Pono Ike Kanawai. I am the alakai for that group. One of the
reasons I became interested in, in this issue was because of the designation of the critical habitat.
You know, I have no problem accepting the endangered list species, endangered species list,
okay. That's good. But I do have a problem with a designation of a critical habitat. We recently
started in a process regarding the monk seals and saving them here couple of years ago, a few
years ago. And I want you to understand that they knew that they would receive opposition.
They planned for 14 years. So we're not over with this monk seal problem. The only reason I
bring that up is because there was the issue on designating the main Hawaiian islands as a critical
habitat area for the monk seals. Now that brought in a lot of problems especially for subsistence
communities like mine And the scientist did agree, did acknowledge that there would be severe
damage to our community if even one monk seal were allowed to forage there.
Okay, the thing about the critical habitat is that it encompasses a large area and carries with it
certain additional laws that we're not aware of. In the case of the monk seals, anyone interfering
with the monk seals could be fined, arrested, there's all kinds of penalties that go with it,
including the fishermen who are there for subsistence as well as for commercial use. So that was
a real big problem. And all I see happening now with the critical design..., critical habitat
designation in these areas is that they're moving to the land and affecting the hunter gatherers
subsistent people.
There's some problems I have with this. Number one, granted that science has all this data that
they've collected, there's a few things that they haven't been able to consider and one is that they
haven't done an inventory of the areas proposed for protection. From what I hear from the, the
landowners and the ranchers, no one has approached them and asked them to come onto their
property to see whether or not anything was done. Yeah. So that's a big problem.
Secondly, they have not gathered appropriate information from the generational families of that
area and obviously they have not met with the landowners and native Hawaiian organizations.
My suggestion is that we continue or start opening up consultation. As I mentioned at the public
hearing, because the Federal agency is involved, you need to go through a 106 Process because
anytime a Federal action impacts native Hawaiian's they must start that 106 Process. There's no
other ways around it. There's no two ways around that. The other thing is there's the Aha Moku
Council that's been established by the State, it's organized and incorporated in this County, and
they were created specifically to hear issues regarding resources, and they are the people on the
ground in those specific areas wherever the questions arise. Um. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you please-MS. KAMAUNU: My time is up. That's pretty much what I wanted to cover.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for sharing your thoughts this morning. Any questions for the lady
please? Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you. And Johanna thank you for being here.
We appreciate it. I have couple quick questions. On this 106 Process, what does this entail so
that I have a better understanding and the public has a better understanding of what the process-MS. KAMAUNU: Can you explain that again?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The 106 Process what is, what is the. .I guess process that's the
question I have just to get a clarification please.
MS. KAMAUNU: You know, I'm in one right now with the ATS Haleakala project, the telescope-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. KAMAUNU: --and the agency involved is supposed to contact the Native Hawaiian Organizations
and have meetings with them, and basically that's where it all starts. If that hasn't been initiated,
then, then they're not compliant with their own process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you're saying the Aha Moku's would be the.. .one of the first
steps for this agency to contact and just have discussions with.
MS. KAMAUNU: According to that 106 Process any Native Hawaiian organization can participate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Johanna.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Any other questions for the lady? If not, Ms. Kamaunu, thank you for
your testimony. We'll ask Kaniloa Kamaunu if you would come and give testimony at this time.
MR. KAMAUNU: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. KAMAUNU: It's been awhile since I've been here but my testimony doesn't change. My name is
Kaniloa Kamaunu from Waihee Valley. I am a native tenant kuleana of the area, and I am
opposed to this land designation for the purpose that in their process as it was already
mentioned--and I also the Vice President of Hui Pono Ike Kanawai—and also as was mentioned
previous by my wife, they're not considering one major component which is dealing with the
Native Hawaiians. In the 1839 Declaration of Rights was instituted in recognizing three classes
of people in the king of having vested rights. They were the mo'i or the king, the ali'i who were
the chiefs, and of course the native tenant. In 1840, legislation solidified these vested rights by
allowing each class a voice in the governing of the kingdom. The mo'i as a judiciary land of
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government; the ali'i the house of nobles; and the maka'ainana, which I am the house of
representatives. These actions implemented gave lawful and legal standing to each class of
natives in Hawaii, setting a foundation for the Great Mahele, the kanawai's of gathering, and
traversing through the lands, and of course protection and also the sharing of all lands and all
resources to everyone in those three classes. The legal ac..., the Illegal Annexation as specified
in Public Law 103 tried to naturalize habitats residing here, but when this discussion was brought
forward in 1890, congressional session question raised at this time was there any person or
persons not wanting to participate in this process? The answer was yes, hence the Kui Petition.
The Kui Petition had 35 to 45,000 native tenants of Hawaii opposing such action. Because of
this discussion it was fmalized to say that there was. . .that they could not, congress could not
naturalize Native Hawaiians. Hence, all rights vested to me, my family, and anyone that is like
me as a native tenant are still enforced. By right, by law, your fiduciary duty is to protect that.
This action that they're proposing to take these lands inhibit us from traversing, HRS 7-1. They
cannot do that. This is a land taking. And if you look at what lands are ceded to Hawaii at the
time it was only 1.8 that was under the government or the mo'i. The other 2.2 were private lands
which they were not allowed to look and if. . .and the so. . .and you know all the
discussions. It's always about 1.8 million acres. The others are protected by law as it states here.
And being that I'm kuleana and being that I'm native tenant I oppose this. And you as a
representatives, as me being a supposedly part of this community, it's your fiduciary duty to
make sure that my rights are not infringed upon. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kamaunu for your comments. Members, any questions for the
gentleman on testimony he has presented to us this morning? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for very much for being here. One of
the questions that I had wanted to ask and I think you have been--you got us almost there--is if
this land was donated, was designated as critical habitat and there were endangered species,
would this inhibit the Hawaiian Gathering Rights?
MR. KAMAUNU: Of course because what they're looking at doing is is imposing areas where you are
not able to traverse. And because they did not sit down and speak with the natives and go over
the lands that they're looking to occupy, how do they know that they're not infringing upon the
right. They need to put us into the process because without. . .with omitting us they omit our
rights.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: This could be a terrible thing particularly for our halaus that need to go
out and gather for all of the oniki's [sic] and things.
MR. KAMAUNU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. KAMAUNU: You're welcome.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank you for being here
this morning.
MR. KAMAUNU: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hana office is there anyone wishing to testify?
MR. LONO: The Hana office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai.
MS. ALCON: There's no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We'll ask Mr. Stephen West to come in and give testimony at
this time, please.
MR. WEST: Aloha, Council members,-CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MR. WEST --Chair Hokama. This is. . .this item is actually very troubling to our organization. We
would ask that you would vote this measure down because the impacts on agriculture, we have
about 9,000 members here on, on Maui. Not all of them in agriculture but one group that is,
would be deeply impacted by this. And so, you know, in light of, of the impacts of this particular
measure we would just ask that you would file it. We would much prefer a collaborative
approach versus something that's top down. I think HC&S has done a great job as far as
working with the Department of Agriculture and I would hope that the Council would give them
the ability to continue that as well as the local fanners. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. West. Any questions for Mr. West? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And Mr. West you're saying vote which down?
MR. WEST: Well, anything that would restrict the, the private landowners. I mean I think if you're
gonna put restrictions on them, you know, we'd be opposed to it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, um. . .just to let you and anybody else is, is listening know this is an
informational. We're gonna get the information from the Fish and Wildlife. Unfortunately, the
Council has not a lot of say in this.
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MR. WEST: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm hoping to get a letter or a resolution out depending on what our procedures
are but, you know, I think at this point there's nothing that we can take action on.
MR. WEST: I will. . .I guess what we, what we encourage at this point would you guys send a very
stern letter to them.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. WEST: And, um, you know, let your position be known and take a position against it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Couch. Any other questions for Mr. West? Having none,
thank you for your comments this morning.
MR. WEST: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask Ms. Lucierme deNaie if she is here for her testimony, please.
MS. deNAIE: Good morning, Council members. My name is Lucierme deNaie testifying today as a
private citizen. First of all, I'd like to thank you all for taking some time to look into this. This
is a Federal process and they can be pretty far away from us. This is an old law. It was passed in
'72 but Kahoolawe and areas like that are not affected by it because they started long before
there was this law. My understanding is that although the Endangered Species Act was passed in
the '70s there was no assignment of critical habitat until at least a decade later. In other words
we had a law that said well, want to protect these species because we're getting down to a
precious few in a number of cases. An endangered species in order to be listed as endangered
has to have a very limited number of population left on earth not just in one place, but you know,
on earth so. . .but of course it's always controversial to say this is now where we think that they
should be able to live. So nothing was done, but a series of court cases--which were not initiated
by the Federal government so don't blame them--eventually over the years designated critical
habitat for different creatures. I think it's also important to understand that animals under the
Endangered Species Act have a very different treatment than plants. You could go and you could
actually destroy plants that were protected by the Endangered Species Act and nothing much
would happen to you unless somebody really, you know, caught you in the act and documented it
and made it a big deal and then there would be some sort of slight sort of thing. Now animals
require a takings permit and a process. So most of this habitat that we're talking. . .well, most of
it is about plants. There may be a couple of dragonflies or something involved but most of this is
plant habitat so it is not dire consequences.
I also think it's important for folks to look at what's already happening. We have 96,000 acres of
critical habitat on Maui already designated since 2003. And some of these are areas like the Kula
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Forest Reserve, portions of that are critical habitat. I don't think anyone is turned away if they
warma gather in these areas. The State does not come and enforce things very much. There
aren't necessarily fences in these areas. It's more kind of like a scientific exercise like okay, if, if
we want to understand the range where these creatures live and say when the Federal
government does something in these areas, they shouldn't be hurting things that they're also
trying to protect. That's what critical habitation designation is about. However, there hasn't
been I think a very accurate job in looking at what are working farms and grazing lands and so
forth, and what are really viable critical habitat here. So, you know, I don't disagree with a lot of
the people who say look, no one really understands what's going on in my land and yet it's
proposed for critical habitat. And I support critical habitat, but this just doesn't seem the place
where it would be appropriate. So I wonder if the County could help Fish and Wildlife Service.
I know that the County has extensive GIS files on a lot of our farming areas for instance. There
were a lot of research was done on where people have farms Upcountry especially. If they could
match some of the TMKs with the files that the County has and make sure that they're not
proposing for designation areas that really are small family farms and so forth and so on. And
maybe they're in a general range for this creature but they really aren't the place where critical
habitat would make sense. So that would be my suggestion, and you know, get the factual
information. Help these guys out to do a better job, and last time around I think 126,000 acres
were proposed and 96,000 so 30,000 were eliminated in the process. That's part of the process,
eliminate what doesn't fit. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. deNaie, Members? Okay, having none, thank
you very much for your testimony. The last person we have signed up is L. Jani Sheppard. And
if there's anyone else wishing to give testimony please make yourself known and we shall
provide you with your opportunity.
MS. JANI: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members, nice to see you all. My name is Jani
Sheppard. I'm the CEO with Maui Family Support Services, and I would like to comment on the
Grants Review process, committee the grants process. First of all, again thanking you for
keeping this issue alive and working on it.
Additionally, I just wanted to, to encourage the. . .encourage you to look at the proposed, the
proposal regarding the actual process so that individuals who are serving on the Grants Review
Committee have experience in the areas in which they are reviewing. . .which they are
reviewing. That the request that, that all of those individuals either have experience in grants
review, grants management, or/and specifically the nonprofit arena or the arenas where the grants
gonna be, gonna be made. We look specifically in human services. Individuals who have had
leadership roles, specifically management roles and nonprofits would be excellent to serve on
that committee as they understand all of the intricacies of finance related to the grants of working
with the target population and in reporting and that's I believe very important that we have those
individuals on the committee. Also, that there be a subjective process, that such process include
things like a likert scale or something that's, that's very. . .I'm sorry, objective, very objective
process something like a likert scale that would be clear to the recipients or those who did not
receive the grant, and also help in the scoring of those grants. That feedback be provided to
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those who are not chosen so that it's an opportunity for them to learn and improve on whatever,
whatever was not working for them in that particular application. And that feedback and
monitoring of those grants certainly stress accountability and transparency, but also catch people
doing something right. Catch people doing something good and that that monitoring process be
a process where it's positive and one of technical assistance and support and not punitive. Not
that it is now but that not be punitive. And that we build the capacity within the community of
those individuals who have the ability to review grants by providing some training or mentoring
other things like that. So thank you for your time and again thank you so much for keeping this
on the, on the table. Really appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any questions, for Ms. Sheppard on her testimony
this morning, Members? Okay, hearing none, thank you very much for your presence.
MS. SHEPPARD: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If I don't have it, I'm gonna close it. Hana office anyone wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: There's no one wishing to testify at the Hana office. I do still have Mr. Mardfin here.
Shall I keep him here to entertain any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tell Mr. Martin [sic], Mr. Mardfin we'll be taking up that item shortly so if he
could consider staying a little longer, please.
MS. LONO: Okay, mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai.
MS. ALCON: The Molokai office has no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We have one last request. Puanani Lindsey. Okay, the Chair's
gonna make one last announcement. If you don't sign up now, you not gonna have another
opportunity for today's meeting.
MS. LINDSEY: Good morning, Chair and-CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MS. LINDSEY: --Council members. Thank you for this opportunity to talk a little bit about this critical
habitat. I have a great concern. First of all, I'm glad Johanna brought it up the 106 which is
important. We have a meeting, they had a meeting scheduled on Friday. I don't know how many
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people attended due to the bad weather, but we need to have more talks with the department, the
Federal people. It's easy for them to come in and declare a critical habitat, but we need to get
together with landowners as well to make sure--and homeowners--and be sure that we can work
together to make sure that these plants or animals are not put on the endangered list. We need to
take care of this. You know, I, I come here this morning because I think of Rene Silva, the native
treasure of native plants, and his talk would always be about I come and I speak for the native
plants. No one speaks for the plants. So today as a mentor and as well as for my husband he
always said that, you know, this was like six years ago, 75 percent of the endangered species in
the world is actually on the list here in Hawaii, and since then it's gone up to almost 85 percent
now the endangered plants. So we need to have habitats, but we need to work together with the
community as well. So I hope all of you together will make it easy for the community and not so
difficult in working with the Federal government, but we need these places, we need to protect
the plants especially that have been here all these years way before man. And you know, for
every native plant on the land there's a fish in the ocean. We need to take care of that native
plant because if that native plant doesn't do well, that fish in the ocean will also suffer. So thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lindsey. Excuse me. Is there any questions for Ms. Lindsey on
her testimony this morning? Okay, having none, Ms. Lindsey, thank you for your presence.
There being no other request for testimony before the Committee, with no objections Members
we shall close testimony for today's meeting of the 25 th of February, 2013.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members so ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM PIA-21:

ACQUISITION OF 2005 NISSAN ALTIMA (CC 13-67)

CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm gonna take up one quick item before a short recess. I know you've been very
patient, Members, but I'd like to bring up at this time Policy Item 21. We have with us Sergeant
Ed Arreola of the Police Department to provide comment as well as respond to any questions or
concerns from Members of the Committee.
This morning, Sergeant, you have any opening comments you wish to share for the Department
regarding this item?
MR. ARREOLA: None. Go ahead with the questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sergeant, do you have any comments you wish to give to the Committee regarding
this item?
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MR. ARREOLA: No, no comments.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, Mr. Chair, the reason I brought this up was, you
know, I, I have no problem with the acceptance of a vehicle; that's not the issue. But in the letter,
it says that the estimated value was 7,800 and this vehicle, the Maui. . .is the Maui County Police
Department's equitable share of a certain case. Does that mean we had to pay for the other half
of the vehicle or. . .the vehicle's one thing and somebody else got something else?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sergeant.
MR. ARREOLA: The, the vehicle was estimated at that value based on a blue book value. As far as the
equitable sharing, it was between the Maui Police Department, the Attorney General's Office,
and the Maui County Prosecuting Office-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So now we have three agencies-MR. ARREOLA: --at which time the Police Department requested for this asset and it was approved
through the Attorney General's Office to have it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So there were other assets and all total, equaled about 22,000, $23,000?
MR. ARREOLA: Twenty-three thousand?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. If this, if this was an equitable share and. . . (inaudible). . .
MR. ARREOLA: Oh, no, no. I see what you're saying. It was divided up by the 7,000 times three,
you're saying?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Yes.
MR. ARREOLA: No, this particular asset, the vehicle was set at that $7,000.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Were there other assets?
MR. ARREOLA: That, this was the only one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is the only one.
MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, in essence, we got the whole thing?
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MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So then what do we do with that? Is that gonna be added to our-MR. ARREOLA: What happened in this particular case, this vehicle, we requested it and it was placed
into the police inventory.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that listed as one of our County vehicles now or is that something-MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm waiting for your next question, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead. I think Ms. Baisa-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa has it. We'll ask Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And the question that I have is not about
this particular thing, but I'm thinking that we have a brand-new vehicle policy and I think that
policy is very detailed. It's 48 pages of what we do with vehicles and how they get booked, and
how we manage them, and when they go, and how they get disposed of, and who gets to use
them. And I think this question is part of . .maybe at some point us having a review of that
policy, and I think that we'll all be clear about how these things are handled. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess the question begs to be answered, I mean asked. What do
you use this vehicle for?
MR. ARREOLA: These vehicles are, forfeited vehicles are utilized for educational purposes or to
transport equipment or supplies of personnel to outside districts that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: When you say educational purposes-MR. ARREOLA: Best example is that DARE program we have-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ARREOLA: --that big SUV, it was a forfeited vehicle in the past and the children out there in the
community like to see that, that vehicle.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So that, that. . .okay, so something like this could be sent to
Lanai or Molokai-MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for purposes of police-MR. ARREOLA: Police, law enforcement use.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Law enforcement uses.
MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Would this be considered a marked vehicle or just be a
plain-MR. ARREOLA: At the moment this would be considered a plain vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, plain clothes for lack of a better term.
MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So in other words, it goes into inventory and it's used for
some specific reason-MR. ARREOLA: Law enforcement purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --law enforcement purposes, exactly.
MR. ARREOLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions for the Sergeant?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I have a notation, I think, when this was
first brought up as a County communication in regards to something of this nature not being on
inventory and able to be considered a replacement vehicle at some point in time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll ask the Sergeant. Is this a vehicle that you intend to replace with
General Funds in the future?
MR. ARREOLA: We're. . .we utilize this vehicle as far as we can take it. And as far as having it
replaced, that's when purchases of new vehicles would come into play, but in this particular case
we use it as long as we can.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this vehicle necessary for the Department's operation?
MR. ARREOLA: Yes, this vehicle, this type of vehicle will meet the goals and objectives for the Police
Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (chuckle). . . That's a great answer, Sergeant.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we'll make sure we'll follow up in Budget Session on that response. Any
other questions for the Sergeant? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You mentioned that after the useful life of this vehicle
then you'd ask for a replacement through budget?
MR. ARREOLA: However that process takes. In this particular case it was forfeited vehicle. In the
future there may be other forfeited vehicles that may replace this vehicle as well.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I guess that's the concern, Chair, is that we've now added another vehicle
to the Department through an interesting process and then it totally bypasses the, the budget
process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I would just suggest, Members, that while this brings up a good issue for
Budget and Finance Committee, we can, we can bring that up because forfeiture funds that are in
a special account in Finance, we don't normally see. We don't even know the balances. We
don't even know what they buy with it. It's in a special account. It's not appropriated through
Council. So that may be a question for Chairman White of Budget and Finance to see how he
might warma approach that issue of forfeiture assets in the County. Okay. Anything else on this
item, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quick question and I will move on. Sergeant, approximately
how many vehicles, if you have any kind of answer to that, do we receive during the year? And I
know we've seen each year we received "x" amount like two, three, four. What is, what is the
average amount of forfeiture vehicles that you guys receive through forfeitures 'cause I think
you'd be the Department that would get the vast majority of all of these assets, right?
MR. ARREOLA: As much as the cases come in. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. ARREOLA: . . .we would initiate it with the Prosecutor's Office. So depending on what kind of
covered offense is committed and there's an asset of a vehicle and we could pursue in acquiring
that vehicle, the number you're asking could be from two to three a year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ARREOLA: It depends on what kind of crime is committed and if a vehicle was utilized in that
crime.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair. . . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Sergeant Arreola, Members? Okay, if not, the
Chair is gonna recommend filing of County Communication 13-67 and the Department will
acquire the forfeiture asset. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to file Communication No. 13-67.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Guzman. Members,
any further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion is carried with nine ayes.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FILING of communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall be in recess 'til 10:40. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS: 10:34 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:45 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . This Committee reconvene its meeting of February 25 th , 2013.
ITEM PIA-2(2): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, may I please direct you to Policy Item 2(2). This is under the heading
of Nominations to Boards, Committees, and Commissions. The Mayor has submitted his
recommendations of nominees to the various boards and commissions for the County of Maui.
There is mostly nominations for terms beginning April 1, 2015 with an expiration of
March 31, 2018. We have listed for you on the agenda as well as in the communications in your
binders, the names of those that have been proposed by the Mayor. We have Mr. Molina also this
morning present.
MR. MOLINA: Morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just so you know, the Chair will not be recommending all the names for approval.
We did have requests for various nominees to be present regarding, particularly regarding the
Department of Liquor Control, and also those that will be sitting or may be sitting on multiple
boards and commissions, which the Chair has taken a, a negative outlook on. Today, we have
Sunny Gutierrez present. Ms. Kanetani left. We have Mr. Fujii, Mr. Pagan, Mr. Souza,
-37-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

Mr. Ritchie [sic], Ms. Nakao, Mr. Tanaka present. So we'll ask those that have been requested to
come forward; and for those that have questions for the nominees, please get your questions
ready. So I'll ask first, if Mr. Sunny Gutierrez [sic] is here, she is here. Ms. Gutierrez has been
nominated to the Affirmative Action Advisory Council as well as the Cost of Government
Commission, and so I did send all of those that have this type of situation if they would consider
and be able to give a response, if the Committee asks, which would be their preference, and we'll
let Ms. Gutierrez speak for herself. So if you would introduce yourself and maybe share a few
comments, please.
MS. GUTIERREZ: Good morning, Chair and Council Members. My name is Sunny Gutierrez. My
name is—I was looking at, it says 4 to 6. . . . (referring to the podium microphone). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, right there. Yeah.
MS. GUTIERREZ: Poor thing's been beat up. So my name is Sunny Gutierrez and I have been
nominated for the Affirmative Action Committee and the Cost of Government Committee.
Mr. Molina had contacted me to see if I would be interested; because in the past, I have served
on the Cost of Government Committee, and that is my first choice. The Affirmative Action, I
understand, doesn't meet regularly, but based on my time and my interest that the Cost of
Government is the committee that I would prefer to serve on. I don't know if you want, you
have any specific questions, or. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe, and I'm glad you brought up the time, that is one of the concerns the
Committee has in general, and we've had comments from certain boards and commission chairs
that they have difficulty after Council confirms to meet quorum, where they can conduct official
business. So, you know, one of the questions that the Committee regularly asks all nominees is:
Do you have the time and commitment to attend those meetings because your presence would be
critical to making quorum and conduct official business of that board or commission?
MS. GUTIERREZ: No, I agree that that's very important. Several years ago, I did serve on the Traffic
Safety Council and that was a constant issue. With the Cost of Government, the first--or any
time I'm asked to serve on it--my very first question is when does the, the commission meet and
how often. So I've already confirmed that that is the time I'm available and I think if you check
my attendance when I served before, I was regular except for maybe during summer vacation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I'll ask Members of the Committee, questions for the lady?
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And hi. Good morning, Sunny. Nice to see you.
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MS. GUTIERREZ: Morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So for the Cost of Government, is it under, your understanding that
it meets at least once a month?
MS. GUTIERREZ: Once a month, Thursdays, 9:00. . .I believe from 9:00 to 11:30.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And the other, Affirmative Action, was there an understanding of
how often, if at all, it meets?
MS. GUTIERREZ: Exactly. I don't know when they meet and that is a concern, so I would actually
like to withdraw the nomination from that, if possible.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Withdraw from-MS. GUTIERREZ: Affirmative Action.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Affirmative Action Advisory?
MS. GUTIERREZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. GUTIERREZ: Yes. That would be my preference.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions for the gentlewoman? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Gutierrez, you mentioned earlier that you
served on the Cost of Government Commission prior?
MS. GUTIERREZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What was, what was your role in the Cost of Government
Commission? What, what. . .if you were to state in your mind or state forward what was your
role in terms of the Cost of Government, what would that be?
MS. GUTIERREZ: That's a great question because when I got on there, I was surrounded by a lot of
CPAs and financial people. My background is actually in conflict management, and that is really
the role I served. I was able to look at the information that we were provided, ask the questions,
clarify information, follow through on that, and then put together, be part of the effort to put
together a report that made sure that we had everybody's voices, the different perspectives on the
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information we were looking at. And frequently during meetings, I would raise questions that
others were not, or bring in a different perspective, and the feedback I got was that it was helpful.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So did you receive a degree from Cal State University in, in
negotiations?
MS. GUTIERREZ: Yeah, and I have a Master's Degree in negotiation and conflict management. That's
correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions for the young lady? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And just to refresh the memory—the Cost of
Government, you were on from what year to what year?
MS. GUTIERREZ: I was, didn't even serve a full year. I was filling a position that had been vacated
early, I guess.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. GUTIERREZ So I've been off for over a year now that—whatever that term is—so it was, I think
about ten months that I actually served.
.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. GUTIERREZ: It wasn't full.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You want Mr. Molina maybe to give additional comment? Mr. Molina, are you
able to give more comment to Mr. Couch's question?
MR. MOLINA: Not so much to Mr. Couch's question, but more informational for the Committee when
the question was asked of Ms. Gutierrez with regards to the Affirmative Action and how often
they meet. Just last year, they met twice the whole year--once in January and once in June; and
the previous year was very infrequent as well. I believe twice as well. So, I just wanted to
provide that information to the Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Couch, any further questions?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Molina, how many-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, can we just deal with the nominee at this time?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. No, that's fine. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions for the nominee, please? Let me just ask
you one, you know, the people did make a choice on the Charter this election, past election
regarding a new County Auditor. Have, have it. . .has it been made clear to you what the role of
the Cost of Government will be and in its relationship to the auditor?
MS. GUTIERREZ. That actually is probably one of the things that's on the minds of the, that
Commission at this point. I. . .it has not been made clear to me and it sounds like it's still not
clear on what--there's two different sides that are looking at how that, how the Cost of
Government is going to either work with the auditor or if it's even needed. So, I would say that
my. . .the ability of what I can bring to the Commission is really needed at this particular time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 'cause the Auditor may use the Cost of Government too for advice. . .
MS. GUTIERREZ: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .period.
MS. GUTIERREZ: And that's all, my understanding is that everything, anything we've ever provided
were not. . .we're just taking information--like we took a number of different studies, three
different studies, we looked at the leasehold when I was on there, money that had been spent to,
to have all this information brought, but nothing ever happened with it. So as we can see now,
just look across the street, the post office, that was right on there. So, yeah, it's an advisory
council, we're not decision makers and that's our role. I think it would benefit the County
Auditor to have a Commission, to do some of the work 'cause we're talking about one person
might have, eliminate some of the need for additional staff members. . .but if you've got a
voluntary commission that will work with the County Auditor to best serve the, the needs or, you
know, look at the cost of the government here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your response, Ms. Gutierrez. Any other questions for the
nominee? If not, thank you very much for your presence this morning. Next, is Mr. Tanner here,
Rick Tanner? Okay, Mr. Tanner's not here. He sent us a communication requesting that his
name be withdrawn, and by Charter, once the Mayor nominates, the Council needs to either
approve or disapprove the nomination. Ms. Kane..., Kanetani, nominee to the Salary
Commission, indicated she had to leave. She was here, Members, and she was willing to
respond to any questions to her regarding that position. Next we have Mr. Donald Fujii.
Mr. Fujii has been nominated to the Liquor Control Adjudication Board, and he's a very
seasoned public volunteer. Mr. Fujii, thank you for being here.
MR. FUJII: Good morning, Committee Chair as well as Committee Members. Yeah. My name is
Donald Fujii and I've been nominated by the Mayor to the Adjudication Board. I have
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experience on both the Adjudication Board and the Commission. I've been nominated, I've been
nominated by three mayors and have served on both boards and commission there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, thank you. Yeah. We are well aware and appreciate your service that you
provide, Mr. Fujii. Members, questions for the nominee? And, again Mr. Fujii is being
nominated to the Liquor Control Adjudication Board. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Fujii, for being here, and really
appreciate your volunteer service. Question I have is. . .are there any other boards and
commissions that you have requested to be on?
MR. FUJII: Mr. Couch, I have not applied for any other board or commission. I'll give you a little of
my background. I was a public school teacher when I first got out of college, then we
ran. . .I'm. . .my family runs the Olowalu Store since 1930 and, of course, I'm familiar with
liquor laws, having been part of the family business there over the years. And now that, that I've
served on the Liquor Board and the Commission, I feel that I can be on the other side of the desk
as well as on the, on the Commission, Board side because I've been on both sides
being. . .having a liquor license in the past. So, again, I bring a lot of experience to what the
licensees go through. I kind of remind them of their responsibilities because anybody going out
with a 12 pack or getting over-served, they're. . .the, the licensee is just as responsible as the
person that gets in an accident and causes some major accident.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions by the Members for Mr. Fujii? Mr. Fujii,
since you have a such a good, well-rounded, you know, experience with this area, what would
you say is one of the better things the County is doing regarding the adjudication process and
what is, what is one of the things that you would work hard to maybe improve if you have this
opportunity?
MR. FUJII: Okay. Like I said, I'm still part of the business out in Olowalu, and two weeks ago there
was a sting, a decoy operation, and this operation is put out by the Department, usually close to
spring vacation when kids, you know, underage drinkers do approach the licensees and, of
course, graduation, during the graduation period and Christmas holidays. Anyway, what has
happened is the, the number of violators have gone down through the, through the decoy
operation, and what I've, you know, being on the Board--I have been Chairman of both the
Commission and the Liquor Board--and what I've recommended to the Department anytime a
licensee passes the sting operation, to be sure that they get, you know, send a letter to them that
you've passed and, you know, we are proud of what you've done and encourage, you know,
more. . .what. . .of the licensees to feel that, eh, they're not out to get us, but they're trying to
help us, you know, the licensees. . .seeing that the Department is trying to help them helping the
public. So, again, whenever these violators do come up, we, we encourage them and we, like I
said, advise them of techniques that can be used to see underage drinkers that do come with false
IDs and how to best judge people when they're inebriated or not, whether you should be serving
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them another drink or having them take a 12 pack out. So, again, education. . .we encourage the
Department to come out with, you know, educated plans for, for the licensees too, 'cause we
don't want to put people out of business at all. That's not the mission of the Adjudication Board.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And he brought up another, couple good points. First
of all, just a quick question for you. Has your store ever been targeted with a sting?
MR. FUJII: Just like I said, two weeks ago a sting was conducted there and the owner--I mean we, we
lease it out right now--so management there called me up and said, we had a sting there but she,
she wasn't aware of the sting and when this underage person came in with the 12 pack or 6 pack
and when they ID'd the person and found that it was underage, they scolded that individual--why
are you doing this, you're underage--and before they knew it the staff, you know, the Liquor staff
came in, kind of congratulated them.
VICE CHAIR COUCH: . . .(chuckle). . .
-

MR. FUJII: Again, so as far as I know in the history of the time I've been there, we haven't. . .we've
had sting operations, but we passed.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And you mentioned education, you're trying to educate, and I know
Chair Baisa has a bill before the State House to see if some of the funds that, that the Liquor
Adjudication Board or the Liquor Department, actually, gets can go to prevention education. Are
you in support of something like that?
MR. FUJII: Oh, yes. And the decoys we use or the Department use comes from the college there,
college-age students interested in, in law, you know, supporting laws and that type of thing. So,
again, the funds that the stings are operated on are being used from those violation funds to
educate not only the students at the college, but the licensees themselves.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning. . .
MR. FUJII: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .thank you for being here, Mr. Fujii. So as a lessee of a liquor
establishment, say that sting operation the other day would have gone the other way, so there
would've been, you know, a violation. . .
MR. FUJII: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .then that would've come to you if you had been on the
Adjudication Board?
MR. FUJII: Yes. And, of course, I would have to recuse myself . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. FUJII: . . .in that situation. But again there are, there are violations. . .of four major penalties, you
know. First would be. . .we would have a suspended fine maybe, we would fine and have a
suspension--not the whole thing--a fine of $2,000 is the law, but we can suspend 1,000. And but
the second violation, of course, within a five-year period, they will be picking up that extra 1,000
that they got by with plus the 2,000, also to get a suspended period where their license cannot be
used. Until by the third or fourth, fourth violation we take away the license completely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you.
MR. FUJII: So again. . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. You're quite knowledgeable. But that was my
questioning in regards to like a conflict of interest situation. So thank you for your statements.
MR. FUJII: Yeah. So far I haven't had to recuse myself.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Fujii. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Fujii? If not, thank you very much for your
presence.
MR. FUJII: Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask Mr. Pagan if he would come up, please. Wayne Pagan, again, is also
another one who has volunteered for many public service. . .community services, and Mr. Pagan
is also nominated to the Liquor Control Adjudication Board. Good morning.
MR. PAGAN: Good morning, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Council Members. My name is Wayne Pagan
and I'm a resident of Maui from-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you talk in the mic, please? Chair, I-MR. PAGAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry.
MR. PAGAN: I lived and raised over, I mean born and raised here. After high school, I joined the
military. I was a military police officer. After the military, I became a Maui Police Department
officer. I used my GI bill and went back to school, I got my degree in police science, then I
transferred into the Department of Liquor Control. In 1982, I was promoted to be the Senior
Investigator within the Licensing Division, and in 1985, I was promoted to be the Chief Liquor
Control Officer in charge of the Enforcement Section. And in the year 2000, I was appointed as
a Deputy Director. And in 2000, the end of 2010, I retired with 38 years with the County, 4 years
with the military. So that would make it, what, 42 years. So now I'm retired, so I just want to
give back to the, you know, the community and just ask for your support and consideration in my
appointment. That's about it, I guess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Pagan. Questions for the gentleman?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Pagan, for being here today and I
know your years of experience. My question to you is being the years of service that you were
within that Department, do you think you could clear yourself of any attachments to any of the
personnel involved in these investigations? I mean we all know you were there for many years
as a Deputy, and I think the public would have some concern. I've known you and I know your
integrity, but how would you address that question when asked?
MR. PAGAN: Well, I've always been fair, so what is right is right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. PAGAN: So what I would do is to take a look at the complaint, take a look at the complaint. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. PAGAN: . . .and just based on the facts and the evidence presented, then a determination will be
made if, you know, the licensee is guilty or not. Because what Mr. Fujii mentioned is that, you
know, we want the licensees to be in business, you know, and, and to flourish and do well, but
also it's an awesome responsibility to have a liquor license and dispense liquor and sell liquor
because with the violations like, you know, minors and in possession of consumption and overservice, you get people that get injured and people who can die actually--but we all know that.
But I would be fair. I'm always, I was always a fair guy and I'll continue to be that way.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Pagan.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Pagan, for being here. To add
upon Mr. Victorino's question, how many people that are still there at the, at the Department
were there when you were there?
MR. PAGAN: Okay, let's see. Of course, we have the Director, Mr. Silva; we have the Chief
Enforcement Officer, Bill Pacheco; and as far as the investigators in the field,
gees. . .may. . .Mr. Kahoohanohano, Jarrett Kahoohanohano. Who else? I think that, you know,
that's about it. As far as the rest, all brand new people been in there. So as far as the
Administration, they're the same people.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. And then the question I have is the Adjudication Board does not
oversee the, the complaints or whatnot to. . .of the officers or for any of the staff--is that
correct?--or is the Adjudication Board, is my understanding, just handles any fines or, or
anything that a licensee wants to question?
MR. PAGAN: That's correct. The Commission would handle the. . .those, those things, what you
mentioned. As far as the Adjudication Board, listen to the complaints, the cases brought against
the licensee and then make a determination.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Pagan, Members? If not, thank you
very much for being here this morning. It's much appreciated.
MR. PAGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Dana Souza, would you please come forward? Mr. Souza is being nominated to
the Liquor Control Commission, which is the other component of Liquor Department. The first
two gentlemen was on Adjudication, which is where you go when you get in trouble, and these
are the people who will make the decision whether you get a license or not. So, Mr. Souza, if
you would give us a few comments about yourself, please.
MR. SOUZA: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members. Dana Souza, born and raised on Maui,
graduated from Saint Anthony High School. Soon after high school went into the. . .working for
the government. I have since retired after 33 years, from the Public Defender's Office for 22
years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. One of the things that why we asked you here besides, you know, some of
the Members may have questions, you are currently--can you confirm?--are you already on the
Adjudication Board?
MR. SOUZA: Yes, I've been on the Adjudication Board now for about a year and I understand the
enforcement part, and now I wanted to learn a little bit more about the Commission side.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So your term on Adjudication ends next month?
MR. SOUZA: No, no, I've been on it for one, yeah, I, I think it is. . .a year at a time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'll ask Mr. Molina. Is he filling an unfulfilled term, Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: No, I believe it was a full term, if I'm correct, and-MR. SOUZA: Oh, yeah, I'm son y.
-

MR. MOLINA: --if I could also add, the Administration is aware he is on the Adjudication Board.
However, if, if the Committee approves his nomination to the Control Commission, he would,
we would recommend he resign from the Adjudication. So, I just wanted to make sure the
Committee is aware of that. It would be an obvious conflict to serve on both the Liquor
Commission and the Adjudication Board. So if you, Mr. Chairman, and your Committee
Members feel he should, he is. . .qualified to serve on the Liquor Commission, then I would, we
would recommend that. . .well, we've recommended to Mr. Souza that he submit a letter of
resignation from the Liquor Adjudication. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you understand, Mr. Souza, what is being asked of you then-MR. SOUZA: Yes, I do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that you gotta make a choice which one you wanna serve?
MR. SOUZA: Yes, I do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And our understanding is you would like to serve on the Liquor Control
Commission?
MR. SOUZA: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Okay. Questions for the gentleman? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Souza, for coming. The question I
have, and I'm sorry I forgot to ask Mr. Pagan, but have you applied to serve on any other board
and commission?
MR. SOUZA: No, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And any reason why you warma go to the Commission before fulfilling
your term on the, on the Adjudication Board?
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MR. SOUZA: Well, at the Adjudication I've learned the enforcement side and we have sanctioned some
of the licensees. With my prior job that I retired from dealing with the law and stuff, I wanted to
get with the Commission and learn more about the laws and the rules that would govern the
licensees to make our community safe as far serving underage teenagers, also over-serving
people, just to understand more about the law.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And then the last question, at least for now, you, you mentioned
education again and, and, Ms. Baisa--I'll ask you the same question--Ms. Baisa, Chair Baisa put
in a. . .has a bill, requested a bill going through the State Legislature now that's asking for some
of the, the fee money to go to preventative education through the schools and other organizations
as opposed to just educating the licensees. Are you in support of something like that so that-MR. SOUZA: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions for the nominee, Members? So can we be
assured this time, Mr. Souza, if Council grants your nomination, you would be able to serve the
full term?
MR. SOUZA: Yes, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, again, time is not an issue for you to attend Commission meetings?
MR. SOUZA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. And if there's no other questions by the Committee,
thank you very much for being here this, this morning, Mr. Souza.
MR. SOUZA: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate your presence.
MR. SOUZA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Lanai, is Mr. Lopez there?
MR. LOPEZ: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Lopez, if you would maybe give us some comment, as the other
nominees did, on maybe your background, some experience, and why you want to serve on the
Liquor Control Commission, please.
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MR. LOPEZ: Sure. Well, you know, as I mentioned before, I served on both commissions, the
Adjudication and Commission. What I've learned and through the Commission is that at that
point is an opportunity to, to allow, you know, businesses to. . .our community to flourish with
businesses and yet but to also suggest things through education and, and prior experience what
benefits the community by having these businesses. And it's also not only an opportunity, but a
privilege to carry a liquor license and how concerned the County is, you know, in allowing this
balance to happen. . .the business to flourish yet, you know, let them know that there's a safety
and welfare issue on the community. And, and that's one of the reasons, one of the main reasons
why I wanted to be involved with it because, you know, I am concerned. I'm watching the
community grow, how it's growing, and there is a need of balance. Yes, we need business to
allow our community to flourish, but in this area of serving liquor, you know, I'm concerned
about the health, safety, and welfare of the community also, and I'm a strong believer in
educating. And at this, at the Commission level where we impose rules and regs, we can explain
better to the, to the business, possibly with the owners, oh, what and what works, suggests things
to them, how to, how to be efficient, how to be. . .how to look at their businesses in different
ways and just making money, you know. They're part of a community and it's very important
for the safety and welfare of the community, number one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Lopez. Members, any questions for Mr. Lopez? He is in the Lanai
Council Office, being able to speak to us by telecom. Any questions for the gentleman?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Lopez, for being there. And
what is your current position with Castle & Cooke?
MR. LOPEZ: Lanai Resorts. I head all the maintenance and. . .for the entire island for the company.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Lopez, for, you know,
you being here and, you know, being here but being there. . . . (chuckle). . .
VICE CHAIR COUCH: . . .(chuckle). . .
-

MR. LOPEZ: . . .(chuckle). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's the, that's the neat thing about this. No you. . .you
know, I just, I think this is one way we can avoid you guys all, coming all the way over here for,
for hearings like this. But what I wanted to ask you was with that in mind, you feel that your
time constraints would not be affected as far as your service? I know you have in the past, but
we got new owners and sometimes things change in the dynamics of requirements, yeah. So do
you feel at this time you have their blessings to serve on this Adjudication Commission?
MR. LOPEZ: Oh, yes, absolutely. You know with, with the new owner, he, he wants us to get involved
with community efforts. He wants us to be involved with community, period. . .very. . .he wants
us to be very informative to the community and have a good working relationship with the
community, because we, we. . .he realizes that we need the company's, I mean the community's
support as well as the County, and, and it's like a big circle, you know. The community, the
County is affected by the community, you know, 'cause you guys hear everything in the
community when it's going right or when it's going wrong, most of 'em, but. . .so, yeah, so and
that's one of the positive things I like, I feel comfortable with working for this company. He
wants us to be informative, he doesn't want us to. . .you know, and which I like, 'cause I'm from
this community and it's hard, it's a hard balance and I don't feel right if I cannot communicate
with the people that I'm born and raised with. You know what I mean? So. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Lopez. And I apologize for misstating
Adjudication, you're actually the Liquor Control Commission. I apologize, Chair, I made a
mistake.
CHAIR HOKANIA: No, no problem.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Mr. Lopez, for your time.
MR. LOPEZ: No problem. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Lopez. And I don't know if you
were able to hear my questions to the other nominees, but I have the same questions to you. Did
you apply for any other board and commission?
MR. LOPEZ: No, not at this point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And then the other issue is that on the education funding of
preventative. . .programs and whatnot to different groups, that the bill that Ms. or Chair Baisa
has, is championing through the State Legislature--are you in support of something like that?
MR. LOPEZ: Oh, absolutely. Being in both, both boards and commissions, that was our strongest point
of argument is educating, everything is education, education, education. It not only educates the
people, but educates the business owners or the possible business owners of carrying this liquor
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license. Like I said, it, it is an opportunity but it's also a privilege to carry this liquor license,
yeah. So, I wanted to make a point that, you know, we don't just give you that license and yeah,
here you go and then we don't have concerns on, on their intentions of carrying this license. Are
you out to make, just make money and don't care about the community or. . .? You know, we
want to know. So that's what I've learned throughout those ten years. Education is a very strong
point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Lopez, Members? Having none,
Mr. Lopez, thank you very much for participating through the Lanai Office.
MR. LOPEZ: You're welcome. Thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Next, is Robin Ritchie in, please? Ms. Ritchie is being nominated to the
Maui County Grants Review Committee. And if you could please adjust the microphone to suit
your needs, please.
MS. RITCHIE: Absolutely. Will that work?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yeah, it works.
MS. RITCHIE: Okay. Good morning. . .
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MS. RITCHIE: . . .to the Committee Chairman and Committee Members. My name is Robin Ritchie
and I've been nominated to serve on the Maui County Grants Review Committee. I've resided
in West Maui for 35 years. I am willing to serve. I have served on the Street and Park Naming
Commission which, you know, has expired, and I was Manager of Lahaina Visitors Center for
four years, so I have worked with a lot of people; and Lahaina Visitors Center produced services
and income for LahainaTown Action Committee which was partially funded by grants. And I
have attended and participated in cultural events on Maui, Lanai, and Oahu, and some would've
been funded, you know, by grants. And I am willing to serve.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your comments, Ms. Ritchie. Again, Members,
she is being nominated to the Maui County Grants Review Committee. And also on today's
agenda you'll notice we have that subject.
MS. RITCHIE: Yeah, a change.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so we'll have Mr. Baz from, the Budget Director give us some comments later
during today's meeting. But the Council is reviewing the Grants Program and one of the
considerations is to eliminate the Grants Review Committee.
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MS. RITCHIE: . . . (chuckle). . . I must be the good luck person for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, you know, if you have any comments, you know, we'd be happy for you to
share it because, since you're being nominated to it. But, again, that is one of the
recommendations on how we may improve the County's Grant Program. . .
MS. RITCHIE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .and what we are able to share with the community at-large. Any comments on
that at this point or is that something you might want to learn more about?
MS. RITCHIE: Definitely would want to learn a lot more about that and. . .I don't have any knowledge
of that yet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, again, that's why it's still in the discussion stage and the Committee's going
to discuss the various options of how to improve the program.
MS. RITCHIE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions for the lady on her testimony this morning? Okay. If not, we
appreciate your patience and your time to be here and let us at least put a face with the name
MS. RITCHIE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .and we appreciate that. So thank you for being here.
MS. RITCHIE: Thank you. Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Brent Johnson, are you available, please? Mr. Johnson is being nominated by the
Mayor to sit on the Real Property Tax Review Board.
MR. JOHNSON: Good morning, Chair and. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. JOHNSON: . . .Council Committee. Yes, my name is Brent Johnson from Kihei. I, I'm a certified
residential real estate appraiser here in the State of Hawaii. My experience goes back here in the
State to about 1989 through the early '90s. I've been licensed, a licensed real estate person since
1979. I'm currently employed with HomeStreet Bank. I review all the appraisals for the State,
including MARL. . .some of the other programs like Na Hale 0 Maui and so on and so forth. As
a, as an appraiser we're bound by Uniformed Standards of Professional Conduct, and that
requires being very objective and never advocating, but always being objective.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any, anything else you'd like to add at this time?
MR. JOHNSON: Well, I'd like to give back and bring some insight if needed to, to the Board.
Obviously my, my day job, if you will, is looking at comparison units, things to do with real
estate evaluations and valuations, and I thought it would be an opportunity to, to give something
back, bring some insight to the Board where, wherever needed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let me ask a few questions to you first, Mr. Johnson. Have you ever filed
an appeal to the County Tax Review Board?
MR. JOHNSON: No, I have not. No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And you've assessed all types of properties: commercial, hotel, residential,
business, industrial?
MR. JOHNSON: Over, over my long career I have. I am licensed to certify in the State as a residential
appraiser. My capacity with, with my employer is, primarily is residential. My expertise is a
little broader than that, but that is what I'm licensed for as an appraiser in the State.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you ever been used as a professional resource in any tax appeal case before
the County?
MR. JOHNSON: No, not here. Not in Hawaii, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Questions, Committee Members, to Mr. Johnson who has a very
great background? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's fantastic. Thank you, Mr. Johnson, for being here. Just a real quick
question. Since you are an appraiser, you are aware of the difference between an appraisal for
market, for selling. . .
MR. JOHNSON: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . .as opposed to valuation for tax purposes?
MR. JOHNSON: Correct, the differences. . .yes, the ad valorem perspectives compared to specific
evaluations. Correct, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And are you aware of our ag valuation issues that we have going, that we have
going on right now?
MR. JOHNSON: I'm.. .broadly speaking, I'm aware of them. I am not. . .admittedly, you know, I, I
don't, I need to get up to speed when applicable, but I would not be an expert right now, no.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's all right. Thank you.
MR. JOHNSON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Is there any other questions for Mr. Johnson,
Members? He is, again, being nominated to the Real Property Tax Review Board. Having none,
Mr. Johnson, thank you for your patience and your willingness to be here this morning.
MR. JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate. The Committee, the Chair would note--and I forgot to ask
Ms. Ritchie--Ms. Ritchie also currently serves on another County board, on the Commission on
Street Naming, Parks, and Facilities also currently. So the Chair will follow-up on her, on my
letter to her. We did invite Sandra Duvauchelle being nominated to the Planning Commission
and indicate she's on travel and unable to meet with us. Mr. Talon, who was also asked to see if
he was available, to the Salary Commission, is on an international trip and unable to join us. We
have Mr. Medeiros here from. . .who is being nominated to the Maui Planning Commission. So
is there anything you wish to comment on, Mr. Medeiros, at this time. . .if, if you want to?
. . .Mr. Medeiros and Ms. Duvauchelle are the two nominees to the Maui Planning Commission.
Good morning, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Good morning, my name is Jason Medeiros. Yes, and I was nominated for the
Planning Commission. But if it's okay with you guys, I'm not. . .I'd like to make a statement,
but not about me. I'd just like to say that as the Chairman of the Adjudication Board for the
Liquor Commission, I really support these people that were nominated, that they're just. . .I've
worked with them. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MEDEIROS: . . .and they're good people, and good people are far and few between. And I fully
support their nomination.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, again, Mr. Medeiros, thank you very much.
Two, two questions. Number one, you're presently on the Adjudication Board right now?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes, my term ends at. . .in the end of March.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So it'll be just like a rollover, you'd be starting a new term with a
new board with the Planning and drop-MR. MEDEIROS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Secondly, because of your close ties with the labor
organizations, do you feel that you can be very objective with various projects that will be
coming in and other issues that'll be coming before you? Because this is very important. . .that
objectivity, yeah?
MR. MEDEIROS: There's absolutely no question in my mind that I can be objective. In my heart, I
love Maui. In my heart, I love this land, I love the ocean, and I love the people. I will take
all. . .of the facts presented into consideration and make my decision based on all of those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. And I think that's what, you know, for
myself makes a big, big difference, eh, objectivity and the able, being able to take facts in
because that's what we do here every day and then weigh your decision based upon the facts as
best you know it. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Further questions for Mr. Medeiros? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Medeiros, for being here. Question for
you. Are you aware of the time commitment required for the Planning Commission, it's twice
a. . .all day on Tuesdays, twice a month at least, and are you available or you're going to be
available-MR. MEDEIROS: Yes, I am available and I will adjust my work schedule accordingly.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions for the nominee, Members? Okay. Having
none, Mr. Medeiros, thank you very much for your presence here this morning.
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
MR. MEDEIROS: Mahalo. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I apologize, Members, and to Mr. Ward Mardfin who is the nominee of the
Mayor to sit on the Hana Advisory Committee. So, Mr. Mardfin, if you're still at the Hana
Office, I apologize. Thank you for your patience. Any comments from you?
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MR. MARDFIN: I am here. It's been interesting watching your work. I'm very glad that we have this
opportunity to testify from Hana so we don't have to drive all the way over to your side of the
island. I asked, I volunteered to be on the Hana Advisory Committee to the Maui Planning
Commission because I served for four and a quarter years as a member of the Commission. I, I
developed a great deal of experience and this is an opportunity for me to serve my community at
the Hana district. I'm quite familiar with a lot of the rules and regulations and things. So, I
believe that I'll be able to serve in a good way and. . . (inaudible). . . are for anybody that gets to
the Hana Advisory Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your comments, Mr. Mardfin. Members,
questions for Mr. Mardfin who is in Hana? Again, he is being nominated for the Hana Advisory
Committee to the Maui Planning Commission, and the Chair will note that Mr. Mardfin is
nominated to fill a vacancy that occurred on a March 31, '12 term. So his five-year term will
end on March 31, 2017, as all others will be expiring on March 31, 2018. Questions for
Mr. Mardfin, Members? Seeing none, Mr. Mardfin, thank you very much and, again, I
apologize. Thank you for your patience and your willingness to participate for the Hana
community.
MR. MARDFIN: Thank you. Thank you very much. I appreciate your consideration. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha. Okay. That all, that is all the Chair had that was requested of him
regarding the nominees. The Chair is ready to move on, Members, and so let me give you my
recommendations.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless there is a request to split the question, the Chair is going to recommend to
the Council through a motion that we forward the proposed resolution "APPOINTMENT OF
MEMBERS TO THE BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI".
These are form terms beginning April 1, 2013, expiring on March 31, 2018, unless otherwise
indicated. For the Affirmative Action Advisory Council, for Exhibit "B" to approve the names of
Dorothy Buck and Anthony Arakawa. . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Arakaki.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .excuse me, Arakaki.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Gutierrez will be placed on Exhibit "C" to disapprove, as we heard earlier
today, and for the terms as the Chair already stated. For the Animal Control Board, you will
notice that Mr. Vargas is a reappointment from the Mayor, and so the Chair recommends that
Mr. Vargas, Mr. Winer, and Mr. Shapiro be placed on Exhibit "B" for approval on the Animal
Control Board. For the Board of Ethics, the Chair will be recommending for Exhibit "B" to
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approve the names of Abel Kahoohanohano Jr. and Herman Nascimento. For the Board of
Variances and Appeals, the Chair will be recommending on Exhibit "B" for approval
Chadwick Fukunaga and Howard Seigo Kamealoha Kihune--whoa, that's a mouthful. To the
Board of Water Supply, the Mayor has also another reappointment, Mr. Cyrus Kodani and
Thomas Watanabe. For the Civil Service Commission, I will be recommending on Exhibit "B"
the name of Alice Lee, another reappointment. For Commission on Children and Youth, the
Chair will recommend for Exhibit "B" Noel Ching-Johnson, James Wisthoff, and
Ciara Rodrigues. For the Commission on Culture and the Arts, for Exhibit "B" approval,
Oliver Caberto and Jamie Clark. For the Commission on Naming Streets, Parks, and Facilities,
Kala' e Tano. . .
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Tangonan.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .Tangonan. I apologize for the mispronunciation. J., for the Cost of
Government Commission, as you will note, Members, there are staggered, various terms here.
So for Mr. Tanner, his term would be on April P t and expiring on March 31, 2015.
Gregory Evans is another reappointment whose term will begin March. . .April 1 5t and expiring
March 31 5 % 2015. Sunny Gutierrez, same thing, and Adrienne Kawano-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I believe Mr. Tanner requested to be withdrawn.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right. That's right. We'll place Mr. Tanner on Exhibit "C" for disapproval
and all other three names on Exhibit "B". Thank you, Mr. Couch. On the Council on Aging, for
Exhibit "B", the Chair will be recommending Dionne Phillips, Rosie Poree-Hogin, and
Tania Joao. For Fire and Public Safety Commission, the Chair will be recommending for Exhibit
"C" to disapprove Robyn Nishida-Nakao. For the Hana Advisory Committee, the Chair will be
recommending for Exhibit "B", Scott Paul Crawford who is a reappointment, and Mr. Mardfin,
Douglas Mardfin, and again with the adjustment on the term expiration, Members. For Lanai
Planning Commission under Exhibit "B", Beverly Zigmond and Kelli Gima. For Liquor Control
Adjudication Board, the Chair is recommending Exhibit "B" to approve Donald Fujii and
Wayne Pagan. For the Liquor Control Commission, the Chair is recommending Exhibit "B",
Darren Lopez and Mr. Dana Souza. For the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission, the
Chair is recommending Exhibit "B", Janet Six. For the Maui County Grants Review Committee,
the Chair is recommending Exhibit "B"--wait, that's the one, yeah? Yeah. I'm going to forward
for Exhibit "B" Jenny Worth, Members. Under Ms. Ritchie, I'm going to give her a
communication and talk to her about this--and what was the other Commission she sits on
currently?-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Street Naming.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --Street Naming--and ask if there's any issues. Okay, thank you. The Staff has
shared that her current service on that Board ends on March 31, 2014. Okay, for the Maui
County Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee, the Chair is recommending Exhibit "B",
Michael Maben y.
-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry. Go ahead, never mind.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For the Maui Planning Commission, the Chair is recommending Exhibit "B",
Sandra Duvauchelle and Jason Medeiros. Molokai Planning Commission, the Chair is
recommending Exhibit "B", Sherry Tancayo, which is a reappointment, and William Buchanan
III. For Police Commission, the Chair is recommending for Exhibit "C", disapproval,
Kevin Tanaka and Howard Hanzawa. Next, on the Real Property Tax Board Review, the Chair is
recommending Exhibit "B" for Mr. Brent Johnson. And for the Salary Commission, the Chair
will be recommending Exhibit "B" for Joseph Talon and Gail Kanetani. . . .(inaudible). . .
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, before we go through any of these, can we have discussion with-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. Molina?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes. And so at this time-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before we even go there, I'd like to move for separation of some
of these names I think it warrants some discussion and I would like to see these names
separated instead of . .because the recommendations that you have made on certain names I do
not agree with, and I think discussion has to be brought forward on these. So. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall, we shall have discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall have discussion.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, I move to separate at this time the names of, first of all,
Robyn Nishida Nakao and also Kevin Tanaka and Howard Hanzawa.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, point of order.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We don't have a motion, a major motion yet. Is this an amendment or is
this. . .?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, he's recommending we do all of 'em-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but he hasn't done any motion yet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. So, so the Chair is. . .there is no motion on the floor and, therefore,
that motion made by Mr. Victorino, the Chair will not recognize at this time.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We, there's still. . .we're still on regular discussion, and I will allow
Mr. Molina to give comment before the Chair entertains any motions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Molina, if you would please share some comments regarding this item,
please?
MR. MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Chairman, any, any specific board or commission?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, if you have any general comments. . .
MR. MOLINA: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .on the Mayor's nominees.
MR. MOLINA: Sure. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members.
Mayor Arakawa, as you can see, has submitted his mass replacement list if you will for our
various boards and commissions, and certainly we would like all of your support; but at the same
time understand if you do have reservations or concerns, which is a proper thing for you to do as
a Council Member is to, you know, ask the necessary questions and what may possibly could've
been the rationale for the Administration to nominate these individuals. And at this point, I'll
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kind of leave it at that, Mr. Chairman, and I'm open for any questions from the Council
Members.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Questions for. . .(cough). . . excuse me, for Mr. Molina on his general comments
regarding all nominees?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. . .and thank you, Mr. Molina. Let, let me ask you a
couple of quick questions. In regards to the two specific Fire and Public Safety and Police
Commission for which our recommendation from the Chair at this point, and it's not a motion,
was for disapproval--let me ask you, this process. . .these three individuals, you looked upon
what criteria in asking these three individuals to serve on those particular commissions?
MR. MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Chairman and Councilmember Victorino, I guess you could say it's a
combination of things. One, first of all, their availability to serve. If they're employed, certainly
we would want them to get permission from their employer as well as their general interest.
Some of these nominees, of course, put these boards and commissions as their first choice.
Some of 'em, some of the commissions that they were nominated for may not have been their
first choice. So it's a combination of things and some general knowledge. Some of the
nominees do have some experience in their jobs that may tie-in to the board or commission they
serve, some do not. The Administration tries to look for balance as much as possible. We don't
want to sort of close the door on anyone who may not have experience, but yet at the same time
has the enthusiasm to serve the public. So sometimes it's a, it's a balancing act if you will,
Mr. Victorino, and so in. . .as it relates to the three individuals that we're talking about, the
nominees for the Fire Commission and the Police Commission, it was a combination of a more
of just interest in wanting to serve and they did express to, to the Administration that they do
have the time and are willing to serve and willing to make some very tough decisions. And we
did ask them that. . .you. . .the, the first thing, like you, when you question a nominee, do you
have the, the intestinal fortitude to ask very tough questions. For example, the nominees to the
Police and Fire, they would have to make sure that we feel comfortable that they can ask tough
questions and not, I guess, some people would perceive it as rubberstamping any decisions made
by management. So we certainly want them to question the chiefs and, and directors for all of
our boards and commissions, not be afraid of it, and again it's just the strictly business and they
are. . .have, have commented to us that they are willing to make the, ask the tough questions,
much like you, yourselves, on the Council. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Molina, also how many actual nominees for these two
particular, both the Fire and Public Safety Commission and the Police Commission, how many
actual applications for those two specific commissions were on-hand for you to look at?
MR. MOLINA: Well, I can't give you a specific number, but I can tell you these two commissions are
some of our more popular commissions in which people do want to get on. So, I can tell you 10,
maybe 20 possibly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MOLINA: So, I would say these two commissions as well as commissions like the Planning
Commission. . .many of our higher profile commissions, Liquor Commission, Liquor
Adjudication Board. So, I can get that at a later point for you, Mr. Chairman, for you and the
Committee to consider. I can get you specific numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I, I think that's important and I think the other aspect was
any thought as far as our sister island's considerations for these positions because I think this is
where some of the issue may be arising from what I'm being told. I haven't asked the Chair
directly, but I've been hearing that is one of the challenges that has been brought up, specifically
the sister islands.
MR. MOLINA: Sure. Well, first of all, what I can share with you, Council Member and Members of
the Committee, there is no requirement, per se, to have somebody specifically from Molokai or
Lanai. It would. . .I guess one could surmise that it's a preference of the Administration to put,
you know, whomever he or she wants on a board or commission, putting geographical
matters. . .depending on their priority. However, I did want to share with you, I
did. . .Councilmember Hokama did bring this matter up to, to me last term and I did share it with
the Administration last year as well as this year, and all I can say is the Administration submitted
their nominees and, therefore, your consideration to either approve or disapprove. But we
certainly. . .I, I can say the Administration does try as much as possible to look at all of the
nominees first in terms of their qualifications and ability to serve, and our priority, of course, is
to make those tough calls or ask those tough questions on the various boards and commissions
that they've been considered for.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Molina, thank you. Again, this was one of the
concerns. . .just, just not last year, but it's been a number of years since I've been on this Council
which the outlying districts or our sister islands have brought up concerns, understanding in
some cases there are specific part of the ordinance that says we have to have certain type of
geographical representation. I think Planning Commission and some others. . .that, that is
required, but in a number of 'em that requirement has never been specifically lined in the
ordinance itself or as part of our Charter, and maybe something like that needs to be looked upon
in the future, Mr. Chair, for other. . .you know, not only this, but in future years. Because I agree,
we should look at, at. . .at our sister islands and our outlying districts for representation also. But
I'm also to the, to the mindset that, you know, we get good people that volunteer. . .you know,
- 61 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

turning them down has to have some validity, and in my mind that may not be the case in this
issue. But again I'll wait, I'll wait for further discussion. Thank you, Chair. And thank you,
Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Just to follow-up on Mr. Victorino's
questions, were there a number of people interested in these commissions, of the Fire and Public
Safety as well as the Police Commission?
MR. MOLINA: Are you speaking in terms from Lanai specifically or Molokai?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, generally, but of course from the neighbor islands would be most
relevant.
MR. MOLINA: Yes. There, there were a few. As I had mentioned earlier, I will get you the number of
applicants and what areas they came from for the Committee's perusal at a later point.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think that's very relevant information because looking at the folks that
we have, you know, they're all really good people, extremely well qualified. So it's very
difficult to not qualify them based on availability or qualifications or whatever. But if the
representation, the geographic representation is a real issue, then maybe we should kind of see
what the choices were. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I know for. . .at the present time we have
representation from Molokai on the Police Commission and, however, we do not have
representation for Lanai and Molokai with the Public Safety and the Fire Department. From the
Administration's perspective, how do you. . .you know, we have the Fire Department on Molokai
as well as on Lanai. Do you see any need for some sort of direct representation from the
outlying area and behalf of working with the Administration from the Public Safety and Fire
Department?
MR. MOLINA: Councilmember Crivello and Mr. Chair, with your permission, I'd like to ask
Mayor Arakawa to comment on Councilmember Crivello's question.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Thank you for being here, Mr. Mayor.
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MAYOR ARAKAWA: Thank you very much. I've sort of been monitoring and listening to where this
direction is going. I'd like to point out to most of you on the Council that when we're looking at
representation Countywide and we're looking geographic locations. . .now when we look at
numbers. . .if we're going to have a good representation from our community, if we're looking at
the smaller communities like Lanai or Hana and we expect to have good representation in every
one of these committees on each of, for each of these areas, you just don't have the population
base with the qualifications for a lot of, a lot of these different committees or the interest for a lot
of the committees. On several of the, the more critical committees like Police, Fire, the more
popular ones, we have an abundance of people that want to be on these committees that apply.
And when we're looking at proportionate to the population and the qualifications of, of the
people that are applying, you know, the qualifications have to be considered very carefully as
well. In certain committees, like the Planning Commission, we've made very sure in the system
that we have representation in each district because it's very important to have representation for
what's happening in that specific district. Lanai has its own Planning group; Molokai has its
own Planning group; Hana has its Advisory Committee. But when you're starting to, trying to
put people together for a lot of these boards and commissions, we have a lot of trouble with
getting people to attend meetings. So take into consideration when you try and put people
together, they also have to be willing to, to fly in if they're in the outlying districts to attend the
meeting, and one of my major concerns is a lack of attendance by a lot of the, the committee,
commission members. So when we're trying to put together these, these numbers, we're also
trying to make sure that people can attend a lot of the meetings because a lot of time when you
want to make decisions, we don't have the quorum to be able to really get to the, the point of
making a decision because just not the bodies. It's important for us to be able to have as much
representation as we can from each of the districts. What's even more important to have people
that are qualified and that are willing to come to the meetings. And the selection quantity, the
number of people in each of these communities, the smaller the community, the smaller the pool
to pick from to be able to get people that are willing to give up their day's work, 'cause to fly
from Lanai or fly from Molokai or coming in from Hana, you're giving up your whole day
versus others who are here in closer proximity. It's a lot easier for them 'cause they can go home
right after the meeting, they don't have to wait, catch plane flights and all this stuff. So those
things come into consideration as well.
So, I'm going to ask you if you have specific commissions that you absolutely want or, or require
representation from each of the counties, indicate to us what those commissions are. If not,
we're going to, we're going to be working with the pools of people that apply and try and find
the most qualified people that are willing to come to the meetings, 'cause this is not an easy task.
And for any of you, you know, we've, we've made the offer to you, if you have any suggestions
on people you want to see on boards and commissions, let us know, we'll consider those
nominees. Just trying to find people to volunteer for a lot of these commissions is very, very
difficult, and it's pretty much almost a full-time job to just go out there and ask people, would
you be on these commissions. On very few commissions do we have an abundance of
volunteers. The majority of commissions we have a lack of volunteers in people. That's why
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you're seeing the same people rotating through the various commissions lots of times because
they're the only ones that are willing to do this.
So, again, we'd love to be able to have good representation from all the communities, but we
have to be practical in being able to get people with qualifications to be able to sit on all of these
commissions. And in the case of Lanai, the other time we sent down a whole list of names, we
get those rejected, and we have to come back and we have to re-recruit and we have to try and
find people that are qualified as well as just living on the island. Just being there, just from the
island doesn't necessarily mean that they're qualified and have the background to be able to
really comprehend what's going on or the willingness to come to the meetings. So that's what
I'll put there as a caution in. . .and as a consideration for all of you as you're critiquing the
nominees.
And again the offer, if you have, if you have people that really want to serve that you think are
really capable of serving, that will volunteer and, and make the meetings, we'd be more than
happy to consider any of those. And that's an open offer to all of you Council Members. Okay.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mayor. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I just wanted to comment on the nominee
for the Fire and Public Safety Commission. Earlier when the nominee was at the podium, I
asked her about her familiarity with Lanai and Molokai, 'cause I happen to know her, I've
worked with her for many, many years when she's been at Hale Mahaolu, and I know that they
have projects on Lanai and Molokai and that they are very, very involved in community. So
maybe sometimes a person doesn't actually live there but is very familiar with the community
because of long association with the people in the community. So for me, I'm comfortable with
her. I don't know the nominees for the Police Commission as well, but. . .you know that's, to me
that's a different one. And so that's how I feel about Fire and Public Safety.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Mayor, for being here. As far as, you
know, reading the application for the Police Commission, I don't have a problem namely because
we do have representation on the Police Commission from Molokai, and I found that to be of
immense value. His presence allows the community to have the conversation or the dialogue
with the commissioner from Molokai in regards to their concerns that he can bring forth to the
Commission as well as to the Administration. Likewise with the Public Safety and Fire
Department, I, I don't know if there has been applications. . .for the representation of Molokai,
but I, I did serve on that Commission in the past. I found it of value and an immense learning
process for me that I can appreciate the men and women in blue. However, what was more
important was being available knowing, you know, that whether it was the community who had
concerns about the Fire Department or the firefighters themselves or the Administration as far as
for the island. We are there and if. . .I can understand your concerns about qualifications and I
think likewise with from any district that you're going to be looking at the applications. So for
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me, I would have to say I think it's pertinent if applications do apply, to take that into
consideration for the island of Molokai and Lanai. I don't doubt that the applicant from Maui is
qualified, but to base it on the fact that we may not have qualified people from Lanai and
Molokai, I think would be of interest to know who are the applications, if there are, you know.
Other than that, I don't have a problem with the Police Commission nominees and if there's no
one that applied for Molokai with Public Safety, then that's the way it is. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I thought I'd better talk so they know I'm here. I
don't have any. . .not only do I not have a problem with Fire and our Public Safety Commission
one, all of us have known this applicant in this room for many, many, many years. Usually I am
with our Molokai representative and always making sure that Molokai and Lanai and Hana have
representation, and I realize the difficulty sometimes in finding somebody that actually is able to
fulfill the commitments. It can be very difficult. And as I understand it, that in this case it was
very difficult. I know this person, Ms. Nakao is very, very capable. She's shown extraordinary
ability in her work in working with the County in all different aspects. And I realize the concerns
that are brought up and I realize the Chair's concerns; however, I think she would be a great
asset. I think she's very sensitive to Molokai, Lanai, and Hana because she's had experience on
all of these places, and I think she would be an asset and I would support her in this position.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: I, I will. . . (inaudible). . .you and Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, hold on. You will all have your opportunities to, to speak. But I'm
going to use the Chair at this time to maybe give some comments so you can appreciate and
maybe adjust your comments. One, I don't need somebody else, not from Lanai, speaking for
Lanai. I think we have very capable people on our home island that can speak for us, just as
much as I think there's very qualified Molokai people who can speak for Molokai on boards and
commissions for themselves, you know. You don't see a Lanaian telling Maui what Maui should
be doing, you know, 'cause we have enough ma'a sense to know, you know, people who are here
knows this place better than many of us on Lanai. And so I will say that the nominees that I have
recommended for Exhibit "C" has nothing to do with their skills, their ability to serve, their
qualifications or their desire. I think they are excellent choices that the Mayor recommended.
My concern is that why for more than three years Lanai doesn't have participation by our own
island residents on these major boards and commissions? I've asked for this three years ago, I
asked for this last year. I know it is not because Lanai people haven't applied for consideration.
But I believe that every island should have participation on major boards and commissions
'cause that's what makes this County so special. And Lanai people can speak for themselves and
we have qualified people. That is my point. I think on major commissions every island, every
region, including East Maui, should be on it; every nine-member board. I can see if the answer
was well, nobody's been applying from Lanai, Hokama. But I know that's not true. They come
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to me regularly, why are we not getting consideration? Why is there not even one Lanai person
being nominated? Okay. Yeah, the Mayor brought up that we have rejected certain ones for the
Planning Commission. But, again, just because you reside there doesn't make you one Lanaian.
For me, this is a major philosophical policy question. Do we want our counties to have
Countywide participation on major boards and commissions? The history of this County has
shown that fellow former County fathers and mothers agreed to that policy, and we've always
tried to get the whole County to participate on major boards and commissions. Why we stop
practicing to have Lanai participate is beyond my understanding. But this is not about those
three individuals that are being nominated. I will be the first, I talked to them personally about
what I was going to be recommending to you, and I made it clear to each individual, it was not
about their qualifications or desire to serve. This was a policy question about whether or not
we're going to have our sister islands participate at the level it needs to participate and their
desire to participate in. And I hope you will consider that 'cause I don't know what you're gonna
go and tell Lanai, when you guys go back visit, why we made certain decisions. So, I'm happy
to hear your comments now. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And if it's all right with you, I, I have no concerns with
the Public Safety Commission and Police Commission. That's not what I wanted to speak about,
but if you're still warma. . .do you want to keep that discussion there first?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, the Mayor is here 'cause I think that was one of the issues. So, you know. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, what. . .I do have a question for the Mayor or his staff, similar to yours,
as far as with participation from other islands.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know what I'll, I'll do though. . .you know, this is a, obviously, most of our
agendas as chainnans don't normally go to the time we've assigned to it, that we should have
already taken up U.S. Fish and Wildlife and concluded that. You know, they made a special trip
to visit with us to give their presentation and I know it's already lunch. So, Members, the Chair
is going to recommend we defer this to end of calendar; not to, let's not make a decision because
we have till March 31 st to make a decision. And unless we do so, then by Charter, it goes back to
the Mayor and his appointments become confirmed automatically. But I would like us to
consider taking a short break, one-hour break; put this end of calendar; bring up U.S. Fish and
Wildlife; let them do their presentation, since they do need to return to Oahu; and then we can
pick up the balance of the calendar.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections. Then at this point in time, Policy Item 2(2) will be placed end of
calendar.
ACTION: DEFER item to the end of the calendar.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall stand in recess till 1:05 p.m., and then we shall return and conduct the
remaining business of the Committee. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 12:08 p.m.
RECONVENE: 1:10 p.m.

ITEM PIA-62:

U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE PROPOSAL TO ADD TO THE
FEDERAL ENDANGERED SPECIES LIST AND DESIGNATE CRITICAL
HABITAT FOR MOLOKAI, LANAI, ICAHOOLAWE, AND MAUI
(CC 12-236)

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee will return to order. We took our mid-day
break, Members. We still have a long agenda to go, but we shall. . .I shall now direct you to
Policy Item 62, under the heading of U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service proposal to add to the
Federal Endangered Species List and Designate Critical Habitat for Molokai, Lanai, Kahoolawe,
and Maui. We are in receipt of receipt, this Committee, of Communication 12-236, from
Mr. Couch, on a proposal regarding the Interior Fish and Wildlife Service to add 38 species to
the Federal Endangered Species List, and to designate critical habitat for 135 species found on
Molokai, Lanai, Kahoolawe, and Maui.
This morning [sic], we do have a presentation from representatives of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service. So we are going to take a recess now, adjust the Chambers for the presentation, and the
once we receive the presentation we'll take another recess and return the Chambers to this
meeting format where we can have a conversation with those representatives.
So we'll take a recess and prepare the Chambers for presentation. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS: 1:11 p.m.
RECONVENE: 1:13 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall come back to order. We are on Policy
Item 62. At this time, we'll ask the representatives from U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service if they
would first make their introductions and then start the presentation, please.
Note: Computer-generated presentation.

MS. RUSSELL: Thank you for inviting us to meet with you today. I'll be providing a summary on
information on the proposed rule to list 38 species from the Maui Nui cluster of islands as
endangered and designate critical habitat for 135 Maui Nui's plant and animals. And if time
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permitting, I'll also summarize some information from the independent consultants who prepared
the draft economic analysis of the proposed critical habitat designation.
My name is Christa Russell and I'm the Assistant Field Supervisor for the Listing and Candidate
Conservation Program of the Pacific Islands Office of the Fish and Wildlife Service. Our office
is located in Honolulu and our jurisdiction includes Hawaii as well as the Mariana Islands and
American Samoa. With me today are Cheryl Phillipson, one of our office's Staff Biologist-she'll be running the PowerPoint; and Jennifer Higashino, a Staff Biologist for our office who
lives here on Maui. We brought a set of hard copy maps of the proposed designation and several
handouts which we can, we can make available at the table outside for anybody who's interested.
As you're probably aware, we held a public informational meeting at Kealia Pond National
Wildlife Refuge last Thursday in the afternoon. I presented the same information on the
proposed rule that I am presenting to you this afternoon. A representative from the independent
consultants who prepared the draft economic analysis also presented information at that meeting.
In the evening, we held a public hearing at the same location on the same day. During the public
hearing we heard verbal testimony from 25 people representing themselves or a particular
interest group, such as the Hawaii Cattlemen's Council and the Siena Club and several private
landowners. Verbal comments presented by the public during the public hearing were
transcribed by a court reporter and entered into the administrative record for this proposed rule.
Some folks provided us with written. . .written comments instead of, or in addition to their verbal
comments. Both verbal comments and written comments received the same consideration.
On June 11 th , the Fish and Wildlife Service published the proposed rule to list 38 species, 35
plants, and 3 tree snails as endangered, and we proposed to designate critical habitat for 135
plants and animals. Of these 135 species with proposed critical habitat, we are proposing critical
habitat for the first time for 50 species, and we are proposing to revise critical habitat for 85
plants. Critical habitat for these 85 plants was designated in 2003.
Okay. A little bit of background. . .how did we get started on this process. Under a settlement
agreement to address the backlog of candidate species, over 400 of which are found throughout
the U.S., and 115 of those are, were from Hawaii and American Samoa and the Marianas, the
Fish and Wildlife Service set up a five-year schedule for listing these species and designating
critical habitat. Our office began with the species, the candidate species on Kauai and in 2010,
we listed 48 species as endangered and designated critical habitat for them.
Last year, in 2012, we listed 23 species as endangered on the island of Oahu and designated
critical habitat for 124 species. In that designation we revised critical habitat for 99 plant
species. So currently, we're working on the listing and critical habitat for Maui Nui species and
concurrently species on the Big Island.
In the next few years we, we will be working on the rules for candidate species in the Mariana
Islands and American Samoa, and then we will finish with working on the proposed and final
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rules for the Hawaiian species found on multiple islands, and we're calling this our multi-island
packages. We anticipate the final rule for the multi-island species will be published in 2016.
As part of . .I'm sorry, as part of our process for doing this island packages we initiated an
ecosystem approach looking at the habitat and the larger landscape listing multiple species in the
same type of habitat and designating critical habitat for multiple species that need that same
habitat.
Again, in our proposed rule which was published on June 11 th we proposed to list 38 species, 35
plants, and 3 tree snails as endangered species. These species are found on the islands of Maui,
Molokai, and Lanai, and live in habitats from the coastal ecosystems to subalpine up to 9,800
feet elevation. All 38 species are threatened by similar threats in their habitat, primarily
nonnative species, nonnative plants, and nonnative feral ungulates. Some species in their habitat
are additionally threatened by fire or drought or flooding or rockfalls or landslides, and some
species are threatened by unique threats. For example, the tree snails on Lanai and Maui are
threatened by predation by nonnative predatory snails like the Rosy Wolf snail, commonly called
Euglandina, shown in the upper right hand corner of this slide.
Critical Habitat. Critical habitat is a term defined and used in the Endangered Species Act. It is
a specific geographic area that contains features essential for the conservation of a threatened or
endangered species and that may require special management and protection. Critical habitat
may include an area that is not currently occupied by the species but needed for its recovery.
These. . .the species may have been located in these "unoccupied areas" in the past and these
areas are considered to be within the species historical range. The Fish and Wildlife Service is
required to designate critical habitat at the time a species is listed unless it is not prudent to do so
due to threats from vandalism or over collection or if it is not identifiable. However, under the
Endangered Species Act we have to propose critical habitat within one year of determining that
critical habitat is not determinable based on the best available scientific information at that time.
Under the Act, the Fish and Wildlife Service may also revise critical habitat as appropriate.
Okay. What is the purpose of critical habitat designation? There are two purposes. One is to
identify areas important for the species conservation. Under the Endangered Species Act,
conservation of a species means carrying out the actions that will lead to the recovery of the
species so that it may be removed from the endangered species list. And two, to ensure that the
Federal government considers the effects of its action on habitat important to species
conservation and avoids or modifies Federal actions that are likely to destroy or adversely
modify critical habitat.
How do we determine critical habitat? Under the Act. . .I'm sorry, the Endangered Species Act,
I'll just refer to it as the "Act", we are required to use the best available scientific information.
In our Maui Nui proposed rule we used the known locations of the species which we derived
from the University of Hawaii's rare plant and animal species database, our own species
information, rare plant database from the National Tropical Botanical Garden, the Nature
Conservancy, GIS Ecosystem Layers, and our recovery plans for the already listed plants and
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animals, recent biological surveys and reports and numerous other data sources that are listed in
our proposed rule, but I won't go into all of them right here. For some of the Maui Nui species,
due to the small population sizes of these species and the few numbers of individuals and the
reduced geographic range of the species, the designation of critical habitat only in the species
current range would be inadequate to conserve the species and reach recovery and thus be
removed from the T and E [sic] list. Therefore, for some species we have proposed critical
habitat in areas within the species historical range although the species may not currently be
present in the area. Using the information just mentioned, we identified the physical and
biological features as required under the ESA that provides the essential life history requirements
of the species or under the ESA for critical habitat designation unlike a listing of a species which
is based only on the biology of the species. We also take into consideration the economic impact
of the proposed designation, the impact on national security, and other relevant impacts such as
impacts on partnerships between the Fish and Wildlife Service and private landowners.
I apologize for the small maps here. This is just to give you an idea of the 11 ecosystems on the
Maui Nui islands that we have used as part of our base of information for determining the critical
habitat. There are 11 defined ecosystems on the Maui Nui islands and we are proposing, as I said
before, we are proposing critical habitat for species found in or historically found in these
ecosystems from coastal ecosystems to alpine above 9,800 feet elevation.
This slide shows the same information regarding the ecosystems as well as the little red dots are
the locations of the species themselves for which we are proposing critical habitat.
Alright, so the big question is, why are we designating critical habitat and why are we revising
the 2003 critical habitat? As I mentioned before, in order to address the candidate backlog, in
other words, move forward with preparing listing and critical habitat rules for the current
candidate species our office is responsible for, we started with an ecosystem landscape level
approach to listings and critical habitat. We found that the already designated critical habitat,
most of which was designated in 2003 had limited usefulness in conservation planning because it
was primarily based on the current locations of the species which weren't sufficient to recover
the species. In other words, recover them and remove them from the threatened endangered
species list. In addition, our previous critical habitat maps were based on single species and
pretty difficult to use for areas where critical habitat where several species overlapped.
Now this, this slide shows an example of critical habitat units for seven different species that
overlap in the same general area on Maui. Each color represents a different species for easier
viewing for this presentation, but the maps we are required to publish in the Federal register are
black and white, and it is very difficult to ascertain the locations on the ground where the
different species critical habitat units actually overlap.
This slide shows the kaleidoscope of the seven different units of critical habitat overlaying with
the one proposed unit for several, for multiple species in our 2011 proposed rule. So the colors
are what was designated in 2013 and the cross hatched area is what we're. . .the revision of that
same general area for critical habitat for many species.
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So just to restate in our proposed June 11 th proposed rule, critical habitat is proposed for 135
species, 130 plants, 3 tree snails, and 2 forest birds. We are proposing critical habitat in a total of
100 units, 100 multiple species critical habitat units on four islands, and the overall total is
271,062 acres, and the breakdown by island is shown on the slide. Approximately 47 percent of
the proposed critical habitat overlaps with existing critical habitat for plants, the blackbur..., the
endangered Blackburn's Sphinx Moth and 2 endangered picture-wing flies.
I'll quickly go through the maps of proposed critical habitat. As I mentioned before we brought
maps, hard copies of these maps that we will leave here. And also at our public hearing and our
public information meeting we had those maps posted on the walls around the room that we were
using.
I'd like to point out that the cross hatched area represents the area proposed for critical habitat
and I'm sorry it's not really easy to see there. The purple represents critical habitat for the
endangered Blackburn Sphinx Moth which is not being revised in this proposed rule. So this
will stay as is, the purple stays as is, and this was designated in 2003.
This map represents proposed critical habitat on West Maui. It's really hard to see. Yeah. The
little area in the middle that's dark is, is designated critical habitat for the endangered
picture-wing flies and for the two flies we are not proposing to revise that critical habitat so that
will stay as is.
This map represents proposed critical habitat on Molokai, Lanai, and Kahoolawe. It's really
hard, I'm really sorry. It's..., I didn't really, it's pretty hard to see. Again, the purple is the
Blackburn's Sphinx Moth critical habitat which is not changing as a result of our proposed rule.
And the gold--well, it looks kind of green--on the map of Molokai is critical habitat for,
designated critical habitat for two picture-wing flies which also is not changing.
This slides presents the breakdown of land ownership and acres for each island. The land
ownership information was derived from parcel data from Maui County dated 2010.
Alright, one of the questions that has or any concerns that have been raised by many people is
how does critical habitat affect a private landowner? Critical habitat designation does not affect
activities on State or private lands unless some sort of Federal permit, a Federal license, or
funding is involved. Activities of the State or a private landowner, such as fanning, grazing, and
logging, generally are not affected by critical habitat designations even if the landowners
property is within the geographically boundaries of the critical habitat. The designation has no
impact on individual town, county, or state actions if there's no Federal involvement nor does it
signal any intent of the Federal government to acquire or control the land.
Another, several other concerns that have been raised are con..., regarding the overlap of Federal
law and State law. There's no equivalent critical habitat under Hawaii's endangered species law.
Federally designated critical habitat does not transfer to Hawaii State law, and Federally
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designated habitat does not trigger land use district changes or amendments to land use
districting.
Alright, the next steps in this process we are still in an open comment, our second open comment
period which closes on March 4th . So we're accepting comments, public comments right now on
the draft economic analysis and on the proposed rule.
We will consider all comments received on both the proposed rule and the draft economic
analysis and make a final determination on the proposed listings and the proposed critical
habitat, and we anticipate that the final rule will be published in the Federal register sometime
late this year November or December.
And I warma thank you very much again for inviting us to come and meet with the Council. I
just wanted to point out two things on this slide. These are, these are obviously some
representative species that are either being listed or critical. . .and/or critical habitat proposed for
them. In the upper left and right hand corners are the two forest birds which were listed as
endangered species. The left one is the Maui parrot bill, the one on the right is the crested
honeycreeper. They were listed back in the early '70s. Pre-endangered species act and critical
habitat is being proposed for them in this rule for the first time.
I can, I can break right now. I did bring our economic analysis consultants PowerPoint, but I
could stop here and take some questions and then do the other PowerPoint or not do the other
PowerPoint.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How long will the other PowerPoint take?
MS. RUSSELL: It's probably about the. . .it has. . .about the same number of slides so how long did
that take?
CHAIR HOKAMA: How's your time? How's your time. . .what your requirements?
MS. RUSSELL: Oh, our time?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're okay?
MS. RUSSELL: Oh, we're fine. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you go into the economic-MS. RUSSELL: Analysis.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --analysis-MS. RUSSELL: Okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --and yeah, give us some comment on that. I'm sure that's what the members
warma hear.
MS. RUSSELL: Alright, this PowerPoint presentation was put together by our independent consultants
who conducted the Draft Economic Analysis of proposed critical habitat designation. And the
analysis goes into a lot more detail than this presentation. So I'll try to hit all the high points.
Okay, the ser..., the Fish and Wildlife Service did not author the Economic Analysis, but we
provided background information to the industrial economics incorporated. And I'll just refer to
them by as. . .by the abbreviation "IEc" and they also had a contractor here in Hawaii, Decision
Analysts Hawaii and they're located on Oahu and they also provided input to this analysis.
IEc independently contacted stakeholders to gather information for this Economic Analysis,
including the USDA NRCS program; several State agencies, Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands, the State Office of Planning, and the State Energy Office; the Maui County Department of
Planning, and the Hawaii Cattlemen's Council; and private landowners and developers with
proposed projects or ongoing activities within the proposed critical habitat area.
Under Section 4(b)(2) of the Endangered Species Act, the Fish and. . .I mentioned before, the
Fish and Wildlife Service is required to consider the impacts, several impacts of proposed critical
habitat designation. We have to consider impacts to national security, economic impacts, and
other relevant impacts. The economic analysis is one piece of information for the service to
consider in making decisions regarding which areas to include as critical habitat for the species.
In the case that the cost of designating an area outweigh the benefits of designating it, the
Secretary of Interior has the discretion to exclude the area from critical habitat unless the best
available data indicate that excluding the area would lead to the extinction of the species.
This analysis focuses on the economic activities that are of primary concern with respect to
potential adverse modification of critical habitat. These include commercial and residential
development; grazing. . .and grazing and farming activities.
IEc also evaluated potential impacts to renewable energy projects as these projects have the
potential to generate ground disturbance and are important in terms of their contributions to the
State of Hawaii's ability, ability to meet its established renewable portfolio standards which are
mandated by the State.
The Economic Analysis considers economic impacts to activities within or affecting critical
habitat. In the Proposed Rule, approximately 15 percent of the total proposed designation is
under consideration for exclusion under Section 4(b)(2) of the Endangered Species Act due to the
other relevant impacts, primarily impacts on voluntary conservation actions and impacts to
voluntary partnerships between the Fish and Wildlife Service and private landowners. And as I
mentioned in my. . .in the previous presentation, approximately 47 percent of the area being
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proposed is currently designated critical habitat for 85 of the plant species included in this rule or
for other listed species such as the endangered Blackburn Sphinx Moth or the picture-wing flies.
Under the Endangered Species Act, the determination to list a species is based solely on the best
available scientific data. Economic impacts are only considered in decisions regarding critical
habitat designation.
The Draft Economic Analysis describes qualitatively the types of conservation measures that
may be implemented for the Maui Nui species absent critical habitat designation. Because they
are already listed species, they are already afforded protection by the Endangered Species Act.
Impacts. . .species conservation measures that will be implemented regardless of whether critical
habitat is designated are part of what is called the baseline of this analysis. IEc quantified the
impacts of species conservation measures that are generated specifically by the critical habitat
designation above and beyond those impacts associated with the listing of the species. These are
called the incremental impacts of the designation.
The Economic Analysis also discusses the potential for the designation to generate benefits. The
potential categories of benefits associated with the designation are described qualitatively. The
primary benefit of critical habitat designation is the enhanced probability of species recovery.
Alright a little bit into the, into the weeds on Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act, and this is
the section in the Endangered Species Act through which critical habitat designation may
regulate Federal activities. Absent critical habitat designation Section 7 requires that activities
that are funded, permitted, or carried out by a Federal agency and may affect a listed species be
subject to consultation with the Fish and Wildlife Service. This means that even without critical
habitat designation, activities that may affect the species are all. . .are subject to Section 7
consultation under the Endangered Species Act.
Once critical habitat is designated, Federal agencies need to ensure that proposed activities with
a Federal nexus, and again that's Federal funding, a Federal permit, or an action carried out by a
Federal agency do not jeopardize the species and that the activities do not destroy or modify
critical habitat. These are called the incremental impacts. In other words, impacts that are
considered over and above the impacts to a species because it is a listed species, and it is these
incremental impacts that are analyzed in the Draft Economic Analysis.
Any efforts. . .spent on the adverse modification analysis or on any recommendations for project
modifications that results from it are considered incremental impacts, and again these are the
impacts that are analyzed in the Draft Economic Analysis. These incremental impacts include
the administrative effort. For example, times spent in meetings and report writings, as well as
costs of project modifications that are recommended specifically to avoid adverse modifications.
Most of the administrative effort is the effort borne by the Fish and Wildlife Service and that
Federal agency that is providing the funding or the permit for carrying out the action.
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The Fish and Wildlife Service indicates that for projects to avoid adverse modifications of
critical habitat, we would recommend that disturbed habitat, habitat that is to be disturbed by a
proposed project would be offset by conserving like habitat elsewhere. This recommendation
would also be made to avoid jeopardy to a listed species.
For all of the projects identified in the analysis, listed species are present. So where listed
species are present we will recommend that disturbed habitat be offset at a particular ratio. This
recommendation would be made regardless of whether critical habitat is designated for the Maui
Nui species.
The primary effect of a critical habitat designation on the conservation measures that may be
recommended for a proposed project is that we would recommend that the habitat offset be
within the critical habitat unit that will be disturbed or where the development project, for
example, is occurring. And where that's not possible we would recommend that the offset be
located within a similar habitat type if not within that same critical habitat unit.
The effect of the designation on proposed projects is there for a focused on the siting of habitat
offsets whether they're to be within that critical habitat unit or within a different area but of the
similar habitat type.
The analysis also considers the potential for the critical habitat designation to affect the way the
State or County regulate or permit activities. The analysis also considers how the designation
may otherwise change individuals' behavior (e.g. whether critical habitat decisions in selecting
lands for purchase and subdivision).
Yeah, the slides were out of or..., I think they put them out of order, but anyway this is a
summary of the development and energy analysis. IEc identified development and energy
projects that are reasonably likely to occur over, over the next ten years on Maui Nui. They
relied on information from Maui County's Department of Planning, the Hawaii State Energy
Office, and on public comments already submitted on the proposed rule. Overall, they
determined that the level of development is low within the proposed critical habitat areas. No
development projects were identified as occurring within proposed critical habitat on Molokai or
Kahoolawe, and future development on Lanai is highly uncertain due to the recent sale of the
island and the lack of information from the new owner.
According to IEc, development on Maui is currently largely on hold due to the fact that the Maui
Island Plan is still under development. However, they identified two projects on Maui that
intersect the proposed critical habitat. The advance alpine. . .sorry. The Advanced Technology
Solar Telescope Expansion on Haleakala, and the Honua. . .Honua'ula Development Project.
They also identified three energy projects--the Lanai Wind Project, the Molokai Renewables
Wind Project, and Ulupalakua Geothermal Project.
This slide presents the total quantified incremental impacts associated with projects identified as
occurring within areas proposed for critical habitat designation. So these impacts reflect cost of
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additional administrative efforts expected as part of future Section 7 consultations. So that again,
those are the costs borne by the Fish and Wildlife Service and the Federal agency that is
permitting funding or carrying out the Federal action. And also these costs include additional
conservation efforts to avoid potential adverse modification of critical habitat on one
development project, the one Honua'ula Development Project.
So the way I understand it present value impacts, that's the ten year span, over ten years basically
what they're saying is the Advanced Technology Solar Telescope over ten years the total cost of
carrying out the consultations and any back and forth between the Fish and Wildlife Service and
the Federal agency are. . .is $5,000. And the annualized impacts are the estimated costs per year
to do those consul..., to do those meetings, report writing, etcetera, and any. . .any conservation
measures that may have to be implemented and so ditto for the Honua'ula Development Project.
They're estimating $100,000 over ten years, the cost of the administrative cost and the cost of
any additional conservation measures that may need to be implemented due to critical habitat
designation.
For most of the projects identified, incremental impacts are expected to be limited again to cost
associated with considering adverse modification of critical habitat in Section 7 consultation.
In general, critical habitat is not expected to generate additional conservation efforts beyond
what is already being undertaken to avoid jeopardy to the Maui Nui species or other listed
species that are present, particularly the Blackburns' Sphinx Moth. This is because where listed
species are present, we recommend a variety of conservation efforts to avoid jeopardy to the
species including habitat conservation measures. The only additional conservation effort we may
recommend as a result of critical habitat is that the habitat conservation measures occur within
the critical habitat unit or within another critical habitat area of similar habitat type.
This map highlights those units on Maui that overlap with grazing lands and crop land as
identified using TMK data from Maui County Real Property Tax Division. Due to data
limitations, IEc did not map these activities on Molokai and Lanai.
The green and blue areas on this map identify areas in which pasture land or farm land overlap
the proposed critical habitat. These areas are identified in the economic analysis as areas in
which critical habitat designation has the potential to generate indirect impacts that are not
quantified in the analysis. The hash marked areas are currently being considered by the Fish and
Wildlife Service for exclusion from critical habitat due to non-economic impacts and these are
the, those other relevant impacts that I mentioned earlier.
Note that much of this area that is currently identified as pasture land or farmland is being
considered for exclusion, specifically grazing activities overlap 23 of the proposed critical
habitat units on Maui. Thirteen of these units contain areas that are being considered for
exclusion. Fanning activities overlap ten of the proposed units on Maui and five of these units
contain areas that are being considered for exclusion.
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So IEc's conclusions regarding grazing and farming, the impacts associated with Section 7
consultations are expected to be minor as the only consultations that occur on these activities are
associated with Federal assistance programs such as NRCS's programs, EQIP and WHIP, that
generally support ecologically beneficial projects.
Okay. The analysis therefore focuses on evaluating the potential for indirect effects (i.e. those
that are not generated by a Section 7 consultation). Due to insignificant uncertainty regarding
the potential for these types of effects and the potential magnitude of these effects, IEc did not
quantify these as impacts but instead presented a qualitative discussion in the report.
According to IEc, communication with the State and the County indicated that it is not common
practice to rezone or redistrict areas that are within critical habitat to conservation lands. The
State indicates that it does not intend to redistrict the critical habitat area as conservation. The
economic analysis does note, however, the potential for third party lawsuits to attempt to compel
the State to redistrict critical habitat area or otherwise differently manage the area to avoid
development or agricultural activities.
In the case that the State or County does change land management practices due to the
designation, the analysis acknowledges that land values may be reduced reflecting the limited
options for future use of the land.
Further, even in the case the land is not differently managed or regulated, the analysis discusses
the potential for potential buyers to proceed that the designation may generate additional
restrictions in the future and therefore be willing to pay less for the land thereby devaluing the
property.
While significant uncertainty prevented IEc quantifying the potential for these type of impacts,
they discussed them in the report for the Fish and Wildlife Services consideration and they
provide examples of quantitative impacts such as the potential magnitude of litigation costs to
landowners associated with Endangered Species Act related lawsuits.
We solicit feedback from the public on the economic analysis as well as the Proposed Rule. We
specifically request comments on these three issues related to the economic analysis. Any
comments provided will be integrated into the final economic analysis as appropriate, and
responses to all comments will be included in the final critical habitat rule.
Just one more slide. Okay. The, a copy of the complete Draft Economic Analysis is available at
the website for the Pacific Islands Fish and Wildlife Office. We also have handouts that we'll
leave in the, on the back table that list all of the, sort of relevant websites. This one where you
can review a copy of the Draft Economic Analysis, where you can send public comments both
mail-in and online, and where you can. . .we also have copies of the Proposed Rule can be found
here, and you can request them from our office. We'd be happy to mail them to you. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, are you done? Thank you very much. We'll take a recess to reset the
chamber. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 2:00 p.m.
RECONVENE: 2:02 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Committee shall come back to order. We are on U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Services proposal this afternoon and with us this afternoon we have Christa Russell who
is our Assistant Field Supervisor from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife. Also joining her today is
Cheryl Phillipson, Biologist, and Jennifer Higashino, Biologist, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
Is there any additional comments you wish to share at this time.
MS. RUSSELL: I was gonna wait until the end but I'll tell you now. So we had a public hearing on last
Thursday and I've conducted many public hearings throughout the Hawaiian Islands over the last
ten years and last Thursday's we had an overflow crowd. The room was packed and flowing into
the hallway. And I was really impressed with how polite everyone was. There was. . .there was
. . . and I've seen this at others, no heckling, everybody was respectful of each person who came
up to the mic and after everybody. . .each person talked, everybody clapped even, you know,
even if they had opposing views. So I was really, really impressed with the conduct of how that
public hearing went even though, you know, most of the comments were not very favorable to
our proposed rule, but still it was. . .I was real impressed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment. I'm gonna open it up to the Members of the
Committee to ask questions on either presentation or the on the economic analysis
portion or her original PowerPoint presentation regarding the information that she just shared.
So we'll start with you Mr. Couch since you sent us the Communication.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you very much for coming out. The first
most important question right now is, is it possible you can extend that deadline because in order
for us to get anything official to you by March.. .we can't get anything official to you because of
Sunshine Laws by March 4 th . Is there a way we can extend that deadline?
MS. RUSSELL: We would probably accept whatever you send us. I have been asked already if we
would extend the comment period. In order to do that to extend the current one, we would have
to magic to get it into the Federal Register but we possibly could reopen the comment period and
have another 30-day comment period-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. RUSSELL: --between March and May probably.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The big concern there is the word possibly, but that being said, you know, you
mentioned that there might be some devalued land. Potential. . .some of the potential effects in
your. . .
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah, some of the indirect effects. So the economist acknowledge that and that's what
they call based on people's behavior. They see a designation. They may think that it somehow
lessens the value of the land but they were not able, at least in Hawaii, they've not been able to
find evidence of that. And let me just again say in 2003 we designated critical habitat for 145
plants. . .245 plant species throughout the islands so critical habitat has been around for ten years
and they were not able to find that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, that leads to this question I was gonna ask a couple of the testifiers is
that there's this lawsuit that has been mentioned in one of the testifier's comments. I think
Mr. Watanabe saying that there was a lawsuit having to do. . .deal with the fact that the. . .an
environmental organization sued for not taking care. . .not getting rid of the feral ungulates so
now. . .and they won apparently, and now that they have to do some sort of management program
because this area is in a critical habitat. Is that your understanding as to what. . .
MS. RUSSELL: So I think what he.. .what they're referring to is the lawsuit that was brought, I think it
was the Sierra Club against the State of Hawaii Division of Forestry and Wildlife for not. . .for,
for take. . .basically it was take of the palila on the Big Island. It wasn't. . .it didn't have
anything to do with critical habitat. It didn't have critical habitat at the time. It was take, but
take in the sense of that the ungulates were destroying the palila habitat so it sort of got confused,
but the lawsuit was. . .it was to the State Division of Forestry and Wildlife, not the Fish and
Wildlife Service over take of the palila. . .take of the individual birds.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But a landowner which in this case was the State got sued-MS. RUSSELL: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --because they didn't take care of the ungulates. Okay.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So back to the whole thing about devaluation of land. Since we have the U.S.
Constitution that says we have to deal with takings and deal with. . .we have to buy the land if
there is or provide that potential difference, is the Fish and Wildlife Service going to be paying
for any of these devaluations?
MS. RUSSELL: Well, first of all, they, they can't. . .they weren't able to quantify that that would
actually happen. That's why it's not. . .it wasn't up there as one of the direct effects, but I guess
I'd have to sort of say that our. . .this, this has been already tried in the courts, taking of
designation of critical habitat leads to taking, and it was found, I don't know the legalese way to
express it, but it was not considered a taking.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Wow! I have plenty more but I just will go. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah, if the Members could maybe keep it to two questions per round and
we'll see how long we can go with everybody having an equal opportunity. I'm gonna go to. . .
every, every Member will have your opportunity. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'll pass on this round. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think one of the things that concerns me the most is
the issue of the lawsuit. And if you. . .if you have a landowner who is following the
requirements or the suggestions of the Fish and Wildlife Service, does that provide them
protection from the lawsuit or not?
MS. RUSSELL: I don't. . .if there.. .if they're doing voluntary conservation efforts on their land, and I
really don't know. I don't have the legal background to say whether somebody could actually
sue them over that, you know, for not doing enough or whatever. I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And my concern is when you. . .while you can quantify the cost of
consultations-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --to me the biggest threat is the cost of legal action so I think it would
be helpful to us if you could come with a little better of an explanation and understanding of
how, how you can help protect the people who are doing the right thing but maybe not in the
eyes of one group or another. Because anybody can sue-MS. RUSSELL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and you can sue for anything you want. So that is a very measurable
cost because you're gonna have to hire a lawyer to defend you. So I. . .to me that's a troubling
hole in the. . .in the analysis because that is a huge economic problem that is simply not
addressed. It's just taken as, well, we can just leave it unstated because we can't measure it and I
think any of us who have been sued can, can measure it. I think the Federal government should
be able to do that as well. So if you can take that into consideration as you're developing your...
MS. RUSSELL: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And if there's any way that you can provide cover for those that are
good actors in following the recommended procedures for conservation, that may help as well.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. In the presentation, it's indicated that the critical
habitat designation would not automatically trigger any rezoning, correct?
MS. RUSSELL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Did you ever get an opinion from our State Attorney General's
Office as to whether that statement whether by designating it as a critical habitat would then
somehow be indirectly affecting some of our laws? And then, like, like for instance, I'm going
to point out HRS 195D-1-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --5.1 and I'm sure you're aware of that.
MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So once you're designated, then our land and natural
resources arm of enforcement comes in or, or in the language in there, shall then make
determinations of amendments in the boundaries every five years in the review process. So if
they are ever petitioned. . .if someone comes up in the petitions, the land and natural resource,
then at that five-year period they're gonna have to review what's been designated, so therefore, a
zoning change would possibly happen. So my question is, did you ever go to the Attorney
General's Office to get an opinion whether that.. .
MS. RUSSELL: I don't think IEc did. I think they talked to the Office of State Planning and the Maui
County Planning Department. They didn't. . .I, I mean I know they didn't go to the State
Attorney General's Office.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So there's no opinion as to whether in fact that statement that you,
you presented to us is actually true or false?
MS. RUSSELL: First of all, the State as I said in my presentation, the State does not have an equivalent
for critical habitat.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, yeah. We may not have an equivalent but we have laws on the
book. . .on the books that could act equivalently to a, you know, critical habitat zone,
conservation districts. So I. . .basically, I got the answer. Thank you, Chair. There was no
opinion from the-MS. RUSSELL: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --State Attorney General's Office. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You must have one lawyer in front of you so that you can get that
part done. So I don't have any questions. And dangerous, you know. Actually, I have just one
question and this was because our testifiers came up and talked about the 106 Process involving
the Native Hawaiians and the various community groups. I'm not making you cry, am I? I mean
you're looking down now.
MS. RUSSELL: Oh. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're okay? Oh, I'm sorry.
MS. RUSSELL: No, I'm just trying to write this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. I just didn't want you to get upset at us.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah, yeah. No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Process 106 that they're talking about. Getting involved in
not only the aha mokus but all the various entities of Native Hawaiian groups, which is really
critical in that sense because beyond just our farmers and ranchers, which are the economic base,
these are the other kuleana that we have to respect, and I mean if they know the land and they
know, then no one else knows better. Have they been consulted? Because they're coming up
here saying today, no, we haven't. And is there. . .and again, you have all these comment periods
and all that, but it seems like nobody's been really told this until the last minute. If we operated
government here like that, they'd chastise us and they'd tar and feather me. That's okay I've
been tarred and feathered in my life. But why is it that we get this and why aren't you following
this process?
MS. RUSSELL: Well. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's mandated. It's not something that we just created.
MS. RUSSELL: Okay. Let me just address the 106 issue-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. RUSSELL: --because I'm not. . .I don't deal with it directly so I called the office this morning and
in our office, my understanding is that we do the 106 consultation when, when there is a. . .in the
act there's a proposed action that's actually ground disturbance. Not, not an administrative
action like a listing of a species but actual. . .something happening on the ground that might
disturb remains or artifacts or whatever. But let me just say since I raised the question to them in
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the office, they are. . .will probably going to go to our solicitor and figure out what we, you
know, if we're in compliance with this, there is some problem here that we haven't been aware
of.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I tend to beg to differ you, only when the ground's disturbed
that you decide that they need to be brought in. I mean, if anything, you don't bring 'em behind
the fact, you bring 'em. . .you sound like you react before you proactively get them involved.
My whole thing with your solicitor or whoever he or she may be is get proactive. These are the
people that are directly affected along with all of the other fanners and ranchers. You know, I
don't like this whole system to be perfectly honest and that's why you had a full house, and if
you had had the War Memorial Gym, we would have been able to fill up the War Memorial Gym
because that many people are very concerned in the actions that are occurring. So my comment
to you is, ask your solicitor if he or she can get this done before we touch any ground. I mean
there ain't no ground to touch right now.
MS. RUSSELL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's just a matter of you designating these areas and you're talking
much of these islands. Much of our land that we are using for various reasons and. . .I won't go
any further. I think others have questions, but I think that's my biggest. . .my biggest concern,
Mr. Chair, is the participation and the involvement of the very important groups in our
community, especially our Native Hawaiians. I mean, here we go again, just shoving them off to
the side and saying, okay, we'll come see you when the ground moves or we dig something up.
But I think that's totally wrong. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I find several things inside here that I find
disturbing. One, a critical habitat designation generally has no effect on. Now, that's a scary
statement, generally no effect. Critical habitat only applies to activities funded or permitted or
carried out by a Federal agency. I'm sure you're aware that fanners and ranchers often have
Federal law involvement. This could just potentially be really, really bad for them. Changes in
State or County management permitting such as redistricting or zoning of land, this is considered
minor. But it might be considered minor to you and to the agency, but sitting here, I don't think
this Council considers that minor. It's really a major thing. You heard the testimony today and I
think the testimony in other places probably was similar.
MS. RUSSELL: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: There hasn't been enough time for us to address a lot of these issues.
I have a real problem and I think a lot of people do because we're telling people that we are
going to change the way their land is handled. The maps, we have been told in public testimony,
the lines have not been drawn really with a lot of thought, golf courses included, on all this and
that. Over here this says that you are considering exclusion of certain places?
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MS. RUSSELL: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That shouldn't have been. Those places that you are considering the
exclusion, they should not have been there in the first place. Considering exclusion is. . .means
absolutely nothing. It has no value. It shouldn't be there. Those places that you are considering
that, it should be studied, it should be looked at, and it should be removed. I realize that it was
said before, Chair, that we don't have time to take any official action, however, I would request
that the Chair have copies of the minutes of the testimony and the written testimony and a copy
of the minutes of just this portion of the meeting if that could be sent to them. Now that's not an
official action but we can. . .it's an official. . .it's an open document and if we could have that
transcribed and sent to them before the deadline.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, thank you for that consideration, Mr. Carroll. The Chair will. . .worked over
the lunch break to prepare a recommendation that would take into account your concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I could go on about what other testifiers said but
I'd just be repeating it. So thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here. I would want to
address the Native Hawaiian gathering rights for one thing. Some of your. . .if I take a glance
over your June 2012 proposed list of species, everybody is getting bad coughs nowadays so my
kupuna would probably advise me to go and gather popolo or the kookoolau tea leaves. So.. .
and that would be ground disturbance in.. .according to your definition, but for the need for what
we gather as our native rights and what we use for medicinal purposes, how are you addressing
that?
MS. RUSSELL: Personally, I don't think gathering is a ground disturbance. I don't think it would raise
to the level of an. . .if we're talking critical habitat, an adverse model.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: We're taking according to your definition.
MS. RUSSELL: Okay, taking of an endangered species, but yes, I mean,-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But I'm-MS. RUSSELL: --yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --I just would like for this process to take those things into
consideration.
MS. RUSSELL: Okay. Yeah. I got it.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The also.. .the other question I have is for the Fish and Wildlife
Services. Are you addressing...if you, and help me to understand this, if you designate an area
and it's, it's noted for the ungulates to be invasive in that particular area, who becomes
responsible for the. . .for them munching on those. . .
MS. RUSSELL: Nobody is. . .nobody is compelled to do anything unless there's, there's a Federal
nexus. So only if somebody was putting more animal, you know, using Federal funds to put
more animals there or. . .I mean I can't even think of a good example.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But, but will the Fish and Wildlife Service be able to help with
the...
MS. RUSSELL: Oh, yes. And we do that, yes. We provide money through, and actually that's a lot of
what Jennifer Higashino, who's sitting in the back there, that's what she does. She works with
private landowners on Maui, Molokai, and Lanai to provide funds through our partners program
for all kinds of beneficial things.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, may I ask one more question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You made note of State lands that would possibly be designated as.
I can just ask for clarification for the island of Molokai, maybe as well as Maui. Sixteen
thousand somewhat acres in State lands, would you know under what State department the
jurisdiction is?
MS. RUSSELL: It's mostly. . .it's almost entirely DOFA, Division of Forestry and Wildlife.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Division of Forestry-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --okay.
MS. RUSSELL: There's some DIATIL lands on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: DIATIL lands?
MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: None on Molokai?
MS. RUSSELL: Yes, there's a little bit.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: There are DIATIL lands?
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and yeah, thank you for being here and thanks
for the comments about the meeting. . .the public meeting that you attended here. I got a
comment from a participant in that meeting and they were not quite.. .they're not happy with the
whole idea anyway to begin with, but also that they weren't able to ask questions. So it was
basically just a show and explain what this is and that was it and hear. . .and hear. . .it was a
hearing I understand-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but many people walked away 'till today having tons of questions.
So I thank you for the opportunity for us to be asking questions. And Ms. Crivello touched on
my question that was my main one in regards to Federal dollars. You know, I'm looking at a
project in Lahaina, Mokuhinia Pond, and we're looking to restore and it's a U.S. Army Corp
Project. So say we restore, water comes back, we get wonderful wildlife return, and now it's this
critical habitat. You know, I mean, can we get Federal dollars to fund this in perpetuity then?
You know, to help assist because it's a sort of fallow, old park lands, and you know, kind of just
sitting there, but we're looking to restore it to its former glory. So just to see if Federal are going
to mandate these things, but yet is there money to help, you know, protect.. .continued protection
of these types of habitat. So I know Ms.-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is in the back there-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --probably taking notes. And my next point in regards.. .I'm the
representative of West Maui so I see a lot of West Maui in your PowerPoint.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The.. .just a clarification on the upper Honokowai area where all
those overlapping critical habitats are occurring.
MS. RUSSELL: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That one kind of spot.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That is not subtracting, right, from the past designations? You're
actually adding this time around-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to enlarge.. .to enlarge it.
MS. RUSSELL: The old. . .the old 2003 for plants is going over. . .sorry, the 2003 designations for
plants is going away so this replaces that. But I keep making. . .I keep mentioning the Blackburn
Sphinx Moth because I want to make sure that everybody understands. We're not revising
critical habitat for the endangered Blackburn Sphinx Moth.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That stays in place?
MS. RUSSELL: That stays in place, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So not.. .again, not subtracting from current habitats or you
are adjusting?
MS. RUSSELL: No, not for the sphinx moth. It stays as is as it was proposed in 2003. . .I'm sorry,
designated in 2003.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, a follow up. And that Honokowai Wet Cliff Unit 7 that's in
regards to the sphinx moth?
MS. RUSSELL: No, that's plants.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This is plants.
MS. RUSSELL: That's plants, yeah. So that goes away and it gets replaced by the 2012.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I'll ask Ms. Baisa if she has a question for this round.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, for the opportunity. First of all, thank
you very much for being here and thank you for the hearing the other night. I'm sorry I couldn't
stay for the whole thing, but I had another commitment and I had found out about the hearing
maybe less than 36 hours before it came. And I think that's one of the general, general concerns
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we have is the way the information came down is that we really didn't have time to do a lot of
research and yet the fact that we had a jam-packed room tells you that there was a tremendous
amount of concern, and I'm the representative that represents that area. I represent Pukalani,
Kula, and Ulupalakua so I'm with the ranch, ranch. . .a lot of the ranching-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --community is up there and fanners and they're very concerned. And
you know, while I think we're trying to downplay the effect of this, and that's just my opinion
from everything that I've been able to read in the last maybe four or five days, I think that when I
see the Hawaii Farm Bureau and when I see people like Ms. Bail and Ms. Ashman and
Mr. O'Keefe who have long experience with this subject and they're concerned, then it makes
me concerned. I think it's time for us to, you know, pay attention to this. And Mr. Chair, we
were talking a lot today but I really want to see an outcome and I know we're on this horrible
Sunshine Law timetable, but at a minimum, at least a strong letter. I would be more than willing
to work with you to send something out because I think we have to express our opinion. And I
want to refer to one paragraph in my testimony and I know everybody. . .the Members have
copies, but I'd like everyone else to hear it. And one of the. . .that paragraph was in 2003, the
County of Kauai underwent a similar critical habitat classification proceeding. At that time the
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service received testimony from many concerned individuals. Your
Department's final report stated, the critical habitat initiative is generating an unwelcome degree
of rift between the State Department of Land and Natural Resources and the Service and may
erode public support for needed recovery efforts. The Service should withdraw their plans for
critical habitat designation on Kauai and instead work with existing agencies on their current
efforts at conservation and preservation. And I think that's the meat of it. The meat of this is
we're not saying that we don't want to designate critical habitats or endangered species. We
realize the importance of it, but it's the manner in which this is proceeding that is the problem.
We want to be consulted. We want to be a part of it. I'm particularly concerned about the
Hawaiian community. It disturbs me that they're disturbed. And so all I can say is whatever you
can do to try and get us to sit down at the table before any of this becomes written in stone is
really, really important. It is our island. It is our land. It is our people. We wish to be included.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. I have a few questions I'd like to ask Ms. Russell about,
please. I'm not too sure how aware you are. . .and I can only speak for our County, but we're
going through, you know, our General Plan updates, our required updates. The State has. . .is
expecting all the counties to do an agricultural overlay. Kauai County has moved forward ahead
of all the other sister counties and done a good job. So you having the counties participate in
planning updates looking at large tracts of property for appropriate designation, including for
dedication to perpetuity the important ag lands. Would it be something that the Service would
consider that? Since, you know, other government agencies is already doing this type of
planning and land us reviews that upon our completion of our information would better assist the
Service in coming up with a more palatable proposal that more people can be generally
supportive of. Is that something that the Service would consider?
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MS. RUSSELL: So are you asking if we could take your plan and consider it as we finalize this critical
habitat or. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, for us, part of our plan...General Plan update is community plans-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you know. Just for this island we're gonna have what, eight, eight plans, but you
know, you have great citizen participation in those community plans. We talk about not only
development, but we also talk about conserving a critical cultural historical areas. They also talk
about conservation of certain unique properties for the historical or cultural values and could
work in very well with what you're trying to do with your mission. But I'm just saying that
we're doing these things currently and I would hate to see the Service make a decision and a
proposal and then after we end all our processes we find out that, well, you folks really missed
out on a lot of pertinent information that could have made it a better proposal for all of us too.
You know, 'cause I'm looking at it that we're gonna have to live with it eventually and so can we
make it the best it can be instead of trying to get the community split again.
MS. RUSSELL: We.. .first of all, yes, we'd love to participate in the process. Our driver right now
though is, you know, is basically-CHAIR HOKAMA: A Federal deadline?
MS. RUSSELL: --a settlement agreement deadline. So I don't know. I mean we can talk about it
afterwards, but I. . .so I don't know what, you know, timeline you're on, but definitely we would
be.. .we would be happy to participate with you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I think you shared one important part that we weren't very clear on. You're
working under a judicial deadline?
MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: By a consent decree?
MS. RUSSELL: By. . .it's a settlement agreement with a bunch of litigants.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's a global settlement for all of the State or-MS. RUSSELL: It's for. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the whole region?
MS. RUSSELL: It's for the Fish and Wildlife Service nationwide.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And each region. . .it doesn't matter what region we're in, everybody has
the same deadline?
MS. RUSSELL: No, no. This is our office's deadline for this particular rule making, yeah, under the
settlement agreement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know, I don't know what kind of comment you got from the State, but
you know, if you talk to us at the County level, a lot of the issues we're having with land
management we could have a great discussion with State Land and Natural Resources.
MS. RUSSELL: Oh, we've been working closely with them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. You want to talk about invasive species-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --axis deer.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They're the responsible agency. The State brought them in and yet we're the ones
dealing with all the impacts and being asked to fund other government responsibilities that's not
ours. So, you know, our Council is I would say, it's been costing us our funds that we would like
to consider other more County priorities or funding. So I just share that with you. For Lanai
though I'll say that I find it interesting that, you know, 99 percent is going to be private land and
my understanding is the private property owner has to voluntarily comply or what is the role of
the property owner. . .the private property owner?
MS. RUSSELL: You mean once critical habitat is designated?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, if it's given.
MS. RUSSELL: There, there's nothing unless and only if there is a project coming online or in the
future that has a Federal nexus. The private. . .otherwise we don't know what the property, you
know, the private landowner is doing and then we're not involved. It's only if there is that
Federal nexus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you kind of give us a under somewhat we can understand is a Federal nexus?
MS. RUSSELL: Okay. That's where I kept saying whether if there's Federal funding for a project or
Federal permit required for a project or a Federal agency is carrying out a particular project, for
example, on State land or something.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So like on Molokai, you know, on that northwestern shore area of Molokai, why
they'll likely, the way I see it is you're going to enter into Coastal Zone Management Areas-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or SMA areas. That's a Federal mandate.
MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Those. . .
MS. RUSSELL: We have an opinion on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything that goes in those areas would be impacted with this designation then?
MS. RUSSELL: And again, only if there is a Federal nexus. Otherwise we're not involved at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So our communication tower on our mountain on Lanai that broadcasts
potential communicate.. .transmission signals for Haleakala and DOD, that's a Federal nexus?
MS. RUSSELL: That is a Federal nexus, yeah. But unless there is a potential for an adverse impact or
adverse modification of the critical habitat, the project just goes forward as, as is. It's an
informal in most. . .almost all cases. It's an informal consultation and it's basically. . .because
most people are not aware that Federal agencies are. . .it's an informal exchange of letters is
basically what it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. If you can, you know, just be there for a while I'm going to allow
Ms. Thomson and Mr. Agsalog give comment because I believe Ms. Thomson has some potential
comment that she can speak for Department of Planning. I'm not too sure but I'll ask
Ms. Thomson from Corporation Counsel, then our Finance Director, Mr. Agsalog, later if he has
any comments of what may be potentially an issue for the County from his Department's
perspective. Ms. Thomson.
MS. THOMSON: Thank you, Chair. So the presentation kind of covered fairly adequately the ESA
triggers what are Federal nexus and actions and how would that apply here in the County. Some
of the brief research that I did, some of the things that are. . .they may be secondary impacts so
they may not be directly related but they can come up in other situations such as road
construction, park maintenance, dredge and fill permits, where you would need an Army Corp of
Engineers permit to conduct the activity. If you're dealing with an area that has been designated
as critical habitat, then you're needing to go through the consultation process which cost money.
It takes time. Some of the other things to have consider would be the effect of County
regulations. There was an Eleventh Circuit lawsuit related to a municipality's liability pursuant
to a shoreline lighting ordinance. So there, there's some effects that aren't completely clear
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when you're reading it just as protection of endangered species but what are the secondary, and
you know, a third tier impacts. I think those are important to consider.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Agsalog, any comments you can share with the Committee
from your Department's perspective?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And we are only here, yes, to answer some questions, but
preliminarily our review of the particular proposed habitat it's. . sight now we review it in a very
high level, not a detailed one. First thing that we have seen here is that right around less than. . .
little bit less than half are already government property as far as I'm just speaking as for the
valuation in tax ramification of the properties involved. A lot of those are already in the either
the State or Federal properties where they do not pay taxes. However, I think the area where our
private owners. . .landowners will be affected if certain activities in those properties will not be
allowed. Let's say our County Code right now is written that our farmers are given exemptions.
Should those activities are no longer allowed, and I'm just saying that, I don't know what is this
. . .the specific of it. So if there were a rancher and then we can no longer say, see the cattles in
there, they no longer be given the exemption when we assess them the ag exemptions and that's
in our ordinance. We cannot change that. So they have to show that the activities still exist. As
far as the assessment is concerned, Mr. Chair, you have heard it earlier in other testimonies that
any restriction on a property will devalue the property. I don't know what those restriction
would be. I'm not. . .if you give us TMKs and we can look at the current use because we tax
them or we value them on the highest and best use as we've been doing for years and if those
become a restriction and we work on the market valuation, there could be a big ramification of it
on those private land though. Because the government lands there's no tax ramification on it. I
apologize, Mr. Chair, because my expert people they have class today so you have me. So I will
answer as much question as I can, but in a high level things, I think if we look at it in general, it
will be the private owners that will really be impacted in this particular proposal. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for both of your comments. Ms. Russell, any, any
comments on what you just heard from our two representatives? Okay. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Ms. Russell, we all know that you're just a
spokesperson. You're not the one making all the decisions so don't, don't take this personally,
but you have the big Feds on your. . .on your forehead right now. Just real quick, who is this
settlement with?
MS. RUSSELL: Center for Biological Diversity (CBD) and Wild Earth Guardians and their
abbreviation is WEG...W E G
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So this is not. . .these are not Federal agencies?
MS. RUSSELL: No, no. They are private, nonprofit.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not receiving Federal funds?
MS. RUSSELL: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. RUSSELL: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On your economic. . .
MS. RUSSELL: Well, except when they win lawsuits.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, yes. Yeah. Your results of the incremental analysis, you have Page 10,
the spreadsheet that was out of order.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah. I don't have it with me though. I know which one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You list a couple of projects. . .four projects and you mention five. Just a
housekeeping thing, the numbers don't add up. You say this is 5,000 and the other one's 100,000
and the other one's 5,000 and the other one's 5,000 and the total is 100,000.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah, and according to the economist it's a rounding issue. That's what they've been
telling us.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No wonder we're on a Fiscal Cliff. This is a big rounding error. Good Lord!
But you mentioned one project, the Honua'ula Development.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And you mentioned that they were. . .are they working with you at all? Are
they cooperating?
MS. RUSSELL: Yes. They're actually. . .they're working with our Section 7 Program to develop a
habitat conservation plan. . .an HCP for their development.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and you. . .
MS. RUSSELL: And let me just mention-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MS. RUSSELL: --it's a State and a Federal HCP.

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And is that. . .are you required then to increase their. . .the habitat area?
Or you had mentioned that maybe they could move it to another area? Is that. . .
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah. Well, they'd already. . .they were pretty far down the line with working on the
HCP because of the Blackburn Sphinx Moth critical habitat and its presence. When the rule, our
proposed rule came out, I think the addition was something like 35 acres to offset.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're asking them to provide 35 more acres or offset it somewhere else?
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But if. . .is it. . .can it be somewhere else that they don't own or is that. . .
MS. RUSSELL: No. It has to be somewhere, well, they may not own it, but they have to be able to. . .
actually I'm not exactly sure, but they have to be able to say that they can do that conservation
action in that area if they don't own it. But I'm pretty sure they must own it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, that sure sounds like a taking to me, but-MS. RUSSELL: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that being said, that's, that's fine. I do have one more question on the maps,
but if you want to go through first.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I want to try and wrap it up.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, well, real quick. On your map it shows West Maui-MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and the fly.
MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now I'm assuming that's two species of flies-MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --not two whole flies.
MS. RUSSELL: Yes. Two endangered picture-wing flies. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You have the critical habitat is this real tiny area.
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MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then you have the proposed ecosystem critical habitat.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You're saying that you're adding this tremendous amount of more area. . .
MS. RUSSELL: Not for the flies.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not for the flies?
MS. RUSSELL: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. This is for everything else?
MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. That's why I was a little confused on things.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're gonna go right down and I'm gonna reverse it this time. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Ms. Russell. So on. . .let's see,
your second PowerPoint Page 13. I know you don't have it, but it's the Grazing and Fanning
Overview map-MS. RUSSELL: Yeah. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and it shows the cross hatch marks areas under consideration for
exclusion-MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and again, I'm looking at West Maui. And just the reasoning
behind those areas being considered for exclusion?
MS. RUSSELL: Has to do with ongoing partnerships and ongoing beneficial conservation actions for
the species. So remember I said under the Endangered Species Act there's a section called
Section 4(b)(2). We have to consider economic impacts. Impacts to national security and other
relevant impacts and that's where that. . .those exclusions fall into. Those are other relevant
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impacts. So impacts on our relationship with the private landowner, you know, they no longer
want to do those actions because we would do critical habitat or it might impact their ability to
do.. .to work, you know, to continue to stay in a watershed partnership.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Isn't that what the critical habitat is about though? To preserve an
area for a type of endangered animal to propagate and to, you know, be fruitful. So I know these
areas are within like watershed partnership programs-MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and what have you.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you're saying you're excluding it out of critical habitat
because-MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --it will prevent them from doing their public-MS. RUSSELL: Well. . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --partnership.
MS. RUSSELL: Because they're all. . .they're already doing the good things-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MS. RUSSELL: --that need to be done and so there's. . .without getting into all the details, as part of the
4(b)(2) analysis we have to weigh do the benefits of exclusion outweigh the benefits of inclusion.
In those cases we say the benefits of excluding those areas outweigh the benefits of including
them.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright. Thank you.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello, any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. When did you hold your public meeting on
Molokai?
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MS. RUSSELL: We didn't. We weren't requested to hold one on-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh.
MS. RUSSELL: --Molokai so we didn't hold one on Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are you planning to?
MS. RUSSELL: We are not planning to.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You designate but you have no plans to go to the islands that's
affected?
MS. RUSSELL: We hold a public. . .formal public hearing if we're requested to. We have met with
some private landowners on Molokai but we haven't.. .we have. . .we didn't. . .no, we did not go
and hold a public information meeting like we did here.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What's the process? What your deadline is what March 4 th 7
MS. RUSSELL: Yes. But like I said, I will look into extend, you know-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'd like to request that you trip to Molokai.
MS. RUSSELL: --reopen. I'll talk to you afterwards.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Mr. Carroll, questions for our ladies?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Just along that line, did you go to Lanai, too, for a public hearing?
MS. RUSSELL: Well, we weren't. . .nobody requested a public hearing on Lanai. We have been
meeting with landowners on Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I find it troubling that they would have to request a public hearing
when you're going to how many such a huge acreage over there that is going to impact them
that they would have to request a public hearing. It would seem that Lanai, Molokai, and even
my district of Hana would be something that you would consider that you would need the
information from these places in order to make a really good decision. I would hope that in the
future you would not wait for somebody to request when you are going to propose something
that on their land.
MS. RUSSELL: Just do it upfront versus wait, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
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MS. RUSSELL: Okay.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I think a lot has been said and there's not a lot of
questions I need to ask anymore. The only thing I will say to you, and again, this is nothing
personal. I understand you work for someone just like at times we get put in corners. But right
now it's apparent that there's a lot of challenges, and a lot of questions, and I understand you're
at a deadline because of the suit. And that's what your, your. . .this whole thing is predicated
around that settlement if I understand correctly.
MS. RUSSELL: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct?
MS. RUSSELL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just want the public to know that, too, that you're being
put into a little time, time capsule because of this settlement. Barring that, I still think there's so
many people and so many groups that you need to meet with whether it's Molokai, Lanai, Hana,
it doesn't make a darn difference. And this Council and will, I'll say very honestly, we won't
support anything like this, and if anything, we will fight something like this. And like
Mr. Hokama has said many times, if I gotta take you to court, then let it be. But you cannot
mandate something, bring it down and shove it down our throats and say, this is what you will
do. Invasive species or not, and I'm all for to protect, you just cannot because you impact a lot
of people from the Native Hawaiians right across the board to the economic base. So, please,
please somehow, some way talk to your solicitor, talk to somebody, and say, hey, we need more
time 'cause this needs to be looked at in a very careful and more thorough manner. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to echo our Council Members feelings
today. I do appreciate your hard work. I do understand that the lines between our Federal
government, State, and our County ordinances so I do appreciate you being here today and
representing the Federal government. Every time I am encountered with a settlement that
basically has to do with some agency having to be forced to do something I have suspicions. So
number one, just coming from our public's point of view in a general question, what would
happen.. .I mean if one of our owners were to somehow destroy or accidentally hurt one of the
species on their own property? Is there a management arm that's attached to this designation,
and if there is, can you explain it? As well as, are you asking the owners to participate in this
management?
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MS. RUSSELL: Only voluntarily, no. And as far as, you know, what is happening on private property,
we don't know what's happening on private property unless there is a Federal action that. . .and a
Federal agency that comes to us and says, we're proposing to give money to do this, we don't
think that there's any adverse impact to these endangered species, do you agree. Basically, the
letter says do you agree and we almost entirely say, yes, we agree as long as they, you know, for
example if they're for removing trees or something, some habitat for an endangered bat or
something, they'd say do it during the non-breeding season. That we don't. . .we're not out
there, you know, canvassing the world looking for people doing stuff. It only comes to us if the
Federal action agency comes to us and say, we've made a determination that this is not likely to
adversely affect these species or their habitat.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So, so it's in a sense, it's a reporting type system.
MS. RUSSELL: Kind of.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, someone's gonna report it to the Federal government then at
that point my question is, what do you guys do once it's reported or consulted?
MS. RUSSELL: It's a consultation under Section 7 so it, it's just a formality that we go through.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So you, okay, then you consult, you tell them they're not supposed to
do this and that, they don't comply to it, then what happens?
MS. RUSSELL: Well, if they. . .if the Federal agency proceeds with the action without. . .it almost
never happens that way. They all. . .they always. . .we work together also if there have to be
modifications to a proposed action, we work together to figure those out so the action can go
forward without adversely modifying critical habitat or jeopardizing the species.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Is that part of your settlement? I mean is it. . .is it-MS. RUSSELL: Well, that's, that's-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --worded in part of the settlement-MS. RUSSELL: possibly. . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --that you won't. . .you won't take action on the landowners-MS. RUSSELL: That, that. . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --as part of your settlement?
MS. RUSSELL: A consultation is outside. . .the settlement agreement is only about putting out these
proposed rules and final rules-- 99 -
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
MS. RUSSELL: --that has. . .they. . .it has nothing to do with the future consultations.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I think one more thing, just Chair, if I may. The settlement doesn't
approve you to violate your own Federal laws does it?
MS. RUSSELL: Not that I'm aware of.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Yeah. I think you need to go back to your solicitor and
clearly explain Section 106 because you really do need to consult with our Historic Preservation,
SHP, before you even try to designate or take action on this because it's one of the requirements
and one of the fact findings whether it does impair or affect Native Hawaiian traditions and
cultures. And so thank you.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah, I got it.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, I want to just say that you guys have put
a lot of work into this and I, you know, and I appreciate the sentiment that's gone into this and I
say that because this Council spends more money willingly on preserving our watersheds than
any other county. So you're not talking to people that don't, don't have a disregard for the
environment. I think we all want to support what you're doing. It's just that there are so many
unanswered questions as to what happens to people whose lands you're designating. That I think
that's where the. . .you're making the leap that tends to make the Federal government look
somewhat arrogant and I know we do things here that make us look arrogant as well so I'm not
putting you guys in a corner that we haven't been in before. But I'd just like you all to think
long and hard whether this is ready or not because if the Wild Earth Guardians and the other
group are forcing you on a short timeline to get these, these rules and regulations into place, well,
who's going to make use of those rules and regulations — the very people who filed the suit in the
first place and generated the settlement because it puts them in a position of saying, well, here's
the law and you're not following it. My last question is, can you share with us what the Federal
nexus with Honua'ula or is there one? Or are they just. . .is this something they're doing the
Section 7 just willingly?
MS. RUSSELL: Well, okay, I'm not that familiar with the development. . .with the consultation and the
HCP, but it does.. .there is I guess a nexus with the Blackburn Sphinx Moth. I think that's what
triggered, yeah.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, but that. . .it gets right back to what the original question was.
That's a critical habitat that was designated before but there's no Federal nexus between the
development because there's no Federal money. So again, what's to turn or what's to say that
this current designation is not going to have a Federal nexus if there's an endangered species
there? I guess I'm missing something.
MS. RUSSELL: And, yeah, I'm not the person to tell you about the HCP. I don't know how it got, what
it got triggered. My understanding is that it was a Blackburn Sphinx Moth. Jennifer, do you. . .
do you know anything about it? Okay. But I'm not sure if it was the presence of the Blackburn
Sphinx Moth or the Blackburn Sphinx Moth critical habitat. But I suspect because it's an HCP, it
must be the moth is present there in the area that's being developed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And, and the other thing that concerns me is that there's no. . .
there's no apparent appeal process. So there. . .and again it's the Federal government saying this
is what you have to do no matter what and the only way to file an appeal is to go back to court as
I understand it and that's of course adding another cost so.
MS. RUSSELL: So appeal to.. .I'm trying to understand. . .critical habitat designation you mean or to
the HCP or. . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If, well, let's say that somebody says there's a Federal nexus and that
you're supposed to be doing something-MS. RUSSELL: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and you don't feel there is a Federal nexus. Because I mean I can, you
know, at some point somebody is likely to say, well, you pay Federal taxes so-MS. RUSSELL: Oh, well. . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --there's now a Federal nexus.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah. It hasn't happened yet.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's a little bit of stretch, but-MS. RUSSELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --but the Federal government does odd stuff. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you, Chair. Ready for your recommendation.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I'll just ask that you also. . .for us, sometimes our dilemma is
we know that there's so many arenas of similar activities going on, and you know, I'm
wondering are people sharing information that they're gathering because I think Mr. Kamaunu
brought up a good point of the Aha Moku Councils. Every island has an Aha Moku Council and
they already passed by State law that the Legislature assigned them to Land and Natural
Resources to work on island resources, not only mauka, but makai and in the nearshore waters.
So you know, I'm pretty sure you could be getting really great comments from those councils
regarding your proposed acreages because they deal with the regular ahupua' a concept of our
Native Hawaiian culture. And I'm wondering, has that been offered to you to help put together
the proposal to the best of its. . .
MS. RUSSELL: From the State-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. RUSSELL: --DLNR? No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that's part of our dilemma of frustration. We know of all this, like I said,
things going on simultaneously, but why aren't we sharing that good information. Is there
anything you'd like to add before we wrap this up today? I know you had a lot to do.
MS. RUSSELL: But I actually. . .I would like to. . .we would like to get a copy of the transcripts of this
morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we'll be happy to.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah. Because then we can enter that into our administrative record and it will become
part of our public comments that we address.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. RUSSELL: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. RUSSELL: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, anything else? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just one really quick question. If somebody has a USDA loan, a rancher has a
USDA loan, and then you put critical habitat in their area, is that a Federal nexus? They've had
an existing USDA loan and now. . .
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MS. RUSSELL: It is a Federal nexus, but they would only come back for a. . .USDA and RCS would
only come back for a consultation. Reinitiate the consultation if, if they thought there was a
likelihood of an adverse impact to that critical habitat. Otherwise, they won't.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you very much for bringing this up. I
think it's timely. You know, I wish we had a little bit more time to give a formal resolution and
whatnot, but I really appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm gonna give you a recommendation, Mr. Couch and the Members. But
Ms. Russell, thank you very much for your presence. We appreciate the time-MS. RUSSELL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and your patience with us today and we appreciate the information that you folks
have shared with us and our community at large.
MS. RUSSELL: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, if there's no questions for the Chair, the Chair will be
recommending the following, 1) that you authorize the Chair to prepare a letter addressed to U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service transmitting, 1) all of the written testimony of today's submittals
relating to Policy 62, also the transcripts.. .the pertinent transcripts of today's meeting as it
relates to Item 62 that will be forwarded to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and also 2)
incorporate the suggestions from the Committee Members regarding potential extension of
public comment period, and as well as to consider other venues of getting more factual
information whether it be the aha moku process or as Mr. Guzman said, maybe get additional
comment from State agencies or departments regarding this. And then I would prefer to defer
this item in case we need to have another meeting on it instead of just filing it away. So that
would be your Chair's recommendation to you this afternoon.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In deferring this and if they happen to extend the period, at this time, and
maybe this is a question for Staff or you, Chair, would we be able to draft a resolution and
introduce it as part of this item? Or would we have to go through another whole process to get a
resolution?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Well, by deferring this we'll keep the item alive and I don't see a problem for
a direct referral to come by any Member who would like to have a proposal before us for action.
But again, because of the current deadline, the Chair's recommendation was to allow me to write
a letter on behalf of the Committee. Okay. This is on behalf of the Committee, we won't have
time to run it through Council, to express the Committee's comments and views today.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And of course, you know, we'll make sure that the Staff will assist us in drafting it
and all of you will have an opportunity to see it. With no further discussion, Members, we are
going to defer Item 62.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Item is deferred. Thank you.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: You guys want a very short break? If not, we're gonna go into the next one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, five minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Five-minute break?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll take a five-minute recess. Please, let's get back at 3:15.
. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 3:08 p.m.
RECONVENE: 3:16 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . We shall return to order for the continuation of the Policy
Committee meeting.
ITEM PIA-20:

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS (CC 09-120; MISC; MISC)

CHAIR HOKAMA: May I please direct you to Policy Item 20, two-zero. The Committee is in receipt
of County Communication 09-120, from the Director of Housing and Human Concerns, which
contained a proposed bill regarding the role of the County Grants Review Committee, our
Community Partnerships, and other County grants. We also have a Communication dated
May 26, 2011, relating to the County grants and disbursements. Also, another Communication
dated May 25, 2012, from the County Clerk, relating to a needs capacity and duplication of
services study for all County grantees. As well as, finally, a correspondence dated February 4,
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2013, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, transmitting a revised bill entitled "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.36, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING
TO THE MAUI COUNTY GRANTS PROGRAM".
This afternoon we have Mr. Baz, our Director of Budget, with us. And, Members, at the back of
Item 20 you do have the current revised bill dated February 4 th , on the revised proposal as we
currently have it. Mr. Baz, comments please.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members, good afternoon. I just wanted to again thank you for
bringing this item up. Timeliness is, is always important. One of the considerations for review
of this at this time is the upcoming Budget deliberations and the final allocations set forward in
the Fiscal Year '14 Budget so we can start preparing the grants for Fiscal Year '14 and if this
is.. .action is taken on this in time, we can apply the changes to 3.36 to all the grants for Fiscal
Year '14. So looking forward to that. Mr. Chair, I apologize. I was not aware that there was a
revised bill for an ordinance that was sent up on February 4 th . What I would be referencing
today is my letter dated January 10, 2013 and the attached bill for an ordinance to that.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Do you know, Mr. Chair, if there was a. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: We did make some revisions from that.. .we worked with your January 10 th
correspondence, Mr. Baz, and the Chair had made revisions and sent it to Corporation Counsel
and that is how we came up with the February 4 th version. So, Members, let me go through with
you and Mr. Baz, the February 4 th proposal. This is the.. .one of the things that I am asking you
to consider again is we made some adjustments to definitions and so "agency" unlike how the
State crafted their statute, now the Council is not in any shape or form viewed as an agency. We
took out the tenn...word "committee". As you can see it's bracketed because, again, one of the
proposals is to eliminate the Maui County Grants Review Committee. I've also
specifically...you know, I had a problem with the phrase "grant loan" and we've had problems
with that in the past with certain nonprofits and their understanding of what the agreement is
with the County on County funding. And so to make it easy, I've just renamed it. . .that if it's a
loan, that's what it's called, a "loan". It's not a grant, it's not a grant loan. It is a loan, period.
And I have places so that the County can also then post a lien on the entity's assets should they
choose not to abide by that...by our agreement. Again, recipient will be as stated under Section
3.36.040. That's under Section 1.
Section 2 is you will see the bracketing out and the proposed removal of the Grants Review
Committee. We do have a new component called "review", though, and it states an agency
accepting applications for a grant or a loan shall adopt rules pursuant to Chapter 91, Hawaii
Revised Statutes, relating to the following: conditions for grants; procedures and timetable for
the submission of requests; the analyst. . .analysis required of requests; procedures and standards
for monitoring and evaluating the grants. I did hear the comment of the testifier this morning
regarding those that reviewed the applications should have some knowledge of . .I would agree
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that, you know, we need people who can understand, one, the grant program, the section of the
grant program that the agency is asking for and its ability to perform. So, I appreciate that
testifier's comments and will take that into consideration.
Under the next section, Members, Section 3, we made some small adjustments. We call it
"soliciting applications" instead of "requests", and we're just making it clear when an
appropriation is a valid.. .available for allocation other than to a recipient identified in the annual
budget or amendments thereto, the agency shall post on County website and public in the local
newspaper—isn't that supposed to be "published"?—okay, we'll make those nonsubstantive
adjustments, Members. . .in the local newspaper the availability of the appropriation and shall
solicit applications.
Under Section 4, we just basically made a small adjustment deleting "making a request" and
adding in "for a grant or loan", and then we did some nonsubstantive things with just making the
word "County" capitalized.
Section 5, under "Conditions for grants" and then we added "or loans". I felt we just made
some, you know, housekeeping arrangements and part of the conditions is it also allows the
agency, the mayor, or the committees of the Council and its staff, the independent auditor of the
County full access to records, reports, files, and other related documents. And under letter B. of
Section 5, "Comply with such other requirements as the agency or the council may prescribe to
ensure adherence by the recipient with federal, state, and County laws".
Section 6 is to be repealed in its entirety.
Under Section 7, we renamed it under 3.36.070, "Applications", and I think we made it clearer,
for the new underscoring says, "An applicant for County funds shall complete an application
which shall be reviewed and verified by agency personnel. Each application shall include, but
not limited to", and we've maintained those key requirements: public purpose; objectives
intended to be achieved; activities and services to be performed; reasonableness of personnel
clarification [sic] and compensation plans, if the application includes funding for personnel
service costs; efficiency and effectiveness; target group to be affected; measures by which the
effectiveness of the grant or loan is to be evaluated; and finally, the analysis and justification for
the recommended grant or loan.
Section 8 is to be deleted, which is under the old "Allocation of appropriations".
Section 9, under 3.36.090, "Grants of real property". We changed. . .instead of "committee",
"The agency shall transmit to the Council any application for a grant of real property, including
concessions at less than fair market value and its recommendations with respect to the
application". So that was more housekeeping.
Section 10, under "Contracts", 3.36.100, we made it clear that it shall be "a grant or loan shall
not be expended unless a contract is entered into between the County and the recipient". Okay,
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and then we added under B., 3.36.100(B), "require adequate insurance coverage naming the
County as an additional insured", and we decided to spell that out very clearly. We deleted
component C. in this area, which is...we just stated what B. revised is doing.
Section 11, Members, on Page 5, under 3.36.110, "Reports by recipients". Recipients of a grant
loan, we gotta work on that. . .grant or loan, okay. The main one under No. 1, A-1, Members, is
the audits and I would ask you to consider, you know, currently we have it at $5,000, that any
nonprofit with an annual budget of 5,000 or less may have their records audited by the
Department of Finance That was done many, many, many years ago and I am now asking you
to consider if you believe it's a fair measurement of $25,000. Under 2, again, still the same,
three weeks at the end of each quarter the recipient shall transmit a report. Let's see.. .under 3,
letter 3, "Reports by each recipient of a grant or loan shall continue through the fiscal quarter in
which the moneys to be received from the County are completely expended, or in the case of a
loan, until all funds have been repaid". B., "Recipients of a grant of real property", I've added
some additional language, Members, which is they are going to need to include a program status
summary; program data summary; summary of participant characteristics; any changes in real
property tax assessment for the real property; earnings from the grant of real property; and
finally a narrative report.
Under Section 12, we just again made some housekeeping. Instead of "committee", we put
down the word "agency" and we also added that the Mayor, besides the Council, shall receive at
the end of the fiscal year reports.
Section 13, under "Noncompliance", we did some housekeeping, taking out "committee", again
putting. . .inserting "agency" and then adding one final sentence at the end of the noncompliance
section, which adds "finding, return all funds or real property granted to the recipient, and be
subject to debarment proceedings". And this is for noncompliance
Section 14, "Delegation by Mayor". We just made it generic, "The mayor may delegate the
mayor's duties under this chapter to the extent allowed by law".
Section 15 is amended whereby we are going to add a new title "Applicability" and delete the
term "Council unaffected" under 3.36.150 which states, All grants of County funds and County
real property are subject to this chapter. Grants of County funds in any fiscal year may not, in
total, exceed five percent of the County's general fund for that fiscal year. Nothing in this
chapter shall restrict the council from appropriating grants for public purposes, except for
noncompliance under section 3.36.130, and provided that Sections 3.36.070 all the way up to
.140 shall apply. And this one, Members, is where we talk about a cap, and the discussion point
is not to exceed five percent of the County's General Fund. That is, again, as I am stating, that is
your Chair's discussion point starting. . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .because we all know how much this County provides compared to the sister
counties.
Section 16 is repealed, which is under the old heading of "Types of grant applications".
Section 17 is amended, and again, under 3.36.170, we're still saying grant loans. We're just
calling it a "loan" and we're saying that the "Council may authorize loans by requiring, as a
condition of the loans of funds, repayment of the loan, including the County's ability to post a
lien on the recipient's assets".
And that is pretty much what the Chair did on this last revision. So it is up for discussion by the
Members and as well as we appreciate comments from, of course, Mr. Baz and the, and the
County's departments that have a role in the grant and loan programs.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you very much. That was a wonderful review of Chapter 3.36 and the proposed
revisions. There are very few. . .in fact, there's really only two difference, major differences
between the Administration's proposal and Council's proposal. . .the Chair's proposal. And
those two discussion topics are related as you mentioned, the cap, the Administration does not
support a cap necessarily. A cap can be done every year as the Mayor proposes and you, Council
Members, adopt the Budget. You can set a cap each year by how much you assign for grants.
The. . .and then the other item is the adoption of Administrative Rules. It does say "shall adopt",
and so I just had a question. Maybe. . .I don't know if Corporation Counsel can answer or if the
Council's requirement of adopting Administrative Rules is something that would prohibit us
from implementing it until Administrative Rules are adopted and can you force us to implement,
you know, Administrative Rules because it's an Administrative function. But anyway, those are
the. . .really other than that, we're very happy with the, the bill as presented. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. No, and thank you for those comments, Director Baz. That's
appreciated and we definitely need to talk about those two points you just shared with us. So
thank you so much for your comments. And I think that. . .well, I think especially the cap will be
of some discussion by this Committee as we all face what we know is going to happen very
shortly in the 26 Circle called District of Columbia and what will happen by the end of May at
the State Capitol in Honolulu. So with that, Mr. White, any questions or comments at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, the first question I think I, I would agree with Mr. Baz, I think
you've done a really wonderful job on this. The question that I have is relating to the cap. What,
what items. . .you know, we, we do a lot of things for transportation, and so when you talk about
nonprofits and grants, are we including transportation, are we including things like the Visitors
Bureau, or are we just simply looking at social service type grants? And so I, I think to properly
focus our attention on what that percentage might be, it would be helpful if, if you could share
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with the Committee what your, what's on your list? What would be considered as being. . .as
having the, the cap applied, because with just the, the wording it doesn't tell me what. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . .what's in or what's out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And thank you for that hard question, Mr. White.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: What I thought I would do in, in responding to that great, but hard, question, I
would say at this time I would like us to take a very macro view. Pretty much almost everything
from an MVB request is what we consider a type of grant, whether it goes through Office of
Economic Development, whether it be a Section 8 and it goes through Human Concerns, whether
it be watershed protection and it goes through Department of Water Supply. I would rather we
look at grants generally and, and in the big picture so that we can kind of get a grasp of how
much money we, we're putting into this, this particular funding area. But you know what, the
Committee can recommend to Council or to your Committee, Mr. White, you know, as our
Budget Chair, that we want to look at certain things and not have it be part of the normal grant
type of. . .how we've approached it because the Council may see that more as fulfilling a
government responsibility through a nonprofit agency, and the Council can determine that will
not be viewed anymore as normal grants 'cause they just. . .I think they're doing a government
function, per se. We could approach it like the Big Island whereby they put a dollar amount, not
more than this much of General Fund shall be used and it can only be used for this type of
programs. That's one way we could look at it. My thing is more that I, I would like us to be able
to tell any taxpayer in our County who ask us, how much are we putting up for grants, we could
all give them the same answer and not maybe have you say oh, 100 million, 'cause I'm counting
transportation, this, this, and I might say. . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .oh, I think we only give 30 million because I'm only looking at this, this, and
this. I, I think we need to have one good understanding what is grants in the County. And we
always look at a lot of the grants that ask us for the actual greenback, but we grant real property,
too. We grant Maui Interscholastic League the use of County properties, you know, and they're a
nonprofit. I'm waiting for their annual report on what they do with our assets, how much money
they raise through their concession and gate fees and how they're utilizing that money of County
property to benefit our young people in their student athletes, you know. I mean if they're
paying for all their transportation, report it and, you know, we can say, wow, that's a great thing.
'Cause other than that, maybe they would ask us for straight financial appropriation to support
MIL travel costs for our young people, our own students. So, you know, I get questions. Why
does certain entities get, only get agreements for certain facilities, like tennis courts? Why can't
we bid and have that kind of agreements, too? Good questions. So, I think this is going to help
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us be able to respond and treat all grant requests and all grant or loan applicants in a same,
similar manner. I would like us to be fair and consistent in our Administration, in our ratings and
our approvals of this type of program and request; and to me, this is one of the steps that we need
to do to bring that into that direction. You know, we've heard different departments handle
grants differently and so, you know, maybe it's time we try bring consistency. And I want to say
that Mr. Baz and the Administration has worked with your Chair in trying to achieve this
consistency, making it easier to understand the grant process. I'll be very clear on the
accountability side and reporting requirements and that we, you know, the County expects the
end product to be what we were told in Budget to approve the funding. So, I think that Mr. Baz
has been very, very helpful in putting this forward. And without them, we wouldn't have this
component of actually considering to eliminate the Grants Review Committee. It's something
they've talked about internally. They've come to a consensus, more or less, and, you know, I
appreciate that effort on the part of the Administration and Mr. Baz. Anything. . .any other
questions, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, the other. . .just the other point was that you have the term "General
Fund" in here, so that wouldn't necessarily apply to the environmental funds or environmental
grants that we do through the Department of Water Supply? So. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and especially, you know, those that coming from out, outside sources. . .you
know, for me, you know, the applicant had to already pass the litmus test to get the funding, even
if it's a pass-through to us. . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .if it's Federal money and, you know, eventually comes through Police and then
to us, but they had to justify to the Federal government why they getting that grant. And we all
know that the Federal government requires a single audit of that grant itself. So, I don't have too
many issues with those types of fund, funds. Mr. Baz, any concerns about outside funding type
of grant programs or. . .?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. One of the things we were careful of in developing the language for
the changes to 3.36 was to make it clear that it was County funds. We do receive Federal monies
that are granted out, like CDBQ they're granted out to nonprofit and other County agencies, and
they have their own application process, they have their own reporting requirements and their
own responsibilities. And so, yeah, we wanted to make sure that this 3.36 was very clear that it
was only County funds. The development of the, the cap. . .I, I think is, it's a little unclear as to
whether or not that cap would be applied to all County funds that are granted, which would mean
Water Supply funds that are granted to the watershed protection organization or I think there's
some recycling grants that are made out of the Solid Waste Program. Most, most grants are
made out of the General Fund anyway so it's not, you know, that much of a concern. But the
only ones I think that are, that would apply would be Water and Solid Waste. So that yes, so that,
that cap then would need to be clarified. If it's 5 percent of the General Fund, is it, is it 5 percent
of the General Fund funded grants to or is it 5 percent of all grants? 'Cause the, one of the other
-

110-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

things we wanted to make sure about it is that it does apply to all County grants, not just the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns' ones because the application of 3.36 up until this
point has been inconsistent. And the, the Human Concerns Department, there are a number of
offices in Human Concerns that apply 3.36 to their, their grants, but then that wasn't even across
the board in, in its own Department, and none of the other departments apply 3.36 to their grants.
So we wanted to make sure, you know, we apply 3.36 to all grants that are of County funds and
that it, it apply to all with--so the, the cap thing is again, you know, it's something that as an
Administration we don't support the cap itself. So that's a, you know, an item for, for discussion
as well. I appreciate the, the Member's question about, you know, what is a contract and what is
a grant and, you know, what's included in, in that grant calculation because that is something that
could make it so that a 5 percent cap of, you know, a certain type of grant is, is okay and, you
know, something that we can consider in the future. But things, you know, like our, our fee for
service type of operations where we're paying, you know, MEO to provide transportation
services or Roberts to provide transportation services or, you know, these, these other major
lump sums, you know, that, that are considered sort of County function, does that then. . .if that
applies as a grant, then that cap would definitely be exceeded, you know. And if it doesn't apply
as, as a grant, then, you know, we can talk about that then as well. But then that would create
need for further discussion and definitions definitely.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Baz. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Knowing Mr. Baz, he probably already has the number that would apply
to all the, if he added up all the grants and what the percentage of the General Fund budget is.
MR. BAZ: The. . .for Fiscal Year '13, the General Fund budget. . .you know what, I, I, off the top of my
head, I don't have it. I was thinking of real property tax, we have $206 million in real property
tax, but that's not the cap that's discussed. It's the whole General Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: About 300. . .
MR. BAZ: Yeah, 300 and. . .yeah, when I did the calculations prior, we were looking at a 5 percent cap
would be about $15 million worth of grants. We currently give out around 22 to 24 million,
depending on which calculation you use.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Guzman, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. I, I just want to commend the Chair
that. . .you know, when I was first entered into office, this was one of the projects I wanted to
work on. I had a meeting with Sandy Baz and I was very delighted to know that you were on top
of it and this ordinance came out to uniformly consider our grants, and I, I just want to commend
the Chair for--

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --producing such an ordinance. I have a question. In terms of the
Section 3.36.110, "Reports by recipients"--this is the audit section--the County. . .and I'm going
to read the section, "County, provided, however, that any nonprofit organization with an annual
budget of 25,000 or less may have their records audited by the department of finance". Are there
other nonprofit organizations that would have a, an annual budget higher than 25,000?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Oh, yes. . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, yes. I, I think most nonprofits are like. . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .half a million, million dollar nonprofits.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right. So the way I read this is we're limiting it to only 25,000 and
less. Wouldn't we want an audit for those who are higher?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no. Oh, wait, no. . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh. I'm just-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good question, Mr. Guzman, and, you know, Mr. Baz will also answer. But I'll
say regardless of who gets the money everybody has to do an audit, especially if you're trying to
maintain your tax exempt status. Every year you have to have an audit done of your, your entity
to maintain that status. So we're, we're talking about--you know, when we brought this up
earlier in another committee meeting, Mr. Guzman, this was about entities that are very small
and, again, I don't know how they would be able to function, but I guess there are some entities
whereby this was a past practice, we've had this in the. . .we've had that $5,000 in the Code
whereby Finance Department would perform the agency's responsibility because of their small
budget, operation budget. But I'll let Mr. Baz give you, you know, some comment also.
Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And basically the, the audit that's referenced for organizations that
are larger than $25,000 annual budgets would be an independent audit would be required. And
currently, the 3.36. . .well, the Administrative Rules require that an organization provide an
independent audit to the grant making, the grant manager every. . .at least every three years.
There's a discrepancy in the rules, the current rules, though, because it says they need to provide
the last two year's worth of financial statements audited by a CPA or prepared by a CPA. And
then they need to provide an independent audit every three years. And so that independent audit
is, you know, done by certified public accountant. What this is supposed to help is small
organizations that have a, you know, an annual budget of less than 5 currently or 25 proposed
thousand dollars, that it would cost them $5,000 to get an audit. So it doesn't make any sense to,
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to have them provide us with an independent audit if we have--it's a small organization--our
Finance Department has the staff to, to do the audit themselves. That's the, the nexus between
that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. I had one more follow-up, Chair. Just referencing to
Mr. Baz's question--and I think this is posed to Corporation Counsel--if, if we were to enact this
ordinance would, would then would it prevent us from, I guess, applying it without having the
Administrative Rules in place?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Murai?
MR. MURAI: Mr. Guzman, I don't, I don't think I'm prepared to answer that question now. I may have
to come back on that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay. Thank you.
MR. MURAI: But. . .you know, I don't want to speculate right now, so I'll have to come back on that
question.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino, questions or. . .?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I, I thank you for the clarification. Thank you
for your hard work, both you and Mr. Baz and the, and the Administration, because I think this
cleans up a lot of the stuff that we've had concerns for a number of years, yeah. And I think, I
think I can appreciate the definitive between a grant and a loan, and a grant and service for
contract. I think that has been a. . .we've been stuck in the mud for many years on those, those
terms, and every time you see it in front of us, you know, where is this is a grant or is this a
service. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fee for service.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .fee for service, yeah. Yeah. So, I can appreciate that,
Mr. Chair. . .and, you know, Mr. Baz, I, I think the cap, I think I have to. . .tend to agree with
Mr. Hokama that some kind of cap needs to be within our, our scope of work, you know, and I
think 5 percent is very generous if you're talking those, not contract, fee for contract, but, you
know, grants 'cause I, I cannot see if we're using 400,000 or even if we just used real property at
200, 2 million. . .225 million, 5 percent of that, that's an awful lot of money. So, I don't see us
ever, you know. . .but it could, it may, but at that point in time I think any, any Council could,
could at that point say, hey, we'll foresee or forego the cap and because of these circumstances.
So I, I can agree with you and Mr., Mr. Chair. The only thing is I know you're gonna
go. . . (inaudible). . . changes, but one of the things that caught me, you made a change which was
really good, each recipient—and this is page 5, 3.36.110, "Reports by recipients"--and I think that
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was. . .you know, that what Mr. Guzman brought up was good. But I, I see one little thing, it's
like, each recipient of a grant of or, or a loan. I think you wanted to take the "of' out because it,
it should read "each recipient of a grant or a loan shall transmit to the agency". And I, I think,
you know, small kind-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, I'm just beginning like, beginning to be like
Mr. Couch, yeah, kind of grammatical, trying to figure out grammar, yeah.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(chuckle). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that becomes dangerous in its own respect. Anyhow, anyhow
but, Mr. Chair, I'm very happy with this and I can, I can support the changes you brought in and,
and I thank Mr. Baz and you for working so hard because I think this finally, finally puts this to
rest for all these years that I've been sitting here and you even much longer than that, Mr. Chair.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And I'll recognize—before I recognize Mr. Carroll, let me just say that,
Members, the, the. . .one of the reasons why I wanted you to consider the cap was, again, most of
you sat through General Plan update, almost all of you have seen some of the recommendations
on the Island Plan and, you know, I stopped counting when I reached 2 billion in my estimates.
And so for me, you know, I know we're going to have a lot of financial CIP and operational
requests, and just for, again, one brand-new fire truck and crew, you know, building the truck
station and buying the truck is not our problem, it's that annual operating cost of human
resources and benefits that usually we have to deal with on the long term. So, I wanted you to
think about the cap as a part of a component of fiscal discipline as we prepare ourselves for what
we know is coming through community plans and what we will finalize as the new and current
community and General Plan of the County. So just be aware of that. You guys already know
about our obligational requirements, and I thought that might help Mr. White as we move
forward to Budget, that we're already in sync of trying to get some parameters and goals to help
achieve our long-term successes. Mr. Carroll, any comments on the proposal or concerns you
may have, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I don't have comments, per se. I can appreciate the housecleaning
and. . .or housekeeping that you've done on this ordinance. It's just a matter of, for me, to
understand further how do we define grants for nonprofits and how do we define grants for
contractual and, and for fee of service that, for instance, if, if it's mandated and how do we define
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and cap. Do we put that all in one bucket, per se, and then cap it off from that, or are we going to
have, have defined components for, for each type of grant or entity, I guess, that would be the
applicant. So this, these are the kinds of questions or more of my homework I need to do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you have very good questions. I think you have good guts sense. Your
na'au, you know, gives you good perspective I would say, Ms. Crivello. We have learned
through legal experience the concerns about contract, fee for services versus grant particularly
with our Transportation Program. We went through some painful, I would say, judicial
experiences. . .if I can say that for the record this afternoon. So your question is well taken by
the Chair. I, I wanted you to give comment that, that the question you posed by all the Members,
'cause I have no problem for us to say that this type of consideration--and let's take, since I
brought up, transportation—whether it be for the seniors, the youth, the disabled, if the policy of
this Committee and Council becomes that that shall not be viewed as a type of, like a grant,
general grant because this is something we, you know, we feel that government should be
providing and that it would be viewed in this fee for service type of perspective, and that's how
it'd be and it won't be under the grant calculations. But it's something we should get, come to
terms with because some of us are not sure whether it is now or it isn't. And, again, I prefer us
not to get into more situations where a court or an attorney would tell us how to do our
legislative responsibilities. The branch, this branch of government can. . .makes its own policies
and can make its own decisions. So, I would prefer this discussion and we craft the ordinance
what fits this County's needs. Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and I, I echo the sentiments of other Members
who complimentary, compliments on, on what you proposed here. I'm extremely happy with it
and I like the words "debarment" and "post a lien" portions of this new one, and I am very
supportive of the cap. But, again, we need to decide exactly what are we capping and how is that
going to go into practice. My question is we accept this. . .I mean, you know, once we vetted out
and accept, how is it going to affect current grant holders that have signed into contracts or, you
know, how. . .I mean how are they going to be affected by this because they weren't instituted,
you know, with this in place? So that's my question.
CHAIR HOKANIA: I'll ask Mr. Baz as. . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .as our Administrative, Administration's representative how they foresee some
of the operational adjustments. . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .they might need to do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, Member Cochran, thank you for your question. What we
foresee is if this can be passed, you know, into law fairly shortly, we should be able to apply it to
the Fiscal Year '14 grants that are given, that are given out. So it would not apply to
current. . .you know, each grant or contract, you know, I mean it's a legally binding document,
and so for us to go and amend the current ones, even the. . :cause most of them are going to be
expiring June 30 th of this year anyway, it'd be a lot simpler for us to just apply it to the next
fiscal year's grants. And so if, if. „like I said, if this is passed fairly quickly, then the
departments will have time to develop this type of requirements, especially when it comes to the
reporting, the, the 1. . . .the 3.36.110 Section of it. The application section of it, we might have
to backtrack a little bit for this current fiscal year because we've received quite a bit of
applications already for the next fiscal year. So we definitely want to implement whatever we
can into the contact or grant agreement as of. . .those would be effective July 1 St of 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. I'm thinking of even like real property ones that
are sort of, you know, out through 2025 or 30 something or others. So how. . .will they be
affected?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, they, they could be, you know. . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: . . .that, that's something that we'd have to look at as Administration and see the, the value
of amending the current grants of real property, and, and I'm not sure if an amendment to that
would then necessitate Council, further Council action as well. Then so we might want to
consider that as we move forward in applicability.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair. And, and one last one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just wanted little more, I'm not clear on what a narrative report is
exactly and what that entails? Is it just a chronological order of how-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a good question.
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MR. BAZ: A narrative report is differentiated from a financial report, meaning that it's a report of in
words what the activities and functions of the, of the grantee were. So, again, it's a comparative
instead of just the financial report, it's the, it's the narrative portion, it's the words portion of the
report.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Similar like-CHAIR HOKAMA: A little like-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --a program audit kind of-CHAIR HOKAMA: --it's a little like performance and financial audits combined.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Oh, wonderful. Okay, very good. Thank you. Thank you,
Chair. That's all.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And to follow-up on Ms. Cochran's comments as well
as the Members, this is a fabulous piece of work here. So good job, it's about time we got
something going on this. She mentioned property values. We have a lot of contracts out there at
below fair market value, which you took that, that phrasing out. Would that then be added to the
cap or--you don't address it so much in here and I, I would wonder if that is going to be part of a
grant or is that just, that happens to be part of the, the what we're granting or I mean we're
leasing out the land for? For instance, the VFW, we have $100 a year or something like that. It's
certainly worth a lot more, but is that now a grant and we don't give that VFW any more money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right. I'll ask Mr. Baz how they're administering it currently. Mr., Director
Baz, please.
MR. BAZ: Well. . .thank you, Mr. Chair. Well, as there is no current cap on, on grants of real property
or funds, in reference to the proposed Section 3.36.150, it does read "Grants of County funds in
any fiscal year may not, in total, exceed five per cent of the County's general fund for that fiscal
year". So the Administration would interpret that as strictly funds that we'd be granting out, not
necessarily the value of a less than fair market value lease.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I just wanted to make sure that that was clear. You know, and, and
several of the Members certainly had questions on fee for services. Are we going to discuss that
today or. . .especially if you want to pass it out today, definitely we'd like to discuss it today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Well, you know, I'm like Mr. Baz. . .you know, I, I would like to, you know,
pass this out sooner than later. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .especially to give Chair, Chairman Couch [sic] and, and the Budget and
Finance Committee the ability to work with it, if this is what's going to be the new County
policy, so that when we hit deliberations, budget review and deliberations, you know, if we're
already in the mindset of how we're going to approach grants in general. But if we're not ready,
we're not ready. I don't want to pass and rush. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .legislation because. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .because this is going to impact every applicant.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But you don't want to be like the Fish and Wildlife Service then?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, son y.
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Now be nice, Mr. Couch. . . . (chuckle). . . All I can say is the nine of us have to go
back home to our districts and explain this. Okay. That's something, they don't have to
go. . .you notice they didn't have to go to Lanai for a hearing, they didn't have to go to Molokai.
Okay. We gotta go home, people, and we gotta explain.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: So. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .I rather we pass good legislation 'cause there's too many people that depend on
a lot of the operations that the nonprofits provide. You know, all our communities are going to
hurt if we don't do this the best we can. And so while I would like to expedite it, I don't want to
rush and enact bad legislation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, and that's. . .I'm glad to hear that. I mean I would like to get it
out, too, but I think that's going to be a long discussion as well as possibly--I mean if, if you can
move things, some things to fee for services that are, were specifically put into as grants in here,
then maybe that can cut that cap down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But today, that's part of discussion for today, Mr. Couch, you know, if, if the
Committee's consensus is that, you know, fee for service type of funding we've done
- 118 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
February 25, 2013

traditionally we don't want, the Committee doesn't want to view it as part of regular grants
'cause it is something we consider a nonprofit doing on the County's behalf, per se.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure. And, and we do a fee for service with the, I believe, the MEO and the
bus system--that is definitely a fee for service. But we also, you know, I'm going to speak to my
passion is youth centers. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . .in my mind that's a fee for service. We're servicing our youth, that's
something that the public shouldn't be doing in my opinion, but that's just my opinion, versus
something like the nursing program; that's not a fee for service, per se, we're assisting a
program; or possibly Hui Malama, that really is a DOE function. . . .Or something on the
County level. . .and I hate to. . .you know, I mean I'm just bringing this up, is Ka Ipu Kukui; that
is definitely not a fee for service, it's more of a grant, and I think a valid grant. So, I guess we
would have to list or figure out how we want to do that before I'd be more comfortable in, in
moving on. And that ties into our, my other question about line items. . .you know, if it's a line
item in the Budget, is that considered a grant, depending what we're giving the money for?
'Cause I believe wasn't. . .no. . .I guess that. . .you have line items versus provisos. We have
Maui Economic Development Board. They're-CHAIR HOKAMA: Whether you, you know-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you know, we're starting to get into the gray areas as to what's a fee for
service-CHAIR HOKAMA: --yeah, you bring up good points, Mr. Couch. What I would say, whether it's a
specific line item or a proviso under a section that cuts out a dollar amount from a blanket
appropriation, it's still one grant, you know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's going to take a lot to get all nine of us-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: --confused that we don't know what the grant is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(chuckle). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: They gotta wake up really extra early to beat the nine of us on this one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah. And, and then, Mr. Baz, who would be the grant monitors for this
thing? Would each individual agency. . .if this is, for instance, Planning Department has a grant
that we decide to put for small towns, are they the grant monitors? And then if we decide, you
know, we're going to do Hui Malama and Ka Ipu Kukui and the nursing program, is that through
Housing and Human Concerns, or are you going to have one consolidated area that is expert on
grants and then the departments can help provide input as to whether they're doing what is
necessary for that department?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Member Couch, the 3.36 revisions don't address that. In fact they,
they mention that an agency could be any department of the County. The Administration's goal
is. . .we did propose to move the Grants Management Division to the Department of Finance and
along with that the management of the grants that they currently oversee as well as we'll start the
discussion of implementation of that would be then some of the, the smaller departments that
have a few grants until, you know, you get your feet wet and get the experience and make sure
that we're doing it properly. But I could foresee in, you know, a few years that all of the grants
be managed by a Grant Management Division that is specifically in one department. The
consistency would be, help as well. But as you mentioned that we. . .no matter where that Grants
Management Division is housed, the expertise of the departments in their knowledge of the need
is something that would still be dependent on at a department level. Housing and Human
Concerns, you know, is responsible for housing and human concerns' related things and all
management, right. So they would still be making recommendations to the Mayor for, you
know, grant funding levels and, and things like that. Then we would still be appropriating it in
that Department, but the actual management of the grant itself will be through the, this Division
that would kind of be like ombudsman to, to Grant Management. . .you know, they would be the
ones that, that would be making sure that 3.36 is applied to all grants.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And lastly, Mr. Chair, you mentioned when we were talking about the
audits, that there's a, there's a rule that says every three years there's supposed to be an audit.
What, what rules are you retelling to on that?
MR. BAZ: Those are the Administrative Rules in the Department of Housing and Human Concerns.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: There are Administrative Rules and we had hearings for those?
MR. BAZ: Back in 1992, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, so there is a set of Administrative Rules for Housing and Human
Concerns?
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MR. BAZ: Yes. Mr. Chair, I was just, I was just given these actually a couple of weeks ago when I,
when I found out about 'em. They're titled MC-7, Housing and Human Concerns, Subtitle II,
Grants Review Committee, Chapter 1 relating to Rules and Regulations relating to Grants. So
this is specifically to the Grants Review Committee.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To the Grants Review Committee, not the grants?
MR. BAZ: Right. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So they. . .and, and I can see that these need to definitely be revised.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. And, Chair, I apologize for having to be out for
a little while, but you know how that goes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: This is a very interesting discussion and the work that we're doing here
is really important because it affects a lot, a lot of people. This is not just about how we feel, but
this is about thousands of people that are affected by the decisions that we'll make here. For me,
I'm not going to be comfortable in making any kind of decision on anything until I kind of have
better definitions of what is what. You know, we have a very huge range of things here from the
Humane Society, to the Visitors Bureau, to the MACC, to MEO, to transportation, to meals,
to. . .you know, driving people around that need help or, you know, all kinds of a variety here.
And I think at some point it might be worthwhile, you know, when we're really ready to make a
decision, that we get a matrix of all the grants that we're talking about and let's try and put them
in these definitions and see what it looks like because I think it's going to be an eye-opener. You
know, many of us know some, but I don't think everybody knows all. And so I think what we're
calling a grant, what we're calling a contract, what we would regard as part of this cap or no cap
or whatever, I think we need something with more meat to take a look at; otherwise, we're going
to be all over the map here trying to, to do this. I, for one, cannot make a decision until I have,
I'm clearer about what we're talking about. I agree that I think that the Grants Management
Division probably should be part of one of these meetings. I would really like to hear from them,
I know some of them, and I think their input would be very valuable to see what they think about
what it takes to manage all these grants. And, you know, I particularly like some of the remarks
that my colleagues have made and, you know, this idea of debarment.. .you know, we have
wonderful nonprofits and we have nonprofits that go an ay, for whatever reasons they go array,
and I think that that's serious because when we have a nonprofit that goes bad, it tars everybody
else and everybody gets a negative feeling in their mouth about nonprofits. . .you, you know, we
-
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saw that stuff. So we need to really pay attention and we need to reward those that do really
well, and we need to, I'm son y, not allow those that don't do well to continue because I don't
think that it's fair. It, it hurts everybody. And we have so little money, which brings me to my
last remark. And my last remark is this. . .today is Monday, on Friday we're going to find out
what our lives are really going to look like and this whole conversation may be moot at that
issue, at that date. So, I think we can wait a little while and let's see what our lives are going to
look like after sequestration. Thank you, Chair.
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: I think that is a very good point you brought up about the Friday deadline. So,
Mr. White. Oh, wait. Before I ask Mr. White, I'd like Mr. Baz to, to be able to give some
comment. Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. When we first started discussing this a while ago now, one of
the things that I had brought was the State definition of grant. The State definition of grant, I'm
paraphrasing, but it's basically. . .it's a, a grant, it's a grant is an appropriation by the legislative
body to a specific organization for a specific purpose, and that's the State's definition of a grant.
Everything else is. . .has to be through procurement. So that's something that, you know, we can
either try to adapt that. However, when we look at that and we try to apply it to the County
function, almost everything in our Budget is considered a grant because it's all line-itemed, you
know, proposed by the Mayor and, and passed by the Council. So, I think if we're going to
move towards that. . .whole discussion just on definitions, you know, when we go through the
Budget we will provide a matrix of all of the grants that we, we give out, you know, as what we
consider as grants and that can be part of Chair White's discussion if he seems fit at the time or
we can move forward. The only real reason that that definition is, is important at this point is
because of the cap. If the cap wasn't there, then that, that definition is, is moot. But until we
figure that out then, then that's, you know, the kind of discussion we're having here now. So
that's my comments. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Baz. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, I think a lot of these points are very valid.
I think the concern about how much money we have is certainly a very real one. The concern
about how some of the nonprofits have functioned very well or not function all that well is, is
another very critical question because we, we want to feel that when we're spending the money,
the money is being well spent. And I think that's one of the reasons I'm, I'm happy about having
a committee under Ms. Crivello that will focus, if she chooses to, on bringing in some of the
nonprofits that are providing critical services and allow them to tell their story because I think
that's an important piece of this. And I realize that, you know, a cap is very attractive, but at the
same time, you know, we, we are the cap. . .you know, you've been the cap, we've all been the
cap. We participate in discussions about whether this meets the test or not. One of the things
that I, as I said earlier about Maui taking the lead on providing funds for environmental
protection of the watersheds, we also have taken the lead on providing for a kinder community
by taking care of many of the nonprofits that are providing social services, transportation, and
many other things. And so I, I think that's something that all of us want to continue to do
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because we have a visitor-based economy, and I, I personally feel that what the County has done
to aid nonprofits has provided a significant improvement in--not an improvement, we were good
anyway--but it's ensured that the communities in which we all live are welcoming of visitors.
And with the visitor plant on this island providing roughly $75 million more than the visitor
plant on, on Kauai and $75 million more than the visitor plant on the Big Island, and about $12
million a year more than the visitor plant on Oahu, I think it's reasonably comfortable to say that
the money for these nonprofits for transportation and for everything else is not coming from the
homeowners because the homeowners I don't believe can even cover the amount of grants that
we're, we're handing out. So it comes from businesses, it comes from the visitor industry, it
comes from our visitors largely and so. . .but I think this is a very good discussion for us to have.
I would just be very concerned about setting a specific number without knowing. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . .what the result is. . .of it is. So, but I, I thank you for bringing this
issue forward and I think we're mostly on the right track on the, on the bill. We just need to get a
little more information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What the Chair would do, Members, 'cause, you know, we still got couple of items
we need to try and take care of this afternoon is. . .I think all of you gave very good comments,
and I think Ms. Baisa's request or recommendation about trying to get a matrix to see how it may
fit in the revised proposal, and we can work with Mr. Baz, Mr. White, of course, 'cause I think
that information would also be useful for his Committee's own requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That I, I would like to defer this matter today. I'm going to try and see if I can
bring it up at the next meeting so that if there's something we could move along to Council and
assist Mr. White's Committee's efforts we'll, we'll consider that if we're ready to do so. So any
other suggestions? I'm going to try and get that information for the matrix.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a burning comment and it's about, you know, I, I hear
Mr. White's, you know, complimentary comments to us as a County and I am extremely proud of
us, and I think we do an awesome job. And, you know, I, I bring it up that I got the homeless
complaining about all this other influx of other homeless, because they're being told that we
have the best services here and we do. And so we're bringing in. . .people are flying, families
from the mainland are shipping in their family members who are off the, you know, on the wrong
path because it's a better climate here and we got great social services and on and on. And then I
went and spoke to Fire Department the other day, and majority of their calls are to the homeless
situation--hangings, beatings, fires. . .I mean you name it, overdoses, you know, out in the
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boonies. And so it. . .I mean there's a Catch-22. We provide wonderful services and create a
wonderful community for people to want to live in, and yet it's costing us, the County, that much
more in other ways. So, Chair, I just appreciate you bringing this up and, and, you know, I'm
sure we're going to vet all these concerns out, and I just want to thank you again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.. Members, so no other questions, the Chair is going
to defer this item this afternoon.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Members.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA-1(7):

LITIGATION MATTERS (INDEMNIFICATION AUTHORIZATION: JUSTIN
DOBBS V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL 12-1-0812(2)) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's go to Policy 1(7) under Litigation Matters. This is the
Indemnification Authorization: Justin Dobbs v. County of Maui, et al., Civil No. 12-1-0812(2).
The Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated February 1, 2013, from the Department of
Corporation Counsel, with a proposed resolution requesting Indemnification for County of Maui
employees in Civil No. 12-1-0812(2).
This afternoon we have from the Department of Corporation Counsel, our Chief Counsel
Mr. Wong, his Deputies Mr. Rost and Ms. Lutey. Who's doing the lead on this one this
afternoon? Mr. Wong.
MR. WONG: I guess I can take the lead, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
MR. WONG: Actually when were last before you, the matter was deferred and what I'd like to do at
this moment is request that if there's any further discussion, that it be done in executive session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Members, the Chair is open if you folks feel a need
to, to enter into executive session to discuss with our attorneys items or issues that may be
pertinent to this specific litigation. Is there any request? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to go into executive session pursuant to Section 92-4(a)(4),
HRS, to consult with legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to. . .the rest.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there a second to Mr. Couch's motion?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Carroll to enter into
executive session by Section 92-5(a)(4) of the State statues to consult with legal counsel on
questions, issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the
County, the Council, and this Committee. Is there any discussion?
. . .Okay. Okay. We are also able to enter on this particular matter into executive session as
allowed by Hawaii Revised Statutes 92-5(a)(2), which is to consider the hire, evaluation,
dismissal, or discipline of an officer or employee or of charges brought against the officer or
employee, where consideration of matters affecting privacy will be involved. Those are the two
components of the statute that we shall consider to enter into executive session. Is there any
discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no".
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have one no. Any other noes? Okay. Motion passes, eight ayes, one no;
Ms. Baisa.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

Councilmember Baisa.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are in recess and shall enter into executive session. . . . (gavel). . .
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RECESS: 4:25 p.m.
RECONVENE: 4:50 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Meeting reconvene regarding the Policy and Intergovernmental
Affairs Committee. We are on Policy Item 1(7), Litigation Matters: Justin Dobbs v. County of
Maui. The Chair is open to a motion to recommend to Council indemnifying Franklyn L. Silva,
James D. Lloy, Bill D. Pacheco, and Harry Matsuura, Sr., in Justin Dobbs v. County of Maui,
et al., Civil No. 12-1-0812(2).
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Is there any
discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say no. Motion passes with nine ayes. Thank you, Members.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
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ITEM PIA-2(2): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Last we have for today, Members, decision making on Policy Item 2(2),
Nominations to Boards, Committees, and Commissions. Prior to us deferring this to end of
calendar, we did have a request to separate it. So the Chair will take that request and put forth
the following. For those that have no objections, I'm going to take all those that we can. . .so far
the Chair understands we have some general consensus to place on Exhibit "B". And let's get
that out of the way and then we can work on, on those.
So the Chair will be open to a motion to place on Exhibit "B" the following names. from
Affirmative Action Advisory Council, Dorothy Buck and Anthony Arakaki; on the Animal
Control Board, Anthony Vargas, Jr.; Lawrence Winer; and Lally Shapiro; on the Board of Ethics,
Abel Kahoohanohano Jr. and Herman Nascimento; on Board of Variances and Appeals,
Chadwick Fukunaga and Howard Seigo Kamealoha Kihune; to the Board of Water Supply,
Cyrus Kodani and Thomas Watanabe; Civil Service Commission, Alice Lee; to the Commission
on Children and Youth, Noel Ching-Johnson, James Wisthoff, and Ciara Rodrigues; Commission
on Culture and the Arts, Oliver Caberto and Jamie Clark; Commission on Naming Streets, Parks,
and Facilities, Kala'e Tangonan; to the Cost of Government Commission, Gregory Evans,
Sunny Gutierrez, and Adrienne Kawano; on the Council on Aging, Dionne Phillips,
Rosie Poree-Hogin, and Tania Joao; to the Hana Advisory Committee, Scott Paul Crawford and
Douglas Mardfin; to the Lanai Planning Commission, Beverly Zigmond and Kelli Gima; to the
Liquor Control Adjudication Board, Donald Fujii and Wayne Pagan-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Were you. . .you had mentioned Mr. Victorino's concerns about Fire and
Safety and Police Commission. I, I have concerns on Liquor Control and Liquor Control
Adjudication. Is this time to, to. . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. To, to tell me that you want it-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. I would like those separated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, which one is that again, please, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 0. and P.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, we'll take it off for now. Okay, that's fine. Okay. So the last one
that we will include was the Lanai Planning Commission, Members, Beverly Zigmond and
Kelli Gima. To the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission, Janet Six; to the Maui County
Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee, Michael Maberry; to the Maui Planning Commission,
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Sandra Duvauchelle and Jason Medeiros; to the Molokai Planning Commission, Sherry Tancayo
and William Buchanan III; to Real Property Tax Review Board, Bret Johnson. . .Brent, excuse
me; and to the Salary Commission, Joseph Talon and Gail Kanetani.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Did you intentionally leave out R.?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Grants Review.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I've had a request to separate that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, I didn't, I didn't hear that one. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. So, I just gave the names that I felt that we had general consensus on
to move forward and then we can deal with the others, but at least we can get this out of the way.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you want an official motion?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, sir, I need a motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to approve or move the names that you just read off to
Exhibit "B".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino to place on
Exhibit "B" the names as the Chairman read to the appropriate board or commission. And again,
Members, unless otherwise noted, their terms shall begin on April 1, 2013 and will be expiring
on March 31, 2018.
MS. HANIMAN: I'm sorry. Mr. Chair, for Douglas Mardfin-CHAIR HOKANIA: It's the '17.
MS. HANIMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that reminder. Okay. Any discussion, Members, on those, on the
motion that we have currently? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no". Motion passes with nine ayes.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVAL of the nominations of Dorothy Buck; Anthony Arakaki;
Anthony Vargas, Jr.; Lawrence Winer; Larry Shapiro;
Abel Kahoohanohano, Jr.; Herman Nascimento; Chadwick Fukunaga;
Howard Seigo Kamealoha Kihune; Cyrus Kodani; Thomas Watanabe;
Alice Lee; Noel Ching-Johnson; James Wisthoff; Ciara Rodrigues;
Oliver Caberto; Jamie Clark; Kala'e Tangonan; Gregory Evans;
Sunny Gutierrez; Adrienne ICawano; Dionne Phillips; Rosie Poree-Hogin;
Tania Joao; Scott Paul Crawford; Douglas Mardfin; Beverly Zigmond;
Kelli Gima; Janet Six; Michael Maberry; Sandra Duvauchelle;
Jason Medeiros; Sherry Tancayo; William Buchanan III; Brent Johnson;
Joseph Talon; and Gail ICanetani.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Let us go back to now the remainder. Okay. For Exhibit
"C". . .and you know what, I'm just going to take the ones that had requested to be on Exhibit
"B" [sic] which is unfortunate, you know, we have to deny even if they requested withdrawal of
their, their consideration. So at this point for Exhibit "C", Members, the Chair will be
entertaining a motion to place the names of Sunny Gutierrez on Exhibit "C", this is for the
Affirmative Action Advisory Council consideration; Cost of Government Commission,
Rick Tanner.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think that's it. So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino regarding
those two names for Exhibit "C". Any further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the
motion, please say "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no". Motion passes with nine ayes. Thank you.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: DISAPPROVAL of the nominations of Sunny Gutierrez (Affirmative Action
Advisory Council) and Rick Tanner.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll take up Fire and Public Safety Commission. Okay, you heard the
Chair's recommendation. Again as it regards to Ms. Nakao, I have. . .as I mentioned, this has
nothing to do with the individual. This is about what I believe is good policy for the County on
major boards and commissions to have all the districts of the County to be represented, and I
think Lanai was patient in waiting at least three years since we've had a participant on this major
Commission. So you know the Chair's position and the Chair's recommendation. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Are you asking for a motion from the floor?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have my recommendation. You folks can make, you know, whatever motions
you folks want. You know that the Chair is recommending denial.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: If I could make a motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would move that the Fire and Public Safety Commission applicant,
Robyne Nishida Nakao, be put on "B".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Couch to place the
name of Robyn Nishida Nakao on Exhibit "B", which is to approve. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Having known this particular person and her
qualifications and her knowledge of Maui, Lanai, and Molokai, I think she would be very good
in this position. I think she would be excellent. Although she's a not resident of those other two
sister islands and, of course, not a resident of Hana, which I always kind of include with Lanai
and Molokai, I feel that having known her all these years and worked with her, that I think the
people of Lanai and Molokai are going to be very happy with her on there because I think she's
so open and so dedicated to anything that she does that she will truly represent the entire Maui
County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you very much. Further discussion? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I, I agree with what Mr. Carroll has to say;
however, I would like to mention to Mr. Molina that, you know, had, had I realized before today
that it was a three-year drought for Lanai, I, I may have had a different discussion. So certainly
next year you have two, you're going to have two come up, so one of 'em better be from Lanai in
my humble opinion. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I, too, can support the motion on the floor.
And again, Mr. Chair, I recognize the fact that Lanai has not had anyone for three years and our
sister islands should always have some kind of repre..., representation, excuse me. It's getting
late and then the words are not coming out as smoothly as they were earlier. So, I would also
encourage the Administration, just not Mr. Molina, 'cause Mr. Molina doesn't make those
decisions, it's the Administration. So the message to the Mayor and to Administration is let's
find somebody who's qualified from Lanai, there are applicants. And I agree with you, they're
just as capable as anyone in Maui or Molokai. So let's, let's look, let's do our due diligence in
this respect, and that's all the message I'd like to send to the Administration, to make it, make a
note in the file today that next year we will definitely look upon somebody from the island of
Lanai or we're not going to be very happy. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Cochran and then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, you know, I had made a notation on this
particular application because having read her background, Hale Mahaolu and things, I'm like
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how does that relate to Fire and Public Safety? So Ms. Nakao did give me a call. I had a really
nice discussion on the phone with her and, you know, I, I find her to be quite, you know, quite
competent in the job she does. So, Chair, I didn't look at it as no representation from the outside
islands, but I totally understand and, and concur with your take and, and, you know, reason for
not wanting to support this. And my. . .I was hoping the Mayor was going to be here because
after just talking to Ms. Nakao, you know, I wanted to know from Mayor 'cause Mr. Molina
wasn't quite sure about this, but if it was just the point of bringing like a fresh set of eyes into the
Commission. . .you know, somebody from the outside who doesn't have ties or connections or,
or know-how about such a Department. I, I mean I don't, I just couldn't quite understand why.
And then also hearing there's, I guess, 25 other applications for this particular Commission, it
again boggles my mind that, you know, someone with this background would be picked. So, I
was hoping Mayor was going to be here because it's my same concern with the Police
Commission, the two nominees for that particular Commission, too. They're realtors and
developers. So, you know, again perhaps a new set of eyes, a fresh look at the whole situation
and Department perhaps was the reason, but I don't have that answer here today 'cause
Mr. Molina didn't have it and Mayor isn't present. But again it's, it's. . .you know, I had a nice
dialogue with Ms. Nakao and I feel she's quite competent in what she does, but I'd be better, you
know, relieved if I knew exactly why such a person was nominated. Thank you. That's my
comment, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Yes, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just wanted to just expound on Councilmember Cochran's
request. I did get some preliminary numbers. Councilmember, there were actually 24 citizens
that applied since January of 2011 for the Fire Commission, they had listed it on their choices.
There were two residents from Lanai that did submit applications; the rest were all from Maui
County. So just wanted to pass that on as an FYI to the Committee Members, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that quick response, Mr. Molina, that's appreciated.
MR. MOLINA: And, Mr. Chairman, we, we do extend an offer to any of the. . .you and Council
Members if you'd like numbers in terms of applications for any board or commission, maybe a
letter under, under your signature to the Mayor we can provide, I guess, statistical numbers in
terms of the number of applicants for each one of our various boards and commissions. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. And, you know, I. . .don't think anyone on Lanai that
should be concerned about having, having a spokesperson because I think you do as good a
job.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(chuckle). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . .of watching out for your district as any of us, and I'm sitting here
today thinking, you know, I don't even know if there's somebody from, from my district on
either the Police Commission or the, the Fire Commission. So, I, I'd like to request from
Mr. Molina a list of the current members and what districts they're from. I think it's, it's
interesting. Although I have to say that I would rather we're looking for people that can really
bring something to the party and, and choose them for what they, what they can bring to it as
opposed to looking specifically for geographical representation because I think all of us just want
to make sure that the job is being done, like we try to do here, is the best for all the County. But
I certainly understand your, your concerns. I'm not concerned for the people of Lanai. I think
you do a very, very good job for them. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. White. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, this is a difficult one. I certainly
understand your concern about having representation from Lanai. However, I do know
Ms. Nakao really, really well and I think she'll serve the people of this County really, really well.
She's a, you know, really well qualified and a very dedicated young woman, and I think she'll do
a good job. But I agree with my colleagues, you know, I hadn't been here very long when we did
another of these and we ran into this situation, and it was from, somebody from Hana and we
were looking for on some commission; I don't know what it was. And we said the very next
time this thing is open we're going to have to do this, and we did, we followed through. So it's
up to us, guys, to remember very much that the next time there is an opening that we would like
to see somebody from Lanai. I think it's time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Needless to say, you know, I, I come where you
come from, that we'd like to have district representation, saying that. . .recognizing that there
were no applications from Molokai for the Fire and Public Safety Commission and two from
Lanai had the. . .for whatever reason they were not nominated. But based on Ms. Nakao's
testimony and, you know, when you look at what does she bring to the table? I think, first of all,
dedication and for to volunteer as well as the other two that have submitted their names for the
Police Commission. And when you look at their applications and having served on couple of the
commissions and board, what you bring, first of all, is I think the skills of listening and having
some sort of management background may be helpful. But the basis is what would benefit your
community and the volunteers who even take the time to fill out an application. At this point, I
would have to say no matter where they're from, I think we can appreciate. It's sometimes very
difficult to sacrifice the hours and the days that you put in for the various commission. So that
being said, I think we gotta put more, something more permanent or definitive, whether it's with
the Charter or an ordinance, on behalf of our districts that it be a requirement going forward. But
at this time personally after reading the applications of the Fire and Public Safety Commission
and the Police Commission, I personally feel it, we should go ahead with what we have.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Did everyone speak, they had a chance? Mr. Guzman, you
have any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just briefly, Chair. Yeah. I, I do agree with you in terms of having
geographic representation. My only concern is that I would rather it be done across the board in
terms of all the commissions. I, I just have a problem with fairness and equity and singling out
these, these two commissions. You know I'm, I'm right there with you, Chair, in terms of
representation, but I, I believe that we should have a policy across the board. And for us to
single these two commissions out I, I find it slightly unfair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments. Anyone else? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, just looking at our Charter and it does say that Mayor will
give due consideration for equal balance geographic representation, and I'm sure that's taken into
consideration. But I guess after finding out that there were people from your island that applied
and the amount of applications that have come through, you know, that just leads to some
questions for me. I know in other boards and commission it's, it is difficult to find volunteer for
this, especially high-profile ones, Maui Planning Commission, CRC, and things of that nature.
But, you know, and I do know that a balanced geographic representation is tried to be
accomplished. So I, I hear, you know, your concerns. And so I just. . .it is part of the Charter
and yet I guess if we have doubts and questions about it, it's not occurring or is occurring, it is
written in black and white. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion before we take a vote?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mayor's here.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: I was just, excuse me, I was just handed an e-mail that says that you guys had
some questions. So, of course, Keith asked me to come down and be available if you have
questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We are in decision making, though, right now. So, Members, unless you
have a specific question for the Mayor, I'm going to continue the process. Okay, let's continue.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We still have others yet that you can ask the Mayor. . . (inaudible). . :cause we're
just taking up one of the remaining three items, I believe. And so before you vote, the Chair
would just state that I have, again, no issues with Ms. Nakao's qualifications or desire to serve. I
think she is a wonderful person. But, again, as Mr. Carroll knows, as Ms. Crivello knows, even
our County departments on our districts operate slightly different according to the district needs,
how we interact with State, Federal personnel, and that is something you come ma' a by living
there and being with the community. Okay. Just like when we get new firefighters and police,
we get somebody lost, they gotta rely on the community who knows the island best to help direct
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our personnel where to go and how to do the job because they're not ma'a to the island. So, you
know, I don't discount any volunteer's desire to serve the whole County, but I think there's times
when you need the district person on the board or commission to give the specifics of how it
relates to their areas because we do it slightly different. I mean there's no way we do the same
refuse that we do in Central that we do on Lanai. There's no way we do the same Police and Fire
that we do in Central that we do for Lanai. So. . .I understand your positions, Members, but I
gotta stand up for my district. And so are we ready for the vote? All in favor of the motion,
please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will vote "no". And so the motion passes with eight ayes and one no,
the Chair.

VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

Chair Hokama.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVAL of the nomination of Robyne Nishida Nakao.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much and thank you, Ms. Nakao, for your willingness to serve and
congratulations. Next we have remaining Liquor Control Adjudication Board. So, Mr. Couch,
since you requested this, you want Adjudication and Liquor Control separated or you want it
under one motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would like to talk about both and then possibly make a motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you know, we're moving to decision making, so I would prefer
procedurally-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to have the motion and then have the discussion.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Then, Mr. Chair, I move to put the names of Donald Fujii,
Wayne Pagan, Daren Lopez, and Dana Souza on "C", Exhibit "C".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, there is a motion. Is there a second? Hearing no second, the Chair rules that
the motion is not accepted by the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to make a motion to put the two, 0. and P. . . .Liquor
Adjudication, Donald Fujii and Wayne Pagan; and Donald Lopez [sic] and Dana Souza on
Exhibit "B" for approval.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Carroll to place
the names of Mr. Fujii and Mr. Pagan on Exhibit "B" for approval on Liquor Control
Adjudication Board, and Mr. Lopez and Mr. Souza on Exhibit "B" for approval to the Liquor
Control Commission. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. I think in the interviews with these individuals,
I have the utmost confidence that they can and will perform amply in their jobs and, and the
assignment under the two very important boards and commissions. So, I have no qualms in
supporting them and. . .that's all I have to say. I hope my colleagues feel the same way. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And the reason I brought these two. . .departments up,
I'd just like the Chair to imagine if we had people from the Planning Commission when they,
they come off the Planning Commission they go to the BVA and then they go back. . .and back
and forth and back and forth, we would have the public screaming down our throats. This is
what's happening on these two boards. These folks are going back and forth, back and forth, and
not giving other people a chance. I believe Mr. Molina said this, these two boards are also very
popular boards and they've got a lot of applications. I just feel with our previous item, that there
may be some issues of either public perception or whatnot on having people go back and forth. I
have no problem with these four gentlemen. They, they had the right answers. It's just that, that
it's just back and forth, and I believe I brought this up to the Administration last time we, we
talked about this. And so until that practice stops, I'm not going to be able to support the go back
and forth, back and forth, especially when there are other people that are qualified and willing to
serve on those boards.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Further discussion on the motion before you,
Members? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I am going to be supporting the motion;
however, I have some concerns and they're similar to what Mr. Couch is saying. You know, I get
concerned when I see ten years for some person that went back and forth. I think because of the
nature of this work where it's. . .and making big decisions in regulatory matters and in, you
know, dealing with people that have stepped over the line or whatever, I think it's really good to
have new people, not get rid of all the old ones, but nice to have a balance of people that have
served for a while and new people so that they learn. You know, it's really good that other
citizens have the opportunity to learn how these things work. That way you don't have to always
rely on the same people. Also, I think people who come aboard and have the opportunity to
serve really see things differently. I mean all of us can attest to the fact that what we thought this
job was before we got here was a whole, totally different story than when you actually sit in
these seats. And so it's really a good opportunity. And I think that we want to kind of involve
new people. But, you know, I will support these folks. They all seem to be very dedicated. I
was especially interested in hearing from Mr. Fujii. I mean there's a man that has been in service
all of his life. But I really would like us to see it bringing in some new faces. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, you know the motion before you. Further discussion?
Okay. Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion passes with eight ayes, one no; Mr. Couch.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Cochran,
Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

Vice-Chair Couch.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION: APPROVAL of the nominations of Donald Fujii, Wayne Pagan,
Darren Lopez, and Dana Souza.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair. I'm sorry. If I may, Mr. Chairman-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: --we'll, we'll go ahead and state for the record, again, as we had spoken to Mr. Souza
that we'll get you, be sure to obtain his letter of resignation prior to first reading [sic].
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be appreciated, Mr. Molina. Thank you for remembering also. Okay.
We are, let's see, under Maui County Grants Review Committee. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for separating this one out. My
concern is under the name of Jenny Worth, who as far as I'm aware of is the grants writer for
Friends of Moku'ula, and at this point Friends of Moku'ula is under investigation by the
Attorney General's Office. So for me, I don't think it fits that we should be nominating a person
who's part of an entity being investigated onto our County Grants Review Committee. So this is
why I totally am not in favor of this name being placed here.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. The Chair is open to a motion, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I move to put the name Jenny Worth on Exhibit "C".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there a second to the motion? Okay. Having none, the Chair will not
recognize the motion. The Chair is open to another motion regarding Maui County Grants
Review Committee. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair, rather than a motion, does it make sense for us to defer action
on this if we're going to be eliminating the job of the. . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . .Grants Review Committee?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have a deadline on this, Ms. Hamman? We have a March 30 th deadline?
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MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Mr. Chair, the Committee.. .or the Council has a deadline of March 30 th .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is what the Chair would recommend then because of your comment,
Mr. White. The Chair would recommend deferral of the two names for the Maui County Grants
Review Committee. The Chair will consider posting it on my very next Committee meeting,
which will be in two weeks and, and come up with a recommendation. And, and if so, after that
meeting, then also discuss with Chair Baisa because more than likely the Committee will need to
be discharged for Council to be able to make its own decision on the consideration. So that's
what the Chair is willing to do to give us some time and allow myself to work with Mr. Baz and
see if there's some kind of proposal under the grant component that we might be able to bring
forward and have some Committee consideration on. So that would be my recommendation on
that. Mr. Mayor.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: If, if I may, and I know you're in decision making, but I would like to point out
that we sent the name down before the lawsuit was filed. So we did not know there was going to
be a lawsuit when this name was, was put in. So, I can really understand your consideration to
defer this until we can have, you can have further discussion. Even internally with ourselves
we're going to have to have further discussion. But once we send it down, we send it down. So
because of the sequence, I think your, your. . .what you're trying to do, it makes sense. I don't
know if both of them, but at, but at least the one that is in question, Jenny.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, those comments, Mayor. We appreciate it. Thank you.
Okay, Members, you've heard the Chair's recommendation. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll defer just that component Members, the Maui County Grants Review
Committee nominees.
ACTION: DEFER nominations to the Maui County Grants Review Committee
(Robin Ritchie and Jenny Worth).

CHAIR HOKAMA: The last item we do still have, have outstanding, and I believe it's the last item for
today, is the Police Commission where the Mayor has nominated Mr. Tanaka and Mr. Hanzawa.
So the Chair is open to a motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I move to, to enter the names of Kevin Tanaka and
Howard Hanzawa in Exhibit "B" for approval.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair recognizes a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by
Mr. Carroll to have the names of Mr. Tanaka and Mr. Hanzawa on Exhibit "B" for approval to
the Maui Police Commission for a term expiring March 31, 2018. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, again like you said earlier, I. . .I feel that, you know,
again maybe the message being sent to the Administration, Mr. Mayor, and those selection,
representation from our sister islands are very important. I know you make and the Committee
makes careful consideration of all aspects of this selections. I know these two gentlemen are,
are. . .have, you know, some have come here to testify and very active in the community. I don't
know, you know, when you say qualification--I heard somebody mention today one's a realtor
and one's an engineer--but in all the years I've known a lot of the Police Commissioners, they
were all kinds of businesspeople. We don't normally put ex-police officers or former law
enforcement on the Police Commission. I, I don't recall that being happening very often and if it
did, you know, I missed it. But in all the years that I've sat here and all the Police
Commissioners that have come forward or nominees, they come from all walks of life. So I'm,
I'm not sure if that's an issue. I think the other side of the coin is yes, Mr. Mayor, the only
request that I think all of us--well, I speak for myself; I do not speak for others--is that
consideration for our sisters, our sister counties. . .I mean our sister islands, excuse me, be made
in a due diligent manner. Again, I know you look at and I think you guys look at the. . .at the
whole individual, it's not just pick a name And so with the amount of applicants and I think
Lanai had, I think, two or three, Mr. Chair, if I'm not mistaken--I heard that number today some,
somewhere somebody mentioned that--then maybe Lanai would be considered next year for
sure. That's the same thing as we had mentioned earlier in Fire and Public Safety. I know we
have a Molokai representative right now, but I would like to see the others considered, yeah, the
neighbor, the other sister islands. So that's the only request I would make of you, Mr. Mayor,
and the Administration. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Any further discussion, Members? Okay. If not, all
in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair votes no. Motion passes with eight ayes and one no.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll,
Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

Chair Hokama.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVAL of the nominations of Kevin Tanaka and Howard Hanzawa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I need one last motion now, Members. Mr. Couch, the Chair will entertain a
motion to approve the resolution, proposed resolution as revised.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any discussion,
Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no". Motion passes with nine ayes.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe there is no further business of the Committee. Thank you very much for
a very, very good, productive day. Thank you. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 5:28 p.m.

APPROVED:

iCei

. RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Policy and I tergovernmental Affairs Committee
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